### The Effect of Human Platelets on Lung Cancer Stem Cell Invasion

by

Meng Jie Yan

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science

In

Pharmaceutical Sciences

Faculty of Pharmacy and Pharmaceutical Sciences

University of Alberta

©Meng Jie Yan, 2016

#### **ABSTRACT**

Background: The cancer stem cell (CSC) theory suggests there are small populations of cancer cells that has stem cell-like characteristics, such as self-renewal. These CSCs are thought to be responsible for initiating new tumors following metastasis. Platelets have also been implicated in cancer metastasis, in part by stimulating cancer cell invasion. Moreover, studies show cancer cells can activate platelets. Stromal derived factor-1 alpha (SDF-1 $\alpha$ ), which may be secreted from activated platelets, can mobilize stem and CSCs via increased matrix metalloproteinase (MMP) expression. Thus, I hypothesize that SDF-1 $\alpha$  from activated platelets can preferentially stimulate CSC invasion by binding to its receptor C-X-C chemokine receptor type 4 (CXCR-4) on CSC surfaces. Additionally, I hypothesize that the preferential stimulation of CSC invasion by platelets occurs due to an SDF-1 $\alpha$  stimulated increase in CSC MMP production.

<u>Methods</u>: CSCs from the A549 lung carcinoma cell line were identified as Hoechst 33342-negative side population (SP) or identified and sorted using fluorescence activated cell sort (FACS) based on CD133-surface expression. Invasion assays using gelatin-coated Boyden chambers were used to compare the invasion of CSCs, non-CSCs, and total A549 population in response to collagen-aggregated human platelet releasates and quantified by flow cytometry and confocal microscopy. A549 CSC vs non-CSC MMP-2 and -9 protein levels were compared using gelatin zymography, and their MMP-2 mRNA levels were investigated using real time qPCR.

<u>Results:</u> A Hoechst-negative SP was identified within the A549 cell line and this SP was enriched with CD133-positive cells. Incubation of A549 cells with platelets or platelet releasates did not increase A549 cell CD133-surface expression, indicating platelets do not cause the conversion of CD133-negative into CD133-positive cells.

Collagen-aggregated platelet releasates preferentially stimulated invasion of both SP and CD133-positive cells. The CXCR-4 antagonist AMD3100 (10 $\mu$ M) failed to inhibit SP invasion, but inhibited total A549 invasion. AMD3100 decreased the invasion of CD133-positive cells. Although there was a trend toward reduced inhibition of total A549 invasion (p = 0.07), AMD3100 failed to cause a statistically significant decrease in this set of experiments.

A549 CD133-positive cells expressed higher basal MMP-2 levels than CD133-negative cells. 24-hour incubation with washed platelets increased MMP-2 protein in CD133-negative cells to CD133-positive cell levels, but did not change MMP-9 levels in either population. Real time qPCR revealed that CD133-negative cells increased MMP-2 mRNA expression to a greater extent than CD133-positive cells in response to incubation with platelets.

<u>Conclusions:</u> Within the A549 lung carcinoma cell line, subpopulations of cancer cells with CSC markers exist as the A549 SP is enriched with CD133-expressing cells. Aggregated platelet releasates preferentially stimulate invasion of A549 SP- and CD133-identified CSCs. This preferential stimulation of invasion likely involves platelet-derived SDF-1 $\alpha$  signalling. CD133-positive cells have higher basal levels of MMP-2. Incubation with washed platelets increases MMP-2 levels in CD133-negative cells to CD133-positive cell levels. Further experiments are required to delineate the role of SDF-1 $\alpha$ -CXCR-4 signalling in plateletstimulated lung CSC invasion.

## PREFACE

This thesis is an original work by Meng Jie Yan. Ethics approval for human platelet isolation was received from the University of Alberta Research Ethics Board for Dr. Jurasz's lab. Project name "NOS-based platelet subpopulations", No. Pro00029836, March 8, 2012. No part of this thesis has been previously published.

#### **ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS**

I would like to express my sincere gratitude toward my supervisor Dr. Paul Jurasz, without whom this project would not have been possible. I am forever grateful for his acceptance of me into his lab as well as for his constant inspiration and helpful guidance he has given along the way.

I would like to thank the members of my committee: Dr. Carlos Velazquez, Dr. Sharon Marsh and Dr. Khaled Barakat. Thank you for agreeing to be a part of my committee. Your valuable advice and help was deeply appreciated.

To the past and current members of our lab: Aneta Radziwon-Balicka, Gabriela Lesyk, Natasha Govindasamy, Teresa Fong and Valentina Back. Thank you for your friendship. It is because of you that my journey was all the more enjoyable.

Finally, many love and thanks to my family for their endless love, encouragement and support.

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

INTRODUCTION	1
1. PLATELET BIOLOGY	2
1.1 Platelet Structure	2
1.2 Platelet Life Cycle	5
1.3 Platelet Activation & Aggregation	7
1.4 Platelet Activation Stimulators and Inhibitors	10
2. TUMOR BIOLOGY	22
2.1 Cancer Statistics	22
2.2 Cancer Metastasis	24
2.3 Cancer Stem Cells and the Origin of Cancer	29
3. PLATELET AND TUMOR CELL INTERACTION	35
3.1 Thrombosis in Cancer	35
3.2 Tumor Cell-Induced Platelet Aggregation	36
3.3 Platelet-Derived Factors Affecting Cancer Metastasis	38
HYPOTHESIS & OBJECTIVES	44
1. RATIONALE	45
2. HYPOTHESIS	47
3. STUDY OBJECTIVES	49
MATERIALS & METHODS	50
1. REAGENTS	51
2. METHODS	52
	vi

2.1 Cell Culture	52
2.2 Preparation of Washed Human Platelets	53
2.3 Platelet Aggregation & Platelet Releasate Collection	54
2.4 Measurement of SDF-1 $\alpha$ Levels in Platelet Releasates	55
2.5 Identification of Cancer Stem Cell Based on Hoechst Negative Side Population	
Staining	56
2.6 Identification and Isolation of Cancer Stem Cell Based on CD133 Staining	58
2.7 Invasion Assay Using Modified Boyden Chamber	59
2.8 Sample Preparation for the Measurement of A549 MMP-2 & -9 Levels	66
2.9 Measurement of A549 cell MMP-2 & -9 Levels Using Gelatin Zymography	67
2.10 Measurement of MMP-2 mRNA Levels Using Real Time PCR (RT-PCR)	69
2.11 Statistical Analysis	70
RESULTS	71
1. SDF-1A IS ACTIVELY SECRETED BY HUMAN PLATELETS	72
2. HOECHST NEGATIVE SIDE POPULATION-IDENTIFIED CANCER STEM CELL IN	
A549 CELL LINE	74
2.1 Effect of Resting and Aggregated Platelet Releasate on Invasion by A549 Cancer	
Stem Cells as Identified by Hoechst Negative Side Population	76
2.2 Effect of CXCR-4 & MMP Inhibitors on Invasion by A549 Side Population in	
Response to Aggregated Platelet Releasates	79
3. COMPARISON OF THE EFFECTS OF PLATELETS ON CSC VS. NON-CSC INVASIO	'N
AS IDENTIFIED BY CD133 STAINING	83

vii

3.1 Detection of CD133 Expressing Subpopulation in A549 Human Lung (	Carcinoma Cell
Line	84
3.2 CD133 Staining Identified Cancer Cell Invasion in Response to Resting	g and
Activated Platelet Releasates	86
3.3 Effects of Washed Platelet and Platelet Releasates on CD133 Expression	on by A549
Cells	94
3.4 CD133 Surface Expression Identified Cancer Cell Invasion in Respons	e to CXCR-4
& MMP Inhibitors	96
4. ANALYSIS OF MMP-2 & MMP-9 LEVELS IN A549 CELLS SORTED BASI	ED ON CD133
SURFACE EXPRESSION	100
4.1 Gelatin Zymography of MMP-2 and MMP-9 Activity in CD133-negati	ve and
CD133-Positive A549 Cells	100
4.2 Real Time PCR	104
DISCUSSION	106
CONCLUDING REMARKS & FUTURE DIRECTIONS	117
1. CONCLUDING REMARKS	118
2. FUTURE DIRECTIONS	120
REFERENCES	122

## LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Common platelet activation agonists and their mechanisms.	11
Table 2: Common platelet activation antagonists and their mechanisms.	19
Table 3: Common cancer stem cell markers	33

## LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: Electron microscope image of a platelet.	4
Figure 2: Coagulation pathways.	9
Figure 3: Common platelet activation stimulators, inhibitors and their mechanisms	12
Figure 4: Platelet-derived factors affecting cancer stem cell signalling	40
Figure 5: Schematic of the hypothesis.	48
Figure 6: Schematic of SP-identified CSC invasion assay.	60
Figure 7: Superimposed grid on Boyden chamber inserts for invasion assay.	63
Figure 8: Schematic of CD133-identified CSC invasion assay	64
Figure 9: Collagen-aggregated platelet releasates actively release SDF-1a	73
Figure 10: Invasion of A549 cells through a gelatin-coated membrane insert	75
Figure 11: Establishing the Hoechst-negative side population (SP) in the A549 cell line	77
Figure 12: Invasion of A549 cells in response to resting and collagen-aggregated platelets	after
24 hours	78
Figure 13: Annexin V apoptosis test for SDF-1a: CXCR-4: MMP signalling pathway inhib	itors
after 24hr incubation.	81
Figure 14: 24hr invasion of SP identified A549 CSC invasion through gelatin coated P	VDF
membrane	82
Figure 15: CD133 surface expression by A549 cells	85
Figure 16: CD133- based FACS in A549 cells	87
Figure 17: Trypan Blue viability experiment of A549 cells after cell tracker dye staining	88

Figure 18: Representative confocal microscopy image of cell tracker stained A549 CI	D133-
positive and CD133-negative populations after the 24-hour invasion assay	91
Figure 19: CD133-identified CSC invasion	92
Figure 20: CD133-identified CSC invasion (reverse experiment).	93
Figure 21: A549 cell CD133 surface expression in response to human platelets	95
Figure 22: Total A549 cell invasion (24hr) in response to AMD3100 and GM6001	97
Figure 23: CD133-negative vs. CD133-positive cell invasion (24hr) in response to AME	03100
and GM6001	99
Figure 24: MMP-2 levels in A549 cells	102
Figure 25: MMP-9 levels in A549 cells	103
Figure 26: MMP-2 mRNA expression in A549 cells.	105

#### LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

AA - arachidonic acid

- ABCB5 ATP-binding cassette B5
- ABCG2 ATP-binding cassette sub-family G member 2
- ALDH-1- aldehyde dehydrogenase 1
- AML acute myeloid leukemia
- AMR Ashwell-Morell receptors

ANGPT-1 - angiopoietin 1

- ANOVA analysis of variance
- BAD Bcl-2-associated death promoter
- cAMP cyclic adenosine monophosphate
- cGMP cyclic guanosine monophosphate
- COX cyclooxygenase
- CSCs cancer stem cells
- CXCR-4 C-X-C chemokine receptor 4
- DAG 1, 2-diacylgylcerol
- DMEM Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium
- ECM extracellular matrix
- EDTA ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
- ELISA enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
- EMT epithelial-mesenchymal transition
- eNOS endothelial nitric oxidase synthase

FACS - fluorescence activated cell sort

FITC - fluorescein

FBS - fetal bovine serum

- FLT3 fms related tyrosine kinase 3
- GPCR G-protein Coupled Receptor
- GP glycoprotein
- HRP horse radish peroxidase
- IP3 inositol 1,4,5-triphosphate
- ITAM immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motif
- MET mesenchymal epithelial transition
- MMP matrix metalloproteinase
- MT-MMP membrane type matrix metalloproteinase
- NEU neuraminidase
- NO nitric oxide
- P38 MAPK mitogen-activated protein kinase
- PAK1 P21 protein-activated kinase 1
- PAR protease-activated receptors
- PDGF platelet derived growth factor
- PE phycoerythrin
- PI (3,4) P2 phosphatidylinositol 3,4-bisphosphate
- PI3K phosphoinositide 3 kinase
- PIP2 phosphatidylinositol 4,5 bisphosphate
- PIP3 phosphatidylinositol 3,4,5-trisphosphate

- PKC protein kinase C
- PLA<sub>2</sub> phospholipase A2
- PLC phospholipase C
- PLC $\gamma$ 2 phospholipase C $\gamma$ 2
- PRP platelet rich plasma
- PTHrP parathyroid hormone related peptide
- PVDF polyvinylidene difluoride
- PYLL potential years of life lost
- RCF relative centrifugal force
- S1P sphingosine 1 phosphate
- SDF-1 $\alpha$  stromal derived factor-1alpha
- SDS-PAGE sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
- SP Hoechst 33342-negative side population
- TCIPA tumor cell induced platelet aggregation
- TGF-β transforming growth factor beta
- TGN trans-Golgi network
- TP receptors thromboxane prostanoid receptors
- tPA tissue plasminogen activator
- TPO thrombopoietin
- Trypsin-EDTA trypsin-ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
- $TXA_2$  thromboxane A2
- uPA urinary plasminogen activator
- VEGF vascular endothelial growth factor

vWF - von Willebrand factor

ZEB1 - zinc finger E-box binding homeobox 1

# Introduction

1. Platelet Biology

2. Tumor Biology

3. Platelet and Tumor Interactions

# **1. Platelet Biology**

## 1.1 Platelet Structure

Platelets, or thrombocytes, are small anucleated circulating blood cells whose primary function is to maintain hemostasis by forming clots at the site of an injury to arrest bleeding and aid in would healing. Numerous studies also provided evidence for the participation of platelets in other physiological processes such as angiogenesis as well as pathological conditions such as inflammation, myocardial infraction and cancer metastasis (Cangemi et al., 2014; Jurasz, Alonso-Escolano, & Radomski, 2004; Klinger & Jelkmann, 2002; Patzelt & Langer, 2012). Platelets are discoid-shaped, around 2-5 microns in size and are present in the vasculature at ~150 to 350  $\times 10^6$  platelets per milliliter of blood. Platelets contain a large number of granules that can be classified as either alpha-granules, dense-granules or lysosomes (Figure 1). While alpha-granules contains a variety of pro-coagulation factors, angiogenic factors, anti-angiogenic factors, growth factors and cytokines; dense-granules mostly contain small molecules such as serotonin and adenosine diphosphate (ADP) (Whiteheart, 2011). Upon activation, more than 300 different types of molecules are released by the platelets (Coppinger et al., 2004). These molecules are released when platelets undergo shape change and granule release in response to platelet activation with the help of the extensive actin and microtubule networks in the platelet cytoskeleton. Actin filaments anchor important membrane proteins, such as adhesive receptors, to the plasma membrane.  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  tubulin then forms a thick, ring-shaped microtubule net directly below and is tasked with maintaining the shape of platelets. When platelets are activated the microtubule ring contracts and shape change occurs when the actin cytoskeleton rearranges (Greenberg, 2012). Platelets have asymmetrical plasma membrane phospholipid distributions.

During the resting phase, phospholipids that support clotting are mostly hidden but are flipped to the outside by the integral membrane protein scramblase after activation occurs (Bevers, Comfurius, & Zwaal, 1983). Moreover, the plasma membrane of platelets is connected to an open canalicular system that forms the pathway for granule transportation and conducts the secreted contents of platelet granules to the outside (Escolar & White, 1991).



Figure 1: Electron microscope image of a platelet. (Unpublished, printed with permission from Dr. Paul Jurasz)

## 1.2 Platelet Life Cycle

Platelets are derived from the cytoplasm of the large bone marrow cells, megakaryocytes (Pease, 1956). Megakaryocytes are formed from a fms related tyrosine kinase 3 (FLT3)-negative hematopoietic stem cell derived lineage of erythroid progenitor cells (Pang, Weiss, & Poncz, 2005). Upon stimulation by the serum growth factor thrombopoietin (TPO), megakaryocytes disassemble at one pole to extend small portions of their cytoplasm and form pseudopods. These pseudopods eventually stretch to form long protrusions known as proplatelets (Richardson, Shivdasani, Boers, Hartwig, & Italiano, 2005). As proplatelets mature, the microtubules within the proplatelet arms loop around themselves, forming tips where the proplatelets to branch out. The rapid polymerization of the microtubules further elongates the proplatelets to eventually protrude into the vascular lumen of the bone marrow (Hartwig & Italiano). High concentrations of sphingosine 1 phosphate (S1P) in the blood stimulate the proplatelets to release individual platelets from their tips, thus forming anucleated mature platelets (L. Zhang et al., 2012). Due to the anucleated nature of platelets, most of the proteins contained in the platelets are received as packed granules from the parent megakaryocytes (Italiano, Lecine, Shivdasani, & Hartwig, 1999).

Within humans, mature platelets circulate in the vasculature for up to 10 days before they are cleared from the body though the liver and spleen (Dormehl, Kilian, Maree, & Jacobs, 1989). Platelet clearance involves platelet desialylation – the removal of sialic acid from platelet surfaces. The major target of platelet desialylation is GP Ib $\alpha$ , which is a subunit of the vWF receptor, although GP V is also a known target of desialylation. The major enzyme involved in

platelet desialylation is lysosomal neuraminidase 1 and 3 (NEU1&3) (Jansen et al., 2012). Desialylation exposes the galactose and β-N-acetyl-D-glucosamine (βGN) residues on the GP Iba subunit and allows the formation of GP Iba clusters, which can induce apoptosis in platelets (van der Wal, Du, et al., 2010; van der Wal, Verhoef, et al., 2010). Platelet survival is regulated by an internal apoptotic clock which is dependent of the balance of the pro-survival protein Bclxl and the pro-apoptotic proteins Bak and Bax (Leytin, 2012; Mason et al., 2007). The clustering of GP Iba subunits leads to the association of GP Iba with the adaptor protein 14-3-3, which normally binds the Bcl-2-associated death promoter (BAD) protein (van der Wal, Du, et al., 2010). This leads to the activation of BAD and the deactivation of Bcl-xl via the formation of the Bad-Bcl-xl heterodimers. The result is the activation of the pro-apoptotic proteins Bax and Bak and ultimately the activation of caspase 9 and the intrinsic apoptotic pathway (van der Wal, Du, et al., 2010; X. H. Zhang et al., 2015). The desialylated and apoptotic platelets are cleared by the hepatocytes via binding to hepatic Ashwell-Morell receptors (AMR) (Rumjantseva et al., 2009). Importantly, this binding of desialylated platelets to AMRs induce the release of TPO through the activation of the JAK2/STAT3 pathway. As hepatocytes are the major source of TPO, clearance of platelets by AMR initiates an important feedback mechanism that regulates platelet production (Grozovsky et al., 2015).

#### 1.3 Platelet Activation & Aggregation

Platelet's hemostatic functions are initiated within 1-3 seconds after injury to a blood vessel and generally involves three distinct steps: formation of the platelet plug, consolidation of the platelet plug, and finally, fibrinolysis after the injury has healed. Circulating platelets adhere to the subendothelium exposed during injury through the interactions between platelet GP Ib-V-IX and the adhesion molecule vWF on exposed the subendothelium (Nuyttens, Thijs, Deckmyn, & Broos, 2011). This anchors the platelet enough so it can interact with exposed collagen in the subendothelium via GP VI and integrin  $\alpha 2\beta 1$  (Heemskerk et al., 1999). Platelet interaction with collagen causes secretion of soluble agonists such as thrombin, epinephrine, ADP and serotonin that further induces platelet activation in an autocrine manner (Brass, 2003; N. Li, Wallen, Ladjevardi, & Hjemdahl, 1997; Puri & Colman, 1997; Roberts, McNicol, & Bose, 2004; Spalding et al., 1998). The activation of platelets is accompanied by increased intracellular calcium concentrations which results in the phosphorylation of myosin light chains in the platelet cytoskeleton. Myosin light chains can then interact with the platelet's actin network to traffic granules and ultimately leads to platelet granule exocytosis and induces platelet shape changes that are characteristics of platelet activation (Aslan, Itakura, Gertz, & McCarty, 2012; Daniel, Molish, Rigmaiden, & Stewart, 1984). These activated platelets can then recruit and induce the activation and adhesion of the surrounding platelets through either direct contact or through the release of more soluble agonists which results in the formation of a loose platelet plug.

The consolidation of the platelet plug involves the activation of the coagulation cascade and the formation of the fibrin matrix. There are two pathways within the coagulation cascade. The extrinsic pathway involves tissue factor, which is released from the damaged endothelium (Mackman, 2009). The intrinsic pathway, on the other hand, involves the activation of factor XI by factor XII, and ends in the formation of the factor IX-factor VIII tenase complex (Gailani & Renné, 2007). However, both pathways result in the activation of factor X, allowing it to form the crucial prothrombinase complex that cleaves prothrombin to thrombin. Thrombin is required to cleave fibrinogen to the insoluble fibrin, which then forms a fibrin net with the help of the transglutaminase factor XIII to trap more platelets as well as other blood cells, and finally result in the formation of a stable platelet plug/thrombus (Palta, Saroa, & Palta, 2014; Wolberg & Campbell, 2008) (Figure 2).

At the end of the process, the major fibrinolytic enzyme plasmin dissolves the fibrin clot in a process known as fibrinolysis (Cesarman-Maus & Hajjar, 2005; Stafford, 1964). Active plasmin is cleaved from the inactive plasminogen by tissue plasminogen activator (tPA) and urokinase (uPA). Moreover, fibrin itself can bind both plasminogen and tPA, thereby increasing the production of plasmin and enhancing fibrinolysis locally (Wolberg & Campbell, 2008).



Figure 2: Coagulation pathways.

#### 1.4 Platelet Activation stimulators and Inhibitors

Platelet agonists can be classified into either G-protein Coupled Receptor (GPCR) activating agonists or non-GPCR activating agonists, depending on the activation pathway of their receptors (Table 1) (Figure 3). GPCR activating agonists include thrombin, thromboxane A<sub>2</sub> (TXA<sub>2</sub>), ADP serotonin and epinephrine (Baramova et al., 1997; Stefan Offermanns, 2006; Shattil, Budzynski, & Scrutton, 1989). When these agonists bind to their respective GPCR on the platelet surface, the associated G protein activates the phospholipase C (PLC) signalling pathway. This leads to the hydrolysis of downstream phospholipid phosphatidylinositol 4,5 bisphosphate (PIP<sub>2</sub>) into the "secondary messengers" inositol 1,4,5-triphosphate (IP<sub>3</sub>) and 1.2-diacylgylcerol (DAG) (Neer, 1995). IP<sub>3</sub> stimulates the phosphorylation of the myosin light chains by increasing intracellular calcium concentrations. Myosin light chains can then interact with the platelet's actin network to traffic granules and induce platelet shape change. DAG on the other hand, activates protein kinase C (PKC), and eventually leads to the secretion of the granules in a calcium dependent manner (Purvis, Chatterjee, Brass, & Diamond, 2008; Walker & Watson, 1993). Importantly, the activation of platelets also causes the conformation change of GP IIb/IIIa, which is required for its binding to fibrinogen (Ginsberg, Loftus, & Plow, 1988).

Table 1: Common platelet activation agonists and their mechanisms.

Agonist	Platelee-Activaing Mechanism	Reference
Thrombin	GCPR, PAR-1 & -4 receptor activation	Kahn et al., 1998
Thromboxane A2	GCPR, TP recpetor activaiton	Paul, Jin & Kunapuli, 1999
ADP	GCPR, purinergic receptor activation	Murugappa & Kunapuli, 2006
Serotonin	Indirectly activate platelets via ADP	Li et al., 1997
Epinephrine	Induction of platelet firbinogen receptor expression	Shattil, Budzynski & Scrutton, 1989
Collagen	Integrin α2β1 & GP VI receptor activation	Roberts, McNicol & Bose, 2004
MMP-2	Potentiation of PI3K activation	Falcinelli et al., 2005



Figure 3: Common platelet activation stimulators, inhibitors and their mechanisms.

Thrombin is an endolytic serine protease and is considered the most potent platelet agonist. It works by activating a family of GPCRs known as protease-activated receptors (PAR) (Kahn et al., 1998). More specifically, thrombin activates the PAR-1 and PAR-4 receptors on human platelet surfaces by the cleavage of the N-terminus extracellular domain. This reveals a special amino acid sequence that tethers intramolecularly to the body of the receptor to initiate signalling events, including shape change, the release of other platelet agonists from platelet granules, mobilization of adhesion proteins and GP IIb/IIIa activation, that ultimately ends in the consolidation of the platelet plug (Brass, 2003; Vu, Hung, Wheaton, & Coughlin, 1991).

TXA<sub>2</sub> is another potent platelet agonist that activate platelets via GPCR-dependent pathways. The generation of TXA<sub>2</sub> involves the release of arachidonic acid (AA) from platelet membrane phospholipids through the actions of phospholipase A2 (PLA<sub>2</sub>). AA is then oxidized to prostaglandin H2 (PGH<sub>2</sub>) by cyclooxygenase (COX) -1 enzymes. Lastly, PGH<sub>2</sub> is converted to TXA<sub>2</sub> by thromboxane synthase (Samuelsson, 1987). TXA<sub>2</sub> activates the G protein-coupled thromboxane prostanoid receptors (TP receptors) and acts through the G $\alpha_q$ , G $\alpha_i$  and G $\alpha_{12/13}$ subunits. This then leads to the activation of the PLC pathway and the formation of IP<sub>3</sub> and DAG (Djellas, Manganello, Antonakis, & Le Breton, 1999; Knezevic, Borg, & Le Breton, 1993; S. Offermanns, Laugwitz, Spicher, & Schultz, 1994; Shenker, Goldsmith, Unson, & Spiegel, 1991; Ushikubi et al., 1989; Ushikubi, Nakamura, & Narumiya, 1994). Although TXA<sub>2</sub> can directly activate G $\alpha_q$  and G $\alpha_{12/13}$ , one study suggests TXA<sub>2</sub> mediated G $\alpha_i$  requires another GPCR, P2Y12, activation by ADP beforehand (Paul, Jin, & Kunapuli, 1999). Moreover, by binding to G $\alpha_i$ subunits, TXA<sub>2</sub> frees the G $\beta\gamma$  subunits which allows it to bind and activate phosphoinositide 3 kinase (PI<sub>3</sub>K). This then leads to the activation of the Akt pathway via phosphatidylinositol 3,4bisphosphate (PI(3,4)P2) and phosphatidylinositol 3,4,5-trisphosphate (PIP<sub>3</sub>) (Rittenhouse, 1996; Woulfe, 2010). PI3K itself is also know to play a role in thrombin, ADP and vWF stimulated platelet activation (Woulfe, 2010).

ADP is the first known and the first low-molecular weight platelet agonist identified (Gaarder, Jonsen, Laland, Hellem, & Owren, 1961). Importantly, although ADP is considered a weak platelet agonist, ADP released from platelet storage in response to other platelet agonists, such as thrombin, is vital in propelling a second wave platelet aggregation that recruits additional platelets (Puri & Colman, 1997). The GPCRs important in ADP-mediated platelet aggregation include the purinergic receptors: P2Y1, P2Y12 and P2X1. While P2Y1 mediates its effect through  $Ga_q$  subunits, P2Y12 receptors mediate its effect through  $Ga_i$  subunits. However, P2Y12 receptors are the ones responsible for the potentiation of the platelet activating effects of other platelet agonists, such as thrombin and TXA<sub>2</sub>. Lastly, P2X1 receptors leads to the activation of calcium channels and the influx of calcium then results in platelet shape change and granule secretion (Murugappa & Kunapuli, 2006). Interestingly, ADP can also induce PLA<sub>2</sub> activation through the ADP receptors P2Y1 and P2Y12, and integrin  $\alpha$ IIb $\beta$ 3 activation. This then leads to cleavage of AA from platelet membranes and eventually TXA<sub>2</sub> production (J. Jin, Quinton, Zhang, Rittenhouse, & Kunapuli, 2002).

Collagen is an example of a non-GPCR activating platelet agonists. There are two major collagen receptors on the platelet surface: integrin  $\alpha 2\beta 1$  and GP VI. The first interaction between collagen exposed during injury and platelets is through vWF immobilized in the collagen and GP Ib-V-IX expressed on the platelet surface. However, the interaction between vWF and GP Ib-V-

IX is weak and transient, and will only result in the rolling, but not the firm adhesion, of platelets along the exposed subendothelial surface (Doggett et al., 2002; Savage, Saldivar, & Ruggeri, 1996). During rolling, platelets are able to initiate further contact with collagen through GP VI. Although GP VI have relatively low affinity for collagen, its importance lies in that it is able to signal the activation of integrin  $\alpha 2\beta 1$  in addition to inducing the release of the soluble agonists ADP and TXA<sub>2</sub> (B. Nieswandt et al., 2001; Savage et al., 1996). Integrin  $\alpha 2\beta 1$  is the main direct collagen adhesion receptor expressed on the platelet surface that is necessary for the firm adhesion of platelets to collagen. Although integrin  $\alpha$ IIb $\beta$ 3 can also mediate firm adhesion of platelets and stop rolling, it does not bind collagen directly but rather to vWF immobilized in collagen (Ni & Freedman, 2003). Integrin a2B1 exists in a low affinity conformation and requires activation to the high-affinity conformation via GP VI and other platelet agonists including ADP, TXA<sub>2</sub> and thrombin (Stephanie M. Jung & Moroi, 2000). Moreover, the ADP and TXA<sub>2</sub> released as a result of GP VI signalling can further activate platelets independent of GP VI (Kuijpers et al., 2003; Bernhard Nieswandt & Watson, 2003). It has been suggested that the downstream conduction of GP VI signals is dependent on tyrosine phosphorylation. Upon GP VI binding to collagen, the Src protein kinases Fyn and Lyn phosphorylates the Tyr residue of the immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motif (ITAM). The activated ITAM is then able to activate the tyrosine kinase Syk, which will result in the activation of the LAT signalosome (Boulaftali, Hess, Kahn, & Bergmeier, 2014). Among other components of the signalosome, phospholipase Cy2 (PLCy2) is able to cleave PIP<sub>2</sub> into DAG and IP<sub>3</sub>. These two proteins can then activate the PKC pathway and induce an increase in intracellular calcium, respectively (S. M. Jung & Moroi, 2008; Roberts et al., 2004).

Another group of factors that is important in platelet activation are the matrix metalloproteases (MMPs). Pro-MMPs such as pro-MMP- 1, -2, -3, -9 and -14 are found in human platelets, and they are activated by proteolytic cleavage before being secreted upon platelet activation, apart from MMP-14 which is membrane-bound. More importantly, these released MMPs were found to affect platelet activation and aggregation. (Fernandez-Patron et al., 1999; Galt et al., 2002; Kazes, Elalamy, Sraer, Hatmi, & Nguyen, 2000; Sawicki, Salas, Murat, Miszta-Lane, & Radomski, 1997). Of these, the collagenase MMP-1 and the gelatinase MMP-2 was found to have platelet activating abilities. MMP-1 was shown to participate in collagenmediated platelet activation (Trivedi et al., 2009). In addition to activating platelets via the ADP/TXA<sub>2</sub> pathway as described above, collagen can also activate platelets though P38 mitogen-activated protein kinases (p38 MAPK) pathway. Specifically, Rho-GTPases such as Rac and Cdc42 which are also activated by collagen, can activate p38 via downstream effector p21 activated kinase (PAK-1) and result in the activation of integrin aIIbb3 (Z. Li, Zhang, Feil, Han, & Du, 2006). Previously, activation of p38 in platelets was found to be stimulated by either thrombin or vWF (Begonja et al., 2007; Canobbio, Reineri, Sinigaglia, Balduini, & Torti, 2004). However, newer evidence found the activation of this pathway can also be caused by the cleavage of PAR-1 receptors by activated MMP-1. Interestingly, MMP-1 cleaves PAR-1 at a site distinct from the thrombin cleavage site (Trivedi et al., 2009).

MMP-2 is released by platelets after activation by either collagen or thrombin, and this release of MMP-2 is important for the mediation of a TXA<sub>2</sub> and ADP independent platelet aggregation pathway. Inhibition of MMP-2 using the endogenous MMP inhibitor tissue inhibitors of matrix metalloproteinases (TIMP-2) or the broad spectrum MMP inhibitor

phenanthroline inhibited collagen induced platelet aggregation (Sawicki et al., 1997). Similarly, in animal models, mice with inactive MMP-2 genes showed decreased thrombus formation in response to collagen. Moreover, thrombus formation downstream of arterial injury sites is dependent on platelet-derived MMP-2 (Momi et al., 2009). During platelet activation, pro-MMP-2 in the cytosol translocates to the platelet surface membrane where it is activated in the MT-MMP-1/TIMP2/MMP-2 trimolecular complex (Kazes et al., 2000; Sawicki et al., 1998). Once activated, MMP-2 amplifies platelet aggregation and secretion in response to agonists such as collagen and thrombin. MMP-2 induced increases in the production of PI3K and the mobilization of intracellular calcium (Falcinelli, Guglielmini G Fau - Torti, Torti M Fau - Gresele, & Gresele, 2005). These events are a result of the potentiating effect of MMP-2 on the activation of PI3K, which is an important signalling molecule involved in the platelet aggregating effects of GPCR activating agonists such as thrombi and ADP (Falcinelli et al., 2005; Woulfe, 2010).

In addition to platelet agonists, platelet inhibitors can be found either secreted from platelets (e.g. MMP-9), or generated by nearby cells (e.g. nitric oxide (NO)) (Table 2). MMP-9 is the second known gelatinase after MMP-2. Similar to MMP-2, MMP-9 is stored in platelet cytoplasm in the pro-form. Although resting platelets release pro-MMP-9 basally, maximal release of MMP-9 only occur at sub-threshold levels of platelet aggregation (Fernandez-Patron et al., 1999). Once released, MMP-9 is activated by proteases such as plasmin, elastase and tissue kallikrein (Baramova et al., 1997; Desrivieres et al., 1993; Vissers & Winterbourn, 1988). Interestingly, MMP-9 is able to inhibit platelet activation induced by a variety of agonists including collagen, thrombin and AA. Furthermore, this inhibition is dependent on the enzymatic activity of MMP-9 (Fernandez-Patron et al., 1999; Sheu et al., 2004). MMP-9 was found to

inhibit ADP-mediated platelet activation, as well as ADP release induced by other platelet agonists such as collagen and thrombin. This lead to the inhibition of downstream inositol phosphate formation and an inhibition of intracellular calcium influx in response to collagen stimulation (Sheu et al., 2004). MMP-9 inhibition of platelet intracellular calcium mobilization is likely through inhibition of the Na+/H+ ion exchanger (Y. M. Lee, Lee, Shen, Hsiao, & Sheu, 2006).

Antagonist	Platelet-Activating Mechanism	Reference
Prostacyclin	Induction of platelet cAMP production	Moncada, Gryglewski, Bunting, & Vane, 1976
Nitric Oxide	Induction of platelet cGMP production	Moncada & Higgs, 2006
MMP-9	Inhibition of platelet intracellular calcium mobilization	Y. M. Lee, Lee, Shen, Hsiao, & Sheu, 2006)

Table 2: Common platelet activation antagonists and their mechanisms.

Another endogenous platelet inhibitor is prostacyclin. It is a potent platelet inhibitor produced by endothelial cells and is a product of AA metabolism. AA produce PGH<sub>2</sub> as a product of oxidation by the COX enzymes. Prostacyclin is then formed from PGH<sub>2</sub> by the actions of prostacyclin synthase (Samuelsson, 1987). Prostacyclin inhibits platelet activation by activating platelet adenyl cyclase, and thus increasing platelet synthesis of cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) in platelets (Moncada, Gryglewski, Bunting, & Vane, 1976). Increased concentrations of cAMP leads to increased phosphorylation of the cAMP dependent protein kinase A I and II (PKAI & PLAII) and result in the deactivation of Ras and RhoA (Kawata et al., 1989). Ras and Rho pathways are important in the mobilization of intracellular calcium, which drives the modification of platelet cytoskeleton upon platelet activation. Thus inhibition of Ras and Rho can lead to the inhibition of platelet activation (Smolenski, 2012). Interestingly, although platelets themselves do not produce prostacyclin, endothelial cells can utilize AA and downstream endoperoxidases produced by platelets in their formation of prostacyclin, suggesting the presence of an auto-regulatory pathway of AA-mediated platelet activation in platelets (Marcus, Weksler, Jaffe, & Broekman, 1980).

In a pathway parallel to the release of prostacyclin in endothelial cells, NO is synthesized by endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS). Endothelial derived NO not only prevent platelet aggregation, but also prevent platelet adhesion to the endothelium (Moncada & Higgs, 2006; M. W. Radomski, Palmer Rm Fau - Moncada, & Moncada, 1987a, 1987c). NO-mediated inhibition of platelet adhesion is dependent on the production of 3',5'-cyclic guanosine monophosphate (cGMP) in platelets (M. W. Radomski, Palmer Rm Fau - Moncada, & Moncada, 1987d). The increase in platelet cGMP was also found to be important for NO-mediated inhibition of platelet aggregation (M. W. Radomski, Palmer Rm Fau - Moncada, & Moncada, 1987b). cGMP inhibits platelet function through its downstream target protein kinase G (PKG) to inhibit PKC activation, and as a result, the inhibition of IP<sub>3</sub> and intracellular calcium mobilization (Durante, Kroll Mh Fau - Vanhoutte, Vanhoutte Pm Fau - Schafer, & Schafer, 1992; Nakashima S Fau - Tohmatsu, Tohmatsu T Fau - Hattori, Hattori H Fau - Okano, Okano Y Fau - Nozawa, & Nozawa, 1986). In addition, cGMP can also induce the phosphorylation, and thus inhibition, of TXA2 receptors to inhibit platelet aggregation (G. R. Wang, Zhu Y Fau - Halushka, Halushka Pv Fau - Lincoln, Lincoln Tm Fau - Mendelsohn, & Mendelsohn, 1998). Moreover, a L-arginine/NO pathway was identified in platelets (M. W. Radomski, Palmer Rm Fau - Moncada, & Moncada, 1990b). L-arginine, the precursor of nitric oxide, inhibited agonist, such as collagen, ADP and AA-induced aggregation of washed platelets and induced cGMP production in these platelets, suggesting the presence of NOS in platelets and its potential role in regulating platelet aggregation (M. W. Radomski, Palmer Rm Fau - Moncada, Moncada, 1990a).

In addition to the large number of factors that can affect platelet function, platelet themselves contain and release numerous factors that affect other cells. The role of platelet factors in mediating tumor angiogenesis and metastasis has long been an area of interest for researchers. For example, factors like vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), angiopoietin-1 (ANGPT-1), MMP-2 has strong implications in tumor angiogenesis (Yan, Lesyk, Radziwon-Balicka, & Jurasz, 2014). Other factors such as, platelet derived growth factor (PDGF), transforming growth factor beta (TGF- $\beta$ ) and MMP-9 has been extensively studied in their participation in cancer metastasis (Borsig, 2008). Recently, stromal derived factor-1alpha (SDF-1 $\alpha$ ) has been receiving attention for its cancer cell mobilizing effect (Tamamis & Floudas, 2014).
## 2. Tumor Biology

#### 2.1 Cancer Statistics

Cancer is a collection of complex genetic diseases. Their initiation requires a multi-step process in which multiple mutations and lesions needs to be accumulated overtime before a normal cell can become malignant. Thus, although cancer can happen at a young age, the occurrence of many types of cancers have high correlations with aging (Renan, 1993). The accumulation of mutations eventually produces malignant cells that grow uncontrollably, have unlimited life-span, are often resistant to treatment, can spread to other parts of the body, and can reappear after their removal (Hanahan & Weinberg, 2011). The mutations, which can be caused by various genetic and environmental factors, often lead to the over-expression and activation of proto-oncogenes and the loss of expression and function of tumor suppressor genes (Hanahan & Weinberg, 2000, 2011). Proto-oncogenes are genes that can cause cancer when they undergo mutation and become oncogenes, and they are often highly expressed in cancer. Oncogenes are important in the development of cancer in that they often cause the dysregulation of key factors that govern cell life cycle, and thus mutations in these cells can produce cancer cells with uncontrollable proliferation and are able to evade physiological signals that induce cell death (Weinstein & Joe, 2006). Examples of oncogenes include epidermal growth factor receptors (EGFR) that regulate effects mediated by epidermal growth factor (EGF) and the kinase insert domain receptor gene (KDR), which encodes the receptor for VEGF - vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 (VEGFR-2) and is an important factor in driving tumor angiogenesis (Gazdar, 2009; W. Wu, Shu, Hovsepyan, Mosteller, & Broek, 2003).

Currently, cancer is the leading cause of death in Canada, accounting for 29.9% of all death, followed by cardiovascular diseases ("Canadian Cancer Society's Advisory Committee on Cancer Statistics,"). Cancer is also the most prevalent cause of pre-mature death in Canada, accounting for approximately 40% of the potential years of life lost (PYLL) which calculates death rates based on average life expectancy. It is estimated that on average, around 40% all Canadians will be diagnosed with cancer and a quarter of them will die from the disease. In Canada and the United States, the most common types of cancer include breast, lung, colorectal and prostate cancers ("Canadian Cancer Society's Advisory Committee on Cancer Statistics," ; Chaffer et al., 2013; "National Cancer Institute - Cancer Statistics,"). Lung cancer specifically accounted for an estimated 14% of new cancer diagnosis and 27% of all death from cancer in 2015, in Canada ("Canadian Cancer Society's Advisory Committee on Cancer Statistics,").

### 2.2 Cancer Metastasis

Tumors are solid- or fluid-filled masses of tissue. They can be either benign or malignant (cancerous). Most cancers can be broadly classified as either primary or metastatic (secondary). Primary cancers have tumors that are formed close to where the first cells started to divide uncontrollably. Although primary cancers can be fatal, the majority of cancer-related death are caused by primary cancers that have metastasized elsewhere (Mehlen & Puisieux, 2006). Metastatic cancers, are malignant tumors that form when invasive cells from the primary tumor leave their original site, and travel throughout the body via the vasculature and/or the lymphatic system before they settle in a site that is suitable for their survival (Hunter, Crawford, & Alsarraj, 2008).

The basics of cancer metastasis are similar in many cancers and depends heavily on the interaction of cancer cells with surrounding cells such as epithelial cells, endothelial cells immune cells and platelets (Yan & Jurasz, 2016). The first step of metastasis requires the dissemination of cancer cells from the primary cancerous tumor. This is a complex process, and in the case of carcinomas, cells that are stationary and epithelial in nature becomes invasive and gain motility in a process known as epithelial mesenchymal transition (EMT) (Son & Moon, 2010). Interestingly, a subset of sarcomas has been found to undergo the reverse process to EMT, known as mesenchymal epithelial transition (MET) (Somarelli et al., 2016). Genes such as those that codes for ZEB1 are involved in both EMT in carcinomas and MET in sarcomas (Chaffer et al., 2013; Somarelli et al., 2016). The process of EMT is physiologically important in a number of developmental processes including heart-valve formation and tissue and muscle formation

(Thiery, 2003). However, during cancer, EMT allows otherwise stationary cancer cells that are epithelial in origin to loose polarity and gain invasive phenotypes by switching out stable tight junctions for instable and leaky connections (Thiery, 2003, 2009). Next, these now invasive cells detach from the basement membrane and move towards either the blood vessel or the lymphatic system. Then, they would need to move through the endothelium layer covering the vessels and intravasate into the blood stream and/or the lymphatic system. This step depends heavily on enzymes such as MMPs and uPA that are able to degrade the basement membrane and extracellular matrix (ECM) (Radisky & Radisky, 2010). The second step of metastasis involves the cancer cell travelling within the circulation while surviving a number of factors such as shear force in the vasculature and immune cell surveillance. In this step, platelets play an important role in the survival of cancel cells within the vasculature by protecting them from shear stress and immune surveillance (Jurasz et al., 2004). The last step is where the metastatic cell arrest at the secondary site and extravasate into surrounding tissue. However, formation of metastatic tumors is also possible within the microvasculature where they have come to arrest (Weiss, Orr Fw Fau - Honn, & Honn, 1988; Wong et al., 2002). In order for cells with invasive phenotype to attach at their new environments, it is thought that the reverse of EMT, mesenchymal epithelial transition (MET), must happen. During MET, metastatic cells regain adhesion proteins such as E-cadherin and cell polarity, among other characteristics of epithelial cells (Yao, Dai, & Peng, 2011). However, still very little is known about the signalling mechanism behind the process of MET.

There are multiple theories of how a metastatic cancer cell can arise. Currently, the most accepted theory is the progression theory, originally proposed by Peter Nowell in 1976 (Nowell,

1976). This theory is based on the idea that cancers arise from a single cell. When a previously normal cell gains enough mutations for it to obtain certain proliferative advantages, it grows and divides continuously to form a colony of cells. The size of the colony is limited by the death of neoplastic cells by limiting nutrients and immune cells, until further mutations acquired by a single or a few cells within the colony give them further proliferative and survival advantages over other cells. These cells are allowed to proliferate, until more mutations gives rise to cells with more proliferative advantages. This sequential selection is what give rise to the small population of cells with metastatic ability (Nowell, 1976). Different metastatic potential of cells found within the clonal populations derived from a single parent cell line offers evidence in support for this theory (Fidler & Kripke, 1977). Additionally, there are distinct genetic predispositions within some cancer cells that not only affect their metastatic potential, but also the location of their metastasis. For example, subpopulations of breast cancer cells have genetic mutations that allow them to preferentially metastasize to the bone and lungs (Kang et al., 2003; Minn et al., 2005). There are also several tumor suppressor genes, such as genes coding for CD44 and MAPK4, whose expression can inhibit the formation of metastatic colonies by cancer cell lines without affecting primary tumor growth (Kauffman, Robinson, Stadler, Sokoloff, & Rinker-Schaeffer, 2003). This suggest that these genes may have regulatory effects on cancer metastasis and cells expressing these genes may be less likely to metastasize. However, newer theories such as the early oncogenesis model bring contradicting ideas. Most significantly, the early oncogenesis model contradicts the progression theory in that this theory suggest certain types of tumors have generally more invasive cells then other tumors. This idea arose from the observation that a large portion of cancer cells within tumors that are prone to metastasis express genetic signatures that are consistent with those of metastatic cells (Drukker et al., 2014;

Foukakis et al., 2015; van 't Veer et al., 2002). Based on these observations, the theory of oncogenesis suggest that the metastatic potential of a tumor is established in the early stages of normal cell mutations. This theory offers an explanation for patients with secondary tumors that have unknown primary origin, or very small primary tumors (Bernards & Weinberg, 2002).

It is thought that the location where metastatic cells arrest and extravasate are not random. Certain organs such as the lung, liver and bone tend to have higher chances of metastatic tumor formation. Since metastatic cancer cells travel via the vasculature as well as the lymphatic system, organs that are rich in microvascular structure and capillary beds are more like to have secondary tumor developments (Valastyan & Weinberg, 2011). Cancer cells, which are usually larger then red blood cells, are also more likely to be caught in the capillary beds due to their size (Chambers, Groom, & MacDonald, 2002). Moreover, recent advancement in the study of the role of the lymphatic system in tumor metastasis suggest that the lymphatic system aids in metastasis by generating more lymphatic vessels within the tumor in a process known as lymphangiogenesis, in addition to increase lymphatic flow (Harrell, Iritani, & Ruddell, 2007). However, the fact that certain types of cancer tend to metastasize to certain organs could not be explained simply by vasculature anatomy (Chambers, MacDonald, Schmidt, Morris, & Groom, 2000). For example, prostate cancer are most likely to metastasize to the bone, while ovarian cancers tend to metastasize to the abdomen (Hess et al., 2006). The observation that the location of cancer metastasis is not random lead to the proposal of the "seed and soil" hypothesis in 1889. The original theory suggested that circulating cancer cells had specific preferences for the location where the secondary tumors are formed, and that they will only grow when they have reached that destination (Paget, 1989). This theory was later refined by Fidler in 2003, whom

suggested that both the anatomy of the circulatory route as well as tumor microenvironment characteristic are important for the metastases (Fidler, 2003; Langley & Fidler, 2011). Microenvironment characteristic can influence the formation of secondary metastasis via the expression of proteins and receptors that allow preferential adhesion to target organ cells and the production of proteins that give survival advantages to the invading cancer cells. For example, bone metastases of breast cancers often overexpress parathyroid hormone related peptide (PTHrP), a protein that stimulate bone resorption. This resorption can stimulate the production of TGF $\beta$ , a protein highly expressed in many types of cancer and thought to promote cancer progression, from the bone matrix (Powell et al., 1991). Moreover, the lymphatic vessels can promote recruitment of cancer cells to the lymphatic system via the expression of chemotactic homing signals. SDF-1 $\alpha$  was found to be expressed by the endothelial cells surrounding tumorassociated lymphatics. The high concentrations of SDF-1 $\alpha$  then binds its receptor CXCR-4 expressed on cancer cells and promote invasion into the lymphatic systems (Hirakawa et al., 2009).

#### 2.3 Cancer Stem Cells and the Origin of Cancer

The origin of cancer has long been an area of interest in research. It has been established that cancers are clonal in origin and arise from a single cell that has acquired single or multiple mutations (Greaves & Maley, 2012; Tomlinson, Sasieni, & Bodmer, 2002). The normal cell that obtain mutations which allow it to initiate cancer is known as the cell-of-origin. Additionally, mutations of different cells within the lineage hierarchy give rise to different subtypes of cancers within the same tissue (Visvader, 2011). There are several theories regarding how the first cells obtained mutations to become cancerous. The "Two-Hit Hypothesis", also known as the Kunson hypothesis, suggest that a cell needs two mutations to become tumorigenic. According to this theory, inherited mutations can make a person predisposed to have cancer. However, another acquired mutation is necessary for cells to become cancerous. Cells can also become cancerous if their mutations are retained later in life, again, two hits or two mutations are required (Knudson, 1971; Nordling, 1953). Another theory known as "The Mutator Phenotype Hypothesis" suggest that cancer arise from mutations in the genome that affects the integrity of DNA replication and repair. Thus errors in one round of DNA replication can be exponentially increased in the next round and so on (Loeb, Springgate, & Battula, 1974). However, these theories of cancer origin do not distinguish the difference between non-stem cell cell-of-origin and cancer stem cells (CSCs).

Although characteristics of CSC follow closely to that of the cell-of-origin, CSCs are not the same as cell-of-origin. CSCs may arise from the cell-of-origin or from downstream colonies that originated from the original colony (Visvader & Lindeman, 2008). It has been proposed that characteristics of the cell-of-origin themselves, the type of mutation they acquire and environmental factors are what determines whether a particular cancer will take on the CSC phenotype (Visvader, 2011). This idea partially explain discrepancies reported by different researchers surrounding the existence of CSC in solid tumors in that perhaps some types of cancer simply do not sustain the types of mutations required for the formation of CSCs. Most criticisms of the CSC theory are focused on three aspects, namely the use of CSC markers, the use of xenotransplantation in animals to detect tumor initiating abilities and the lack of selfrenewal abilities in some CSC populations. The identification of CSC markers allowed a much simpler method for the identification of CSC populations (Medema, 2013). However, recently the ability of current CSC markers to identify true CSCs is being brought into question. One laboratory reported that the expression of the CSC marker CD133 was not limited to tumorinitiating cells (Shmelkov et al., 2008; J. Wang et al., 2008). Moreover, the expression of CD133 can vary significantly between tumors types and even within a specific cell line. For example, in patients with glioblastoma, CD133 mRNA can vary between zero to up to twenty fold greater when compared to normal brain cells (Sakariassen, Immervoll, & Chekenya, 2007). Similarly, reported percentage of CSCs in the A549 human lung carcinoma cell line as identified by CD133 expression can vary between 0.2% to 20% (Bertolini et al., 2009). Additionally, it has been reported that difference in CSC identification techniques (e.g. FACS vs. immunohistochemistry) yielded varying results, which could also explain the variation in CSC percentage in cancer cell lines (Sakariassen et al., 2007). Although CSC markers are used widely in the identification of CSCs within a cell line, the self-renew and tumorigenesis ability of a given population of cells still needs verification by xenotransplantation into recipient animals. Critics of this method argue that this process preferentially selects cells that are more robust and invasive due to the extensive

processes of cell isolation, and thus underestimate the number of cells able to generate tumors (Kelly, Dakic, Adams, Nutt, & Strasser, 2007). Additionally, others have suggested CSCs are in fact regular cancer cells that have undergone EMT (Gupta, Chaffer, & Weinberg, 2009). Although techniques used to study CSCs may need re-evaluation or improvement, current evidence still provides a compelling argument in favor of the existence of CSCs or CSC-like cells and a role for these cells in metastasis (Medema, 2013; Reya, Morrison, Clarke, & Weissman, 2001; Visvader & Lindeman, 2008; F. Yang, Xu, Tang, & Guan, 2016).

CSCs are a small population of cancer cells with stem cell like characteristics, and first version of the cancer stem cell theory was proposed in 1867. It suggests that cancer arise form tissue specific stem or stem cell-like cells (Cohnheim, 1867). In this sense, the theories of cancer origin described above mostly pertained to the rise of the cell-of-origin, since they do not require the first cell to be stem cells. Although first proposed in 1867, evidence for the existence of CSCs did not appear until 1994 when subpopulations of tumor forming human acute myeloid leukemia (AML) cells were found. Only a small subset of AML cells with the CD34+CD38phenotype was able to form new tumors when transplanted into immunodeficient mice, while other phenotypical subsets could not (Lapidot et al., 1994). Later, CSCs were identified in various solid tumors based on the expression or overexpression of CSC markers such as CD24, CD44, CD133, aldehyde dehydrogenase 1 (ALDH-1), Hoechst 33342-negative SP and ATPbinding cassette B5 (ABCB5) (Al-Hajj, Wicha, Benito-Hernandez, Morrison, & Clarke, 2003; Ginestier et al., 2007; O'Brien, Pollett, Gallinger, & Dick, 2007; Schatton et al., 2008; C. Wu et al., 2007) (Table 3). The cancer stem cell theory also brings on important clinical implications. There is evidence that higher percentage of leukemic stem cells with the CD34+CD38phenotype is associated with poorer survival (van Rhenen et al., 2005). Similarly, evidence show higher percentage of cells with cancer stem cell phenotype are associated with higher chance of drug resistance, tumor regrowth, and poorer clinical outcomes in glioma, osteosarcoma, breast, colorectal, and lung adenocarcinomas (Cherciu, Barbalan, Pirici, Margaritescu, & Saftoiu, 2014; Ohi et al., 2011; Sholl, Barletta, Yeap, Chirieac, & Hornick, 2010; L. Wang, Park, Zhang, La Marca, & Lin, 2011; Zeppernick et al., 2008). Table 3: Common cancer stem cell markers.

Cancer Type	CSC Marker	Reference
Lung		Roudi, Madjd, Ebrahimi,
	CD133, CD44, Hoechst	Samani, &
	33342-negative SP	Samadikuchaksaraei,
		2014
Breast	ALDH-1	Ohi et al., 2011
Prostate	CD133	Shepherd et al., 2008
Glioma	CD133	Zeppernick et al., 2008
Brain	CD133	Singh et al., 2004
Ovarian	CD133, CXCR-4	Cioffi et al., 2015
Liver	CD90, CD133	Yang et al., 2008; Ma et al., 2007
Melanoma	CD133, Hoechst 33342- negative SP	Monzani et al., 2007

With the discovery of new evidence supporting the existence of CSC in both leukemia and solid tumors, the original cancer stem cell theory was revised to include the concept of tumor heterogeneity (Kreso & Dick, 2014). Tumor heterogeneity states that tumors arise from a single cell, and that all cells within a tumor are not identical (Park, Bergsagel, & McCulloch, 1971). The heterogenic nature of tumor masses means that within a given tumor, there are cells which vary in their invasiveness, phenotypes, metabolisms, functions, gene expressions and proliferative potentials (Lobo, Shimono, Qian, & Clarke, 2007). The current cancer stem cell theory proposes that only a small population of cancerous cells within a tumor have stem celllike characteristics such as self-renew and the ability to produce differentiated cells with limited capacity to replicate. Thus, these cancer stem cells (CSCs) are responsible for initiating new tumors and produce progenitor cells, that in turn produce differentiated cells that makes up the tumor bulk. In this way, CSCs are able to maintain tumors while sustaining pools of progenitor cells (Kreso & Dick, 2014).

## 3. Platelet and Tumor Cell Interaction

### 3.1 Thrombosis in Cancer

Cancer patients are four times more likely to develop thrombosis compared to the rest of the population, and this risk may be elevated with some anti-cancer therapy (A. Y. Lee & Levine, 2003), and to date, thrombosis remains a major cause of death in cancer patients. The relationship between platelets and cancer was known since 1865 when the French physician Armand Trousseau correlated higher occurrences of thrombosis with cancer during the autopsies of patients whom died of cancer (Trousseau, 1865). Later on, it was discovered by that cancer patients have higher than normal platelet counts (Riess, 1872), and it was hypothesized that platelets form a thrombus around tumor cells and promote metastasis by providing protection in the vasculature and aid in adhesion of cancer cells to the endothelium prior to extravasation (Billroth, 1878). Further research showed that a decrease in experimental metastasis is associated with the inhibition of platelet function and a reduction of platelet count. For example, injecting neuraminidase in mice decreased metastasis by almost half because the injection produced thrombocytopenia in the host (G. Gasic & Gasic, 1962; G. J. Gasic, Gasic, & Stewart, 1968). This decrease in metastasis was confirmed by antiplatelet serum, other anti-platelet agents such as the P2Y12 inhibitor Ticagrelor, and in mice that have decreased platelet counts or have functionally deficient platelets (Camerer et al., 2004; G. J. Gasic et al., 1968; Gebremeskel, LeVatte, Liwski, Johnston, & Bezuhly, 2015).

#### 3.2 Tumor Cell-Induced Platelet Aggregation

The reason cancer patients have a higher risk of thrombosis may be due in part to their more activated hemostatic system (Trousseau, 1865). Importantly, though a process known as tumor cell induced platelet aggregation (TCIPA), not only do cancer cells have the ability to activate platelets, activated platelets can in turn support the growth and metastasis of the tumor/cancer cells (Donati & Lorenzet, 2012; Jurasz et al., 2004). TCIPA is a complicated process governed by many different factors. For example, colorectal carcinoma cells were shown to express high levels of thromboxane synthase and thus generate high levels of TXA<sub>2</sub>, a known platelet agonist (Sakai et al., 2006). Tumor cell lines can also activate platelets through the generation of potent platelet activators like thrombin and ADP (Zucchella et al., 1989). Moreover, the process of TCIPA was found to be MMP-2 dependent, and that the expression of MT-MMP-1 on platelet surfaces contributed to TCIPA via the activation of pro-MMP-2 on cancer cell surfaces (Alonso-Escolano, Strongin, Chung, Deryugina, & Radomski, 2004; Jurasz et al., 2001). More importantly, platelets activated by tumor cells release many platelet agonists and growth factors, including TXA<sub>2</sub>, MMP-2 and VEGF, that contribute to further platelet and tumor cell activation (Menter et al., 2014).

TCIPA offers several physical advantages to the spread and growth of tumor cells through either direct (e.g. physical contact between platelets and cancer cells) or indirect (e.g. paracrine signalling) interaction between platelets and cancer cells. Platelet-tumor cell aggregates are able to protect tumor cells from sheer stress and immune cells within the vasculature by forming a protective shell, thus preventing clearance of the cell from circulation during metastasis (Jurasz et al., 2004). Platelets are also able to secrete and thus provide many pro-growth and pro-angiogenic factors such as VEGF, PDGF, TGFB, and insulin-like growth factors (IGF). These, among others, are highly beneficial for the development of tumors in that these proteins can induce immuno-suppression, angiogenesis and provide a preferential environment for tumor proliferation (Goubran, Stakiw, Radosevic, & Burnouf, 2014; Hara, Steiner, & Baldini, 1980). In addition to stimulating tumor growth, these factors as well as others released during TCIPA including SDF-1a and MMPs, are also important in promoting cancer cell metastasis (Shen et al., 2009). The thrombi formed around tumor cells aid in extravasation by either sticking to the endothelium or blocking microvessels (Rickles, 2001). Furthermore, platelets are considered to be a part of the tumor's microenvironment, since tumors require access to blood to grow. Tumor microenvironment consists of the tumor cells themselves, nonmalignant cells, and connective tissue cells that contribute to the structure and survival of the tumor. Importantly, platelets are not only a part of the microenvironment, but they also interact with other cells in the tumor microenvironment, such as endothelial, epithelial and immune cells (Yan & Jurasz, 2016). By stimulating processes such as EMT, endothelial barrier permeability and inhibition of natural killer cells, platelets contribute greatly to making the tumor microenvironment favorable for metastasis (Amo et al., 2014; Labelle, Begum, & Hynes, 2011; Schumacher, Strilic, Sivaraj, Wettschureck, & Offermanns, 2013).

## 3.3 Platelet-Derived Factors Affecting Cancer Metastasis

As mentioned, not only do platelet offer direct physical protection to cancer cells during metastasis, factors released from platelets can also promote metastasis. Platelet-derived factors such as VEGF stimulate angiogenesis and the formation of leaky blood vessels within tumors, thus giving tumor cell access to the blood stream (Weidner, 2002). Furthermore, platelet-derived S1P and lysophosphatidic acid (LPA) contribute to the increase in endothelial permeability to aid cancer cell extravasation (Gay & Felding-Habermann, 2011). Another platelet-derived factor that was shown to affect metastasis is SDF-1 $\alpha$ . SDF-1 $\alpha$  is a chemokine found to be important in the mobilization of cancer cells, but is also a potent platelet agonist (Chatterjee & Gawaz, 2013). SDF-1 $\alpha$  has been implicated in stimulating the proliferation and metastasis of ovarian, pancreatic, breast and lung cancers among others (Brennecke et al., 2013; Q. Guo et al., 2014; Luker et al., 2012; Shakir et al., 2015).

SDF-1 $\alpha$ , or stromal derived factor-1 $\alpha$  is a chemokine that is encoded by the human CXCL12 gene. There are two classes of chemokines, defined by the location of conserved cysteine residues within the protein, and SDF-1 $\alpha$  belongs to the C-X-C class where the cysteine residues are separated by amino acid residues (Graves & Jiang, 1995). SDF-1 $\alpha$  elicits its effects via interaction with its receptor C-X-C chemokine receptor 4 (CXCR-4), and to an extent, chemokine receptor 7 (CXCR-7) (Bleul et al., 1996; Burns et al., 2006). SDF-1 $\alpha$  is a potent chemotactic protein physiologically involved in the recruitment cells such as bone marrow derived stem cells, progenitor cells, endothelial progenitor cells and smooth muscle cells during embryogenesis and wound healing (Massberg et al., 2006; Nemenoff et al., 2008; Petit et al.,

2002; Stellos & Gawaz, 2007; Zernecke et al., 2005). Additionally, it was found that SDF-1 $\alpha$  is able to induce endothelial progenitor cell differentiation from human CD34+ cells (Stellos, Langer, et al., 2008). SDF-1 $\alpha$  is also a strong chemoattractant for lymphocytes as well as a inducer of macrophage differentiation, suggesting its involvement in immune reactions (D. K. Jin et al., 2006; Sanchez-Martin et al., 2011). Moreover, SDF-1 $\alpha$  was found to have the ability to induce CD4+ T-cell apoptosis, and as a result regulate their numbers by increasing T-cell Fas ligand expression (Colamussi et al., 2001). Although SDF-1 $\alpha$  is secreted by platelets, a significant proportion of it remains bounded to the platelet surface (Chatterjee et al., 2011). Since the membrane bound SDF-1 $\alpha$  can stimulate mobilization of progenitor cells to the vasculature, it could be reasonable to speculate that they, as well as other factors that affect stem cell signalling will have similar mobilizing effects on cancer cells and CSCs (Stellos et al., 2009) (Figure 4). Moreover, SDF-1 $\alpha$  can also contribute to metastasis through the activation of platelets via PKC and downstream extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK) and Akt pathways (Karim et al., 2016).



Figure 4: Platelet-derived factors potentially affecting cancer stem cell signalling.

SDF-1 $\alpha$  induces cell motility partly through the up-regulation of matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) dependent manner, which are responsible for degrading the ECM to facilitate cancer cell invasion (Tang, Tan, Fu, & Yang, 2008). The interaction between SDF-1 $\alpha$  and CXCR-4 leads to an increase in the expression of MMP-2 and MMP-9 in cancer cells (Pan et al., 2013; Tang et al., 2008). This increase was found to be associated with stem and cancer stem cell trafficking (Massberg et al., 2006). Moreover, the MMPs were also found to promote tumor metastasis to preferred niches through inducing tumor cell dissemination and increasing vascular permeability (Farina & Mackay, 2014). For example, the SDF-1 $\alpha$  signalling pathway was found to be important in the migration of breast cancer, glioblastomas and lung cancer cells, in an MMP dependent manner (Osman & Osman, 2016; Smith et al., 2004; Tseng, Vasquez-Medrano, & Brown, 2011).

MMPs are part of the metzincin superfamily of zinc-dependent peptidases, in which all members share a common zinc binding motif: HEX-XHX-XGX-XH (Bode et al., 1996). Most MMPs contain three common domains: the pro-domain that contains a cysteine switch motif PRCGXPD attached to a hinge region; a catalytic domain with the zinc binding motif with a zinc ion and up to three calcium ions that stabilize the structure; and a hemopexin domain. Currently, there are 24 identified MMPs in humans, all of them are either secreted or membrane bound. MMPs are commonly classified by either their preferred substrate or domain organization. All MMPs are synthesized in the pro-form and require activation (Verma & Hansch, 2007). The cysteine "switch" in the MMP pro-domain binds the zinc in the active site, thus inactivating the enzyme. The membrane bound MMPs as well as a few others, including MMP-11 and MMP-23, contain a furin activation sequence. These MMPs are activated intracellularly by furin, a serine protease in the trans-Golgi network (TGN) that traffics secretory proteins to their destinations,

and are thus secreted as active MMPs. Other MMPs are secreted as pro-MMPs and can be activated by the direct cleavage of the pro-domain by serine proteases such as plasmin, or other active MMPs including MMP-3, MMP-10 and membrane type MMPs. These MMPs can also activate though the autoproteolysis of their pro-domain as a result of conformation change and reduction of the free cysteine by reactive oxygen species (Nagase, 1997). Endogenous TIMPs have also been identified, and they regulate the expression and function of MMPs. TIMPs inhibit MMPs by chelating the functional zinc in the MMP active site. There are four known TIMPs, each with different specificity for different MMPs. For example, while TIMP-1 is only a potent inhibitor for MMP-3 and -7, TIMP-2 inhibits all MMPs. The physiological and pathological effects of MMPs are ultimately dependent on the balance between MMPs and TIMPs (Brew & Nagase, 2010). Physiologically, MMPs are known to be important for extracellular matrix (ECM) remodeling during embryogenesis, angiogenesis and tissue repair (Loffek, Schilling, & Franzke, 2011). MMPs has also been implicated under pathological conditions to influence cancer metastasis, atherosclerotic plaque rupture and ventricular remodeling after myocardial infraction (Phatharajaree, Phrommintikul, & Chattipakorn, 2007). However, recent development brought to light other functions of MMPs, including the cleavage of cell surface receptors, activation of cytokines, and the release of trapped growth factors and apoptotic proteins (Rodriguez, Morrison, & Overall, 2010).

Together, the SDF-1 $\alpha$ : CXCR-4: MMP signalling pathway has been found to be important in the metastasis of a variety of cancers. SDF-1 $\alpha$  and CXCR-4-mediated metastasis was found to be dependent on ERK-1/2 activation in ovarian and colorectal cancers (Brand et al., 2005; Shen et al., 2009). SDF-1 $\alpha$  and CXCR-4-mediated metastasis in prostate cancer was found

to be dependent on the phosphorylation of Akt pathway, and downstream release of MMP-9 (Chinni et al., 2006). Moreover, MMP-9 dependent invasion of MCF7 human breast cancer cell line was dependent on the presence of platelets (Alonso-Escolano et al., 2006). These evidence highlight the importance of the SDF-1 $\alpha$ : CXCR-4: MMP signalling pathway in cancer growth and metastasis. However, not much is known regarding the role of platelets, a major source of SDF-1 $\alpha$  and MMPs in the vasculature, in SDF- $\alpha$ : CXCR-4 mediated metastasis.

# **Hypothesis & Objectives**

- 1. Rationale
- 2. Hypothesis
- 3. Study Objectives

## 1. Rationale

Platelets are a known to facilitate the recruitment and mobilization of stem/progenitor cells (Sopova, Tatsidou, & Stellos, 2012; Stellos, Gnerlich, Kraemer, Lindemann, & Gawaz, 2008). Stem cells and cancer stem cells share many similarities such as the expression of various genes and receptors and proliferative characteristics, although those that govern cell proliferation, are significantly higher in CSCs (Ben-Porath et al., 2008; Santagata, Ligon, & Hornick, 2007; Sperger et al., 2003). For example, it was found that the mRNA expression patterns of more than 300 genes was higher in malignant stem cells of cancer patients than in normal human stem cells (Birnie et al., 2008). Moreover, like somatic stem cells, CSCs are able to self-renew by producing two daughters; one that is identical to the parent cell and another progenitor cell that produce more differentiated cells and have limited capacity to replicate (He, Nakada, & Morrison, 2009). Thus, it is reasonable to speculate that platelets, which mobilize normal stem cells may also mobilize CSCs (e.g. stimulate their invasion/ intravasation/ extravasation) in a similar manner. This has not been previously investigated and may be particularly pertinent to understand since platelets are known to facilitate metastasis and CSCs have been speculated to be the cells important in initiating and maintaining metastasis. If so, the platelet initiated signalling pathways, which mediate stem cell mobilization, may also be responsible for stimulating CSC invasion.

One such signalling pathway that is shared between stem cell mobilization and cancer cell metastasis is the SDF-1 $\alpha$ : CXCR-4: MMP-2/9 signalling pathway (Lapidot & Kollet, 2002; Massberg et al., 2006; Smith et al., 2004). Many have demonstrated the importance of SDF-1 $\alpha$ 

and MMPs in vascular remodeling and angiogenesis, which are unfortunately also important for tumor growth and metastasis (F. Jin et al., 2008; Kollet et al., 2003; Petit, Jin, & Rafii, 2007). However, although there is evidence linking SDF-1 $\alpha$ , MMP-2 and -9 with cancer metastasis, this pathway has not been studied in the context of platelet-CSC interaction.

Such a formative study may be simplified by studying platelet interactions with a welldocumented cell line that is enriched with stem-like cancer cells. one such cell line is the human A549 lung carcinoma cell line (Ho, Ng, Lam, & Hung, 2007). Additionally, the A549 cell line has previously been well characterized in studies investigating the role of MMPs in plateletcancer cell interactions (Janowska-Wieczorek et al., 2005; Jurasz et al., 2001); thus, making it an excellent cell line to work with on initial studies into platelet-CSC interactions.

# 2. Hypothesis

I hypothesize that platelet derived SDF-1 $\alpha$  can preferentially stimulate the invasion of the cancer stem cells of the A549 human lung carcinoma cell line, and that this preferential stimulation is dependent on the up-regulation of MMPs in cancer stem cells.



Figure 5: A schematic of the hypothesis. SDF-1 $\alpha$  from platelets preferentially binds to its receptor CXCR-4 on cancer stem cell surfaces, leading to increased cancer stem cell invasion via increased MMP-9 production.

# 3. Study Objectives

The objectives of this study include:

1. To identify the cancer stem cell population in the A549 human lung carcinoma cell line.

2. To determine whether releasates from collagen-aggregated human platelets can preferentially stimulate A549 cancer stem cell invasion.

3. To investigate whether platelet can stimulate changes in MMP-2 and MMP-9 production by cancer and cancer stem cells of the A549 cell line.

4. To investigate whether platelet-induced A549 CSC invasion is dependent on SDF-1 $\alpha$  and CXCR-4 interactions.

# **Materials & Methods**

1. Reagents

2. Methods

## 1. Reagents

Gelatin was purchased from Chrono-log (Havertown, PA, USA). Hoechst 33342 was purchased from Life Technologies (Carlsbad, CA, USA) and anti-CD133-Phycoerythrin (PE) was from Miltenyi Biotec (Gladbach, Germany). Fc Receptor Saturating Reagent was obtained from Southern Biotech (Birmingham, AL, USA) and IgG2bk isoform control conjugated to PE was from eBioscience (San Diego, CA, USA). AMD3100, GM6001, cell tracker dye CMFDA and cell tracker dye CMTPX was purchased from Sigma Aldrich (St. Louis, Mo, USA). All other reagents were purchased from Sigma Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA).

## 2. Methods

## 2.1 Cell Culture

A549 human lung carcinoma cell line cells were cultured in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS) and an antibiotic cocktail containing gentamycin (5mg/ml), penicillin (6mg/ml) and streptomycin (1mg/ml) and grown in a humidified cell incubator at 37°C with 5% carbon dioxide. Fresh culture medium was supplied every two days and cells were passaged as needed. Cells were passaged using Trypsin-Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (Trypsin-EDTA) solutions and gentle shaking to detach cells. Trypsin-EDTA was then neutralized with twice the amount (v/v) of culture medium after the cells detach and the cells were pelleted at 130 relative centrifugal force (RCF) for 7 minutes. Cells with passage number between 5 and 35 was used for all experiments.

## 2.2 Preparation of Washed Human Platelets

Following informed consent, 36ml of blood were obtained from healthy human donors between the ages of 18 and 50 whom had not taken any platelet affecting drugs within two weeks of the blood draw. Blood was drawn into 4ml of room temperature sodium citrate. Platelets were washed according to the prostacyclin-washed platelet protocol described by Radomski and Moncada (M. Radomski & Moncada, 1983). Briefly, 3 $\mu$ l of prostacyclin (0.06 $\mu$ g/ml) were added to the blood before centrifuging at 200 RCF for 20 minutes in an Eppendorf 5810R Centrifuge (Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany). Platelet rich plasma (PRP) were obtained and moved to a clean 50ml tube and an additional 0.3 $\mu$ g of prostacyclin were added per milliliter of PRP. The PRP were then spun at 900 RCF for 10 minutes to pellet the platelets. Without re-suspending, the resulting platelet pellet was washed three times with room temperature Tyrode's buffer. The platelets were then re-suspended in Tyrode's buffer, counted using a hemocytometer (Assistant, Sondheim, Germany) and diluted with Tyrode's buffer to a concentration of 2.5 x 10<sup>8</sup> platelets/ml.

## 2.3 Platelet Aggregation & Platelet Releasate Collection

The aggregation of washed human platelets was performed in a Chrono-log Dual Channel Lumi-Aggregator (Model 560, Chrono-log, Havertown, PA, USA). Saline (10µl/ml) for resting platelet releasate, or collagen (10µg/ml) for activated platelet releasate, was added to the platelets after 2 minutes of incubation within the aggregometer to establish baseline light transmittance. The changes in light transmittance were recorded for a further 4 minutes using the AGGRO-LINK software (Chrono-log, Havertown, PA, USA). After aggregation, 1µg of prostacyclin was added to the resting platelet releasates to prevent aggregation during centrifugation, and all platelet samples were spun at 10,000g in a Sorvall Legend Micro 17 centrifuge (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA) to separate the platelets/platelet aggregates from releasates, and the releasates were then stored at -80°C until ready to use.

## 2.4 Measurement of SDF-1 $\alpha$ levels in Platelet Releasates

Resting and collagen-aggregated platelet releasate were obtained as described above. Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays (ELSIA) were performed using the Human CXCL-12/SDF-1 alpha Quantikine ELISA Kit (R & D Systems, Minneapolis, MN, USA) following the contained protocol. Briefly, 100µl of sample were added to each well in the ELISA plate and incubated for 2 hours at room temperature. Wells were washed with wash buffer provided with the kit and dried. 200µl of SDF-1 $\alpha$  conjugate were added to each well and the plate was incubated for another 2 hours at room temperature. The plate was washed again at the end of the incubation period and 200µl of Substrate Solution from the kit was added. An incubation of 25 minutes in the dark was followed by the addition of 50µl Stop Solution from the kit. The plate was then analyzed using a iMark<sup>TM</sup> Microplate Absorbance Reader (Bio-Rad, Hercules, USA). Concentrations of SDF-1 $\alpha$  were calculated based on a standard curve and expressed as pg/ml.

# 2.5 Identification of Cancer Stem Cell Based on Hoechst Negative Side Population Staining

Hoechst 33342-negative SP identification of CSC was based on the Goodell protocol (Goodell, 2005). Hoechst 33342 is a fluorescent nuclear dye that stains DNA. The SP is distinguished from the general cell population by their ability of efflux the Hoechst dye via the overexpression of the ATP-binding cassette sub-family G member 2 (ABCG2) protein (Goodell, Brose, Paradis, Conner, & Mulligan, 1996). The assay was originally established for the identification of hemapoietic stem cells. However, since CSCs expresses many of the characteristics of regular stem cells, this protocol has also been extensively used for the identification of CSCs (Hirschmann-Jax et al., 2004). Hoechst 33342 excites at 350nm and has its maximum emission at 461nm. Often, Hoechst is excited with an ultraviolet lamp. The emission is measured in the FL1 channels (450/50 nm band-pass filter), which detects the blue Hoechst fluorescence. However, due to the brightness of the Hoechst signals, the FL3 channels (675/20 nm long-pass filter) can also detect some red Hoechst fluorescence. In order to obtain a better distinction of the SP, the red and blue fluorescence are plotted against each other (e.g. FL3 vs. FL1) (Goodell et al., 1996).

A549 human lung carcinomas were trypsinized, washed and re-suspended in 1ml DMEM + 2% FBS at a concentration of ~1 x  $10^6$  cells/ml. Hoechst 33342 were added at a final concentration of 5µg/ml and incubated at 37°C in the dark for 1.5 hours with occasional shaking. After incubation, cells were washed and re-suspended with 1ml ice cold PBS + 2% FBS before

analysis using a Cell Lab Quanta SC MPL Flow Cytometer (Beckman Coulter INC., Fullerton, CA, USA). 10,000 events were collected for all samples.
#### 2.6 Identification and Isolation of Cancer Stem Cell Based on CD133 Staining

Cells from the A549 human lung carcinoma cell line were detached from the culture flasks using 7mM Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) in DMEM with 10% FBS and pelleted at 130 RCF for 7 minutes. The resulting pellet was washed and re-suspended with CD133 Staining Buffer containing PBS with 2mM EDTA and 0.3% FBS. Fc Receptor Saturating Solution and either mouse anti-human CD133/2- phycoerythrin (PE) antibody or mouse IgG2bk-PE antibody (eBioscience, San Diego, CA, USA), as an IgG isotype control, were added to the cells and incubated for 10 minutes at 4°C in the dark. The cells were then pelleted at 5,000g for 5 minutes, washed and re-suspended in fresh CD133 Staining Buffer for analysis using a Cell Lab Quanta SC MPL Flow Cytometer (Beckman Coulter INC., Fullerton, CA, USA).

To separate A549 cells into CD133-positive and –negative subpopulations, A549 cells were prepared as described above and kept on ice until ready for sorting using a BD FACSAria III Fluorescence Activated Cell Sorter (FACS) (BD BioSciences, Mississauga, ON, Canada). Sorted A549 cells were pelleted at 130 RCF for 7 minutes and an equal number of either population (CD133-positive and CD133-negative) was re-suspended into 1ml of DMEM warmed to 37°C. The cells were then either seeded into 6-well plates for zymography or stained with cell tracker dyes for invasion assay. The exact number of cells used for each experiment depended on the yield of the particular sort and was between 10,000 and 70,000 cells per population.

#### 2.7 Invasion Assay Using Modified Boyden Chamber

A549 cells were cultured and detached from flasks as described above. A total of 2 x 10<sup>6</sup> cells were re-suspended in DMEM without FBS and added to each gelatin (1mg/ml)-coated 6 well plate-inserts (PET, 8.0µm, Corning, NY, USA) and placed in 6 well plates. Gelatin-coated inserts were used to mimic the ECM found in physiological conditions. 1.5ml of either resting or collagen-aggregated platelet releasates were added to the bottom of the inserts and the system was incubated in a humidified cell incubator at 37°C with 5% carbon dioxide. After 24 hours, the cells at the bottom of the insert were detached using trypsin-EDTA and re-suspended in DMEM warmed to 37°C. The cells were then stained with Hoechst-33342 and analyzed using a Cell Lab Quanta SC MPL Flow Cytometer (Beckman Coulter INC., Fullerton, CA, USA). The percentage of invaded Hoechst-negative SP vs. non-SP A549 cells were measured as described above.



Figure 6: A schematic of SP-identified CSC invasion assay. Gelatin (1mg/ml) was added to the Boyden chamber and incubated at 37°C for 1 hour, and then air dried for 30 minutes. 2,000,000 A549 cells re-suspended in DMEM without FBS were placed in the filter and platelet releasates that were collected after 6 min of aggregation were added to the bottom of the chamber. The entire system were incubated at 37°C for 24 hours. Following invasion, the cells that have invaded were removed from the bottom of the chamber using trypsin and were stained with Hoechst 33342 (5µg/ml), and analyzed using the flow cytometer.

For invasion assays in which A549 CSCs and non-CSCs were identified based on CD133, A549 cells were sorted based on the presence or absence of the CD133 surface marker using a BD FACSAria III flow cytometer (BD BioSciences, Mississauga, ON, Canada) as described above. Equal numbers of CD133-positive and CD133-negative cells were re-suspended in DMEM without FBS. Again, the number of cells for each specific experiment depended on the yield of individual cell sorts. Approximate range of cells used were between 10,000 and 70,000 cells per population. The cell tracker CMFDA (5µM) was added to CD133-positive cells and CMTPX (5µM) was added to the CD133-negative CD133 cells and both were incubated at 37°C for 45 minutes in the dark. After staining, the CD133-positive and negative populations were combined, re-suspended in 500µl DMEM without FBS warmed to 37°C and added to gelatin (1mg/ml)-coated 24 well plate-inserts (PET, 8.0µm, Corning, NY, USA) placed in a 24 well plate. 0.5ml of either resting or collagen-aggregated platelet releasates were added to the bottom of the inserts and incubated in a humidified cell incubator at 37°C with 5% carbon dioxide. After 24 hours, the cells on top of the insert were removed by scraping with cotton swabs and the insert was cutted out and placed on a microscope slide. A coverslip was placed on top of the insert and sealed with clear nail polish. Inserts were viewed with an Olympus IX-81 WAVEFX spinning disk confocal microscope (Quorum Technologies, Guelph, ON, Canada) using the 10x dry objective at room temperature. LMM5 50mW 491nm pumped diode laser and 50mW 561nm pumped diode laser (Spectral Applied Research Inc., Richmond Hill, ON, Canada) were used to illuminate the samples. The insert cutout was superimposed with a 3 x 3 grid and one image was acquired from each area of the grid for a total of nine images (field of view) per insert with the EM-CCD (C9100-13) camera (Hamamatsu Photonics, Shizuoka, Japan) connected to the Velocity software (Perkin Elmer Inc., Waltham, MA, USA). The number of cells invaded per

field of view was counted and the average number of invaded cells were determined and expressed as percent per field of view (Figure 7).

1	2	3
4	5	6
7	8	9

Figure 7: Superimposed grid on Boyden chamber inserts for invasion assay. One image is taken from a field of view in each area of the grid. A total of nine images were taken per insert



Figure 8: A schematic of CD133-identified CSC invasion assay. Gelatin (1mg/ml) was added to the Boyden chamber and incubated at 37°C for 1 hour, and then air dried for 30 minutes. Same numbers of CD133-positive and CD133-negative A549 cells were stained with either CMFDA (5 $\mu$ M) or CMTPX (5 $\mu$ M) for 45 minutes at 37°C in the dark. The populations were then combined and placed in the Boyden chamber with collagen-aggregated platelet releasates collected after 6 minutes of aggregation for 24 hours. After the incubation, the membrane with the cells were removed and viewed under an epifluorescence confocal microscope. For invasion assays which were performed in the presence of either the CXCR-4 inhibitor AMD3100 (10μM) or the MMP inhibitor GM6001 (10μM). Before the inhibitors were used in the invasion assay, Annexin-V staining was used to test the toxicity of these inhibitors on A549 cells. A549 cells were cultured as described above and were incubated with either DMEM (no treatment control), AMD3100 (10μM in DMEM), Phenanthroline (1mM) or GM6001 (10μM in DMEM) for 24 hours at 37°C before the experiments. Following treatment, cells were detached from flasks as described above and pelleted at 130 RCF for 7 minutes. Detached cells were resuspended in binding buffer (0.1M HEPES, 1.4M NaCl, 25mM CaCl<sub>2</sub>, pH 7.4) and incubated with Annexin V- fluorescein (FITC) for 15 minutes in the dark. The samples were then analyzed using a Cell Lab Quanta SC MPL Flow Cytometer (Beckman Coulter INC., Fullerton, CA, USA). Cells positive for Annexin V staining are considered as apoptotic.

For the invasion assays, the inhibitors AMD3100 ( $10\mu$ M) and GM6001 ( $10\mu$ M) were added to the top of the insert and activated platelet releasates were added to the corresponding wells of the inserts. The inserts were then analyzed based on either Hoechst 33342 or CD133-staining as described above to identify the CSC and non-stem cancer cells.

#### 2.8 Sample Preparation for the Measurement of A549 MMP-2 & -9 Levels

Following FACS, equal numbers of CS133-positive and CD133-negative A549 cells (between 10 x 10<sup>3</sup> and 20 x 10<sup>3</sup> cells for each fraction) were re-suspended in DMEM with 10% FBS and seeded into 24 well plates. When the cells became confluent (3-5 days), 1ml of either freshly prepared prostacyclin-washed platelets or Tyrode's buffer (control) were added to the cells, and incubated for 24 hours at 37°C. The cells were detached from the plates using trypsin-EDTA solution the following day and pelleted at 130 RCF for 7 minutes using the Eppendorf 5810R Centrifuge (Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany). The resulting pellet was frozen at -80°C until ready to use.

#### 2.9 Measurement of A549 cell MMP-2 & -9 Levels Using Gelatin Zymography

Zymography was performed using 8% sodium dodecyl sulfate-polyacrylamide gel with gelatin (2mg/ml) as substrate, according to a previously published protocol (Jurasz et al., 2001). Briefly, the sample pellets were re-suspended in homogenizing buffer. The samples were then sonicated on ice using the 1.5 setting on a Misonix XL2000 series sonicator (Misonix Inc., Farmingdale, NY, USA) for three times, 5 seconds each and centrifuged for 5 minute at 5,000g. 5µl of 4x loading buffer were added to 15µl of the resulting supernatants to make a total of 20µl of sample that were loaded per lane. A molecular weight protein standard was also loaded. The gelatin-incorporated sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) gel was run on ice at 150 volts until the running buffer dye ran out (~1 hour 45 minutes). After electrophoresis, the gels were cut at around the 50 kDa marker as indicated by the protein standard.

The top gels were washed three times for 20 minutes with 2% Triton X-100 followed by two 20 minute washes with zymography buffer containing Tris-HCl buffer with 0.15M NaCl, 5mM CaCl<sub>2</sub> and 0.05% NaN<sub>3</sub> at pH 7.6, at room temperature. Finally, the gels were incubated in zymography buffer at 37°C for 2-3 days. The gels were then stained with a 0.05% Coomassie Brilliant Blue solution for 2 hours and de-stained with a de-staining solution with 4% ethanol and 8% acetic acid.

The bottom gel was transferred using a semi-dry method onto polyvinylidene difluoride (PVDF) membranes (Bio-Rad, Hercules, USA) and blocked in 5% skim milk in Tween-Tris

buffered saline (TTBS) wash buffer at 4°C overnight. The membranes were then incubated with rabbit anti-human  $\beta$ -actin-horse radish peroxidase (HRP) (1/40,000) for 30 minutes at room temperature and visualized with the Amersham ECL Prime Western Blotting Detection Reagent kit (GE Healthcare, Little Chalfont, UK).

The gelatinase activity of MMP-2 and MMP-9 was analyzed based on the densitometry of the bands using a Versa Doc 5000MP (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA, USA), and expressed in arbitrary units of density normalized to  $\beta$ -actin.

#### 2.10 Measurement of MMP-2 mRNA Levels Using Real Time PCR (RT-PCR)

mRNA of platelet pellets from FACS-sorted A549 cells treated with platelets were isolated using the RNeasy Mini kit (Qiagen, Mississauga, ON, Canada). The mRNA was then reverse transcribed using the High Capacity cDNA Reverse Transcriptase kit (Applied Biosystems, Carlsbad, CA, USA). Quantitative real-time PCR was performed using a SYBR Green PCR Master Mix (KAPA Biosystems, Wilmington, MA, USA) in an Applied Bioscience 7500 Real Time PCR System (Waltham, Massachusetts, USA). 10ng of cDNA were used for each qPCR reaction with 200nM of either MMP-2 (Forward: GAT GGA TAC CCC TTT GAC GGT; Reverse: GCT GTT GTA CTC CTT GCC ATT G) primer pairs. 200nM of ribosomal protein L-32 (RPL-32) (Forward: TGC CCA ACA TTG GTT ATG GA; Reverse: TGG GGT TGG TGA CTC TGA TG) primer pairs were used as an endogenous control. The amount of PCR product was calculated using the δδCT method and normalized to the house keeping gene RPL-32.

#### 2.11 Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using GraphPad Prism 6.0 (GraphPad Software INC, La Jolla, CA, USA). One-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) with either Tukey's or Dunnett's post-test was used to analyze variance between experiments with more than two groups of data where appropriate. For comparison between two groups of data, paired student's t-tests were performed. N number reflects the number of independent experiments performed. All data are reported as mean  $\pm$  standard error of the mean, and p values less than 0.05 are considered as statistically significant.

## Results

1. SDF-1 $\alpha$  Is Actively Secreted by Human Platelets

Hoechst-Negative Side Population-Identified Cancer Stem Cell Invasion
CD133 Surface Expression-Identified Cancer Stem Cell Invasion
MMP-2 and MMP-9 Activity in Sorted A549 Cell Populations
MMP-2 mRNA Levels in A549 Cell Populations

#### 1. SDF-1α Is Actively Secreted by Human Platelets

The presence and release of SDF-1 $\alpha$  in platelet granules has been previously reported by Massberg et al (Massberg et al., 2006). To confirm that platelets actively secrete SDF-1 $\alpha$ , the concentrations of SDF-1 $\alpha$  in collagen (10µg/ml)-aggregated platelet releasates were compared to those of resting platelet releasates (10µl/ml saline) using ELISA. Compared to resting platelet releasates, collagen-aggregated platelet releasates had a significantly higher concentration of SDF-1 $\alpha$  (6.0 ± 6.0pg/ml SDF-1 $\alpha$  in resting platelet releasates vs. 189.15 ± 41.15pg/ml; n = 3; p < 0.05) (Figure 9). All data are reported as mean ± standard error of the mean.



Figure 9: Collagen-aggregated platelet releasates actively release SDF-1 $\alpha$ . A. Representative trace of platelet aggregation in response to collagen (10µg/ml) or saline (10µl/ml). B. SDF-1 $\alpha$  concentration is analyzed in releasates collected after 6 minutes' aggregation of resting and collagen aggregated platelets. B. SDF-1 $\alpha$  concentration in resting platelet releasates vs. collagen-aggregated platelet releasates as measured by ELISA (n = 3; p < 0.05).

## 2. Hoechst Negative Side Population-Identified Cancer Stem Cell in A549 Cell Line

To confirm previous reports that platelets stimulate invasion by cancer cells (Alonso-Escolano et al., 2006; Radziwon-Balicka et al., 2014), a single modified Boyden chamber control experiment was carried out to demonstrate a pronounced increase in invasion by A549 cells in response to collagen-aggregated platelet releasates compared to vehicle control (Figure 10). Thus, having established that platelets stimulate lung cancer cell invasion, further experiments were performed to determine whether collagen-aggregated platelet releasates have preferential effects on the invasion by lung cancer CSCs vs. non-CSCs.



Figure 10: Invasion of A549 cells through a gelatin-coated membrane insert in response to A. Vehicle control (Tyrode's Buffer) vs. B. Collagen (10µg/ml)-aggregated platelet releasate. Invaded cells on the bottom of the inserts were fixed in 4% formaldehyde in PBS and stained with Diff-Quick stained as described previously (*Radziwon-Balicka, Moncada de la Rosa, Zielnik, Doroszko, & Jurasz, 2013*).

2.1 Effect of Resting and Aggregated Platelet Releasate on Invasion by A549 Cancer Stem Cells as Identified by Hoechst Negative Side Population

To determine whether collagen-aggregated platelet releasates have a preferential effect on A549 SP invasion, A549 cells were seeded in a gelatin-coated Boyden chamber and incubated for 24 hours with either collagen-aggregated or resting platelet releasates. The presence of SP cells in the A549 cell line was confirmed using Hoechst 33342 dye ( $5\mu$ g/ml) and Verapamil ( $50\mu$ M) (Figure 11). After 24 hours, a significantly higher proportion of SP cells invaded in response to collagen-aggregated platelet releasates then in response to resting platelet releasates (SP 4.3 ± 0.3% of invaded cells with resting platelet releasates vs. SP 7.6 ± 0.7% of invaded cells with collagen aggregated platelet releasates; n = 8; p < 0.05) (Figure 12). All data are reported as mean ± standard error of the mean.



Figure 11: Establishing the Hoechst-negative side population (SP) in the A549 cell line. Representative dot plot from flow cytometry showing: A. The distribution of different populations (blue = Hoechst 33342 SP; green = general A549 population) in A549 cells after staining with Hoechst 33342 ( $5\mu g/ml$ ); and B. The addition of  $50\mu M$  Verapamil, a ABCG2 transporter inhibitor, eliminated the SP.



Figure 12: Invasion of A549 cells in response to resting and collagen-aggregated platelets after 24 hours. Summary bar graph of Hoechst 33342 negative SP identified CSC invasion in response to either resting or activated platelets (n = 8; p < 0.05).

## 2.2 Effect of CXCR-4 & MMP Inhibitors on Invasion by A549 Side Population in Response to Aggregated Platelet Releasates

Before the invasion assays were performed, Annexin V experiments were first performed to determine whether the inhibitors affect A549 cell viability at their effective concentrations. The MMP inhibitor phenanthroline caused significant apoptosis in the A549 cells at the working concentration, as compared to control ( $16.95 \pm 6.18\%$  apoptosis in response to DMEM (control),  $16.78 \pm 6.16\%$  apoptosis in response to AMD3100 ( $10\mu$ M),  $87.65 \pm 4.03\%$  apoptosis in response to Phenanthroline (1mM) and  $32.31 \pm 8.94\%$  apoptosis in response to GM6001 ( $10\mu$ M), after 24hours; n = 4; p < 0.05, compared to control) (Figure 13). Therefore, only AMD3100 ( $10\mu$ M) and GM6001 ( $10\mu$ M) was used in future experiments.

To identify whether the preferential increase in Hoechst-negative SP-identified CSC invasion stimulated by collagen-aggregated platelet releasates was due to the SDF-1α: CXCR-4: MMP signalling, the Boyden chamber invasion assay was performed in the presence of the CXCR-4 antagonist AMD3100 and the MMP inhibitor GM6001.

The invasion of A549 SP cells through gelatin-coated membrane in response to collagenaggregated platelet releasates was not affected by AMD3100 or GM6001 (25.15  $\pm$  8.04% SP invasion in the presence of AMD3100 and 20.56  $\pm$  8.10% SP invasion with GM6001 compared to 21.38  $\pm$  7.86% SP invasion in groups with no treatment (control); n = 12, p = 0.19) (Figure 14. A). However, AMD3100 was able to decrease the number of total A549 cell invasion (44.23  $\pm$ 9.88 x 10<sup>3</sup> cells invaded in AMD3100 treated samples vs. 60.85  $\pm$  13.37 x 10<sup>3</sup> cells invaded in control samples; n = 13, p < 0.05) (Figure 14. B). All data are reported as mean  $\pm$  standard error of the mean.



Figure 13: Annexin V apoptosis test for SDF-1alpha: CXCR-4: MMP signalling pathway inhibitors after 24hr incubation. A. Representative histogram from flow cytometry and B. Summary bar graph of A549 cell viability after 24-hour treatment with AMD3100 (10 $\mu$ M), Phenanthroline (1mM) and GM6001 (10 $\mu$ M) compared to control (DMEM) (n = 4, p < 0.05).



Figure 14: 24hr invasion of SP identified A549 CSC invasion through gelatin coated PVDF membrane. Summary bar graph of A. Hoechst 33342 negative SP identified CSC (n = 12, p = 0.19, compared to control), and B. Total A549 cell invasion in response to collagen-aggregated platelet releasates in the presence of either AMD3100 (10µM) or GM6001 (10µM) (n = 13, p < 0.05, compared to control).

# **3.** Comparison of the Effects of Platelets on CSC vs. Non-CSC Invasion as Identified by CD133 Staining

Hoechst 33342 is useful in the identification of stem and cancer stem cells through the excretion of the dye by ABCG2 from these cells. However, many tumor cells also express ABCG2 transporters, which contributes to their drug resistance ability (Chen et al., 2011). Since tumors are known for their heterogeneity, I hypothesized that non-CSC cells within the A549 cell line may also express higher levels of these transporters and as a result, using Hoechst 33342 as an identification of CSCs may not be sufficiently accurate. CD133 is a transmembrane glycoprotein has been extensively utilized as a means of identifying stem and progenitor cells as well as CSCs among many different cell lines (Sahlberg, Spiegelberg, Glimelius, Stenerlow, & Nestor, 2014). More importantly, there are multiple reports confirming the expression of CD133 in the A549 cell line (Roudi, Madjd, Ebrahimi, Samani, & Samadikuchaksaraei, 2014; H. Z. Zhang et al., 2010).

## 3.1 Detection of CD133 Expressing Subpopulation in A549 Human Lung Carcinoma Cell Line

To confirm that the A549 cell line contains a CD133 expressing subpopulation, as well as to determine what proportion of Hoechst 33342-negative SP express the CD133 marker, both total A549 cells and the Hoechst 33342-negative SP were stained for CD133 surface expression. The flow cytometry results demonstrated that a small percentage of A549 cells are indeed positive for CD133 ( $1.45 \pm 0.59\%$  CD133-positive cells in total A549 population). Moreover, the Hoechst-negative SP is enriched with CD133-positive cells compared to the general population, although the percentage of SP cells that are positive for CD133 are still relatively small ( $3.84 \pm 1.09\%$  in Hoechst-negative SP; n = 4, p < 0.05) (Figure 15). All data are reported as mean  $\pm$  standard error of the mean.



Figure 15: CD133 surface expression by A549 cells. A. Representative histogram of CD133 expression from flow cytometry and B. Summary bar graph of CD133 expression in total and Hoechst-negative SP of the A549 cell line (n = 4, p < 0.05).

### 3.2 CD133 Staining Identified Cancer Cell Invasion in Response to Resting and Activated Platelet Releasates

To determine whether collagen-aggregated platelet releasates have a preferential effect on the invasion of CD133-identified CSCs in the A549 cell population, the invasion assays in gelatin-coated Boyden chambers were repeated as previously described. However, due the extreme low number of CD133 expressing A549 cells, it was difficult to identify CD133-positive cells via antibody staining of the invaded cells. Hence, an alternate approach was pursued. A549 cells were first sorted based on the expression of the CD133 marker using FACS, and the enrichment and purity of the CD133-positive subpopulation was assessed ( $3.56 \pm 0.76\%$  CD133positive cells in the un-sorted samples vs. 55.99  $\pm$  6.50% of CD133-positive cells in the CD133positive subpopulation after sorting; n = 9, p < 0.05) (Figure 16).

Having established that the FACS was able to isolate and enrich the CD133-positive A549 subpopulation, A549 cells were sorted into CD133-positive and CD133-negative fractions for use in invasion assays. Following the sort, an equal number of cells from either fraction was stained with cell tracker dyes. As control experiments, the effect of the cell tracker stains on A549 cell survival at their working concentration was assessed by Trypan Blue staining. Neither cell tracker dye induced significant cell death when compared to no treatment (88.33  $\pm$  2.73% cells viable after 24-hour incubation with DMEM vs. 89.33  $\pm$  3.48% viable after 24-hour incubation with CMFDA (5µM) vs. 89.33  $\pm$  2.33% cell viable after 24-hour incubation with CMFDA (5µM) vs. 89.33  $\pm$  2.33% cell viable after 24-hour incubation with CMFDA (5µM); n = 3, p = 0.81) (Figure 17). All data are reported as mean  $\pm$  standard error of the mean.



Figure 16: CD133- based FACS in A549 cells. A. Representative histogram from flow cytometry and B. Summary bar graph of CD133-positive population purity before and after cell sort based on CD133 positivity.



Figure 17: Summary bar graph of Trypan Blue viability experiment of A549 cells after cell tracker dye staining (n = 3, p = 81).

For initial invasion assays, the CD133-positive fraction was stained with the green CMFDA cell tracker dye ( $5\mu$ M) and the CD133-negative fraction was stained with the red CMTPX dye ( $5\mu$ M). The two populations were combined after staining to perform the invasion assay in the gelatin-coated Boyden chambers. After 24 hours, the membrane in the chamber was removed and imaged under a fluorescence confocal microscope (Figure 18).

A significantly higher number of CD133-positive cells invaded in response to both resting and collagen-aggregated platelet releasates (Resting releasate:  $39.29 \pm 2.30\%$  CD133-negative cells vs.  $60.71 \pm 2.30\%$  CD133-positive cells; n = 7; p < 0.05) (Aggregated releasates:  $32.86 \pm 4.20\%$  CD133-negative cells vs.  $67.14 \pm 4.20\%$  CD133-positive cells; n = 7, p < 0.05) (Figure 19. A). This indicate CD133-positive A549 cells are more invasive then CD133-negative A549 cells. Further analysis showed that the percent invasion by CMTPX-stained CD133-negative cells decreased when comparing invasion in response to resting vs. collagen-aggregated releasates (CD133-negative cell:  $39.29 \pm 2.30\%$  change with resting vs.  $32.86 \pm 4.18\%$  change with aggregated platelet releasate; n = 7, p = 0.09) (CD133-positive cell:  $60.71 \pm 2.30\%$  change with resting vs.  $67.14 \pm 4.18\%$  change with aggregated platelet releasate; n = 7, p = 0.09) (CD133-positive cell:  $60.71 \pm 2.30\%$  change with resting vs.  $67.14 \pm 4.18\%$  change with aggregated platelet releasate; n = 7, p = 0.09) (Figure 19. B). This suggests that activated platelet releasates preferentially stimulate the invasion of CD133-identified CSCs, which is consistent with data from the Hoechst-negative SP-identified CSCs invasion assays.

To control for any potential effect of the cell tracker dyes on A549 cell invasion, the same experiments were repeated with CMTPX-stained CD133-positive and CMFDA-stained

CD133-negative A549 subpopulation. Upon performing the reverse experiments, similar results were obtained, suggesting the cell tracker dyes did not have an effect on A549 cell invasion (Resting releasates:  $37.00 \pm 3.45\%$  CD133-negative cells vs.  $63.00 \pm 3.45\%$  CD133-positive cells; n = 5; p < 0.05) (Activated releasates:  $32.60 \pm 4.46\%$  CD133-negative cells vs.  $67.60 \pm 4.32\%$  CD133-positive cell; n = 5; p < 0.05) (CD133-negative cell:  $37.00 \pm 3.45\%$  change with resting vs.  $32.60 \pm 4.46\%$  change with aggregated platelet releasate; n = 7, p = 0.28) (CD133-positive cell:  $63.00 \pm 3.45\%$  change with resting vs.  $67.60 \pm 4.32\%$  change with aggregated platelet releasate; n = 7, p = 0.28) (CD133-positive cell:  $63.00 \pm 3.45\%$  change with resting vs.  $67.60 \pm 4.32\%$  change with aggregated platelet releasate; n = 7, p = 0.28) (CD133-positive cell:  $63.00 \pm 3.45\%$  change with resting vs.  $67.60 \pm 4.32\%$  change with aggregated platelet releasate; n = 7, p = 0.28) (CD133-positive cell:  $63.00 \pm 3.45\%$  change with resting vs.  $67.60 \pm 4.32\%$  change with aggregated platelet releasate; n = 7, p = 0.25) (Figure 20). All data are reported as mean  $\pm$  standard error of the mean.



Figure 18: Representative confocal microscopy image of cell tracker stained A549 CD133positive and CD133-negative populations after the 24-hour invasion assay.



Figure 19: CD133-identified CSC invasion. A. Summary bar graph comparing the invasion (24hr) of CMFDA stained-CD133-positive and CMTPX stained-CD133-negative A549 cells in response to resting or collagen-aggregated platelet releasate. Changes in each population between resting and collagen-aggregated platelet releasates are shown in B (A. n = 7, p < 0.05; B. n = 7, p = 0.19).



Figure 20: CD133-identified CSC invasion (reverse experiment). A. Summary bar graph comparing the invasion of CMTPX stained-CD133-positive and CMFDA stained-CD133-negative A549 cells in response to resting or collagen-aggregated platelet releasate. Changes in each population between resting and collagen-aggregated platelet releasates are shown in B (A. n = 5, p < 0.05; B. n = 5, p = 0.14).
# 3.3 Effects of Washed Platelet and Platelet Releasates on CD133 Expression by A549 Cells

It has been reported that platelets can stimulate cancer cells to undergo EMT to gain a stem cell-like phenotype and motility, thus allowing them to become more invasive (Son & Moon, 2010). To investigate whether the preferential increase in CD133-positive A549 cell invasion in response to aggregated platelet releasates was due to rue invasion by CD133-positive A549 cells and not simply due to a platelet-induced EMT program that converted CD133negative A549 into CD133-positive A549, the surface expression of CD133 by A549 cells before and after treatment with both platelet releasates and isolated platelets was compared. Incubation with either platelet releasates or isolated platelets caused no significant change in A549 cell CD133 surface expression  $(0.99 \pm 0.31\%$  CD133-positive cells in untreated A549 population vs.  $0.75 \pm 0.17\%$  CD133-positive cells in A549 population treated with resting platelet releasate vs.  $0.78 \pm 0.20\%$  CD133-positive cells with activated platelet releasate vs.  $0.86 \pm 0.28\%$  CD133positive with washed platelets; n = 3, p = 0.10, compared to untreated cells). This supports the hypothesis in that the preferential stimulation of CD133-positive cell population invasion was due to an effect on the cells already expressing CD133 and not due to platelets causing an increase in CD133 expression by A549 cells (Figure 21). All data are reported as mean  $\pm$ standard error of the mean.



Figure 21: A549 cell CD133 surface expression in response to human platelets. Summary bar graph of A549 cell CD133 expression in response to 24-hour treatment with DMEM (control), resting platelet releasates, collagen-aggregated platelet releasates and washed platelets (n = 3, p = 0.10, compared to untreated cells (DMEM)).

# 3.4 CD133 Surface Expression Identified Cancer Cell Invasion in Response to CXCR-4 & MMP Inhibitors

Inhibitors of SDF-1 $\alpha$  signalling and MMP activity were added to identify whether the preferential effect of collagen-aggregated platelet releasates on CD133-positive A549 cell population invasion was dependent on SDF-1 $\alpha$ : CXCR-4: MMP signalling via pharmacological means. AMD3100 is a small molecule inhibitor of the CXCR-4 receptor, and works by blocking the binding site of CXCR-4's endogenous ligand – SDF-1 $\alpha$  (Rosenkilde et al., 2004). GM6001 is a reversible broad-spectrum inhibitor of MMPs and its mechanism of action depends on the chelation of the central zinc in the active site of MMPs (Ikejiri et al., 2005).

Contrary to the invasion assays studying Hoechst-negative SPs in the A549 cell line, the addition of neither AMD3100 (10 $\mu$ M) nor GM6001 (10 $\mu$ M) to the invasion assay significantly decreased the total number of cells that invaded in response to collagen-aggregated platelet releasates when compared to control (58.90 ± 5.29% of control invaded with AMD3100 vs. 83.07 ± 17.60% of control invaded with GM6001; n = 3, p = 0.086) (Figure 22). All data are reported as mean ± standard error of the mean.



Figure 22: Total A549 cell invasion (24hr) in response to AMD3100 and GM6001. Summary bar graph of total A549 cell invasion in response to 24-hour treatment with collagen-aggregated human platelet releasate in the presence of either AMD3100 (10 $\mu$ M) or GM6001 (10 $\mu$ M) (n = 3, p =0.086).

Next, the effect of AMD3100 and GM6001 on the invasion of CD133-positive and CD133-negative subpopulations in the A549 cell line in response to collagen-aggregated platelet releasates were investigated. Compared to control, the addition of AMD3100 and GM6001 did not induce a statically significant decrease in CD133-negative cells that have invaded (102.3  $\pm$  39.45% invasion of control in the presence of AMD3100 (10µM) and 158.3  $\pm$  56.95% of control in the presence of GM6001 (10µM); n = 3, p = 0.54, compared control (no treatment)) (Figure 23. A). However, both AMD3100 and GM6001 was able to decrease the number of invaded CD133-positive cells in response to collagen-aggregated platelet releasates (50.67  $\pm$  3.48% invasion of control in the presence of AMD3100 (10µM) and 66.67  $\pm$  9.56% invasion of control in the presence of GM6001 (10µM); n = 3, p < 0.05, compared control (no treatment)) (Figure 23. B). All data are reported as mean  $\pm$  standard error of the mean.



Figure 23: CD133-negative vs. CD133-positive cell invasion (24hr) in response to AMD3100 and GM6001. Summary bar graph of CD133-negative vs CD133-positive cell invasion in response to collagen-aggregated human platelet releasate in the presence of either AMD3100 (10 $\mu$ M) or GM6001 (10 $\mu$ M) (A. n = 3, p = 0.54; B. n = 3, p < 0.05, compared to control).

### 4. Analysis of MMP-2 & MMP-9 Levels in A549 Cells Sorted Based on CD133 Surface Expression

4.1 Gelatin Zymography of MMP-2 and MMP-9 Activity in CD133-negative and CD133-positive A549 cells

To study the effect of direct platelets on MMP-2 and MMP-9 activity in A549 CD133positive and CD133-negative subpopulations, the A549 cells were first sorted based on CD133 surface expression and seeded. Washed human platelets were then added to the sorted A549 cells 24 hours before zymography was performed. Gelatin zymography showed that when compared to CD133-negative cells, CD133-positive cells had higher basal levels of MMP-2 activity (37.87  $\pm$  15.05 arbitrary units of gelatinolytic activity representing MMP-2 activity in CD133-negative cell vs. 53.77  $\pm$  17.02 arbitrary units in CD133-positive cells, corrected to  $\beta$ -actin; n = 16, p < 0.05) (Figure 24. A & B). After 24-hour treatment with washed human platelets, there was an increase in MMP-2 proteins in the CD133-negative populations, but not in CD133-negative cell vs. 1.60  $\pm$  0.75 arbitrary units in CD133-positive cells, corrected to  $\beta$ -actin; n = 6, p = 0.70) (Figure 24. C & D).

MMP-9 levels were minimal in both populations and were not affected significantly by platelet co-incubation (Before treatment:  $1.65 \pm 1.71$  arbitrary units representing MMP-9 gelatinolytic activity in CD133-negative cell vs.  $2.25 \pm 1.56$  arbitrary units in CD133-positive cells, corrected to  $\beta$ -actin; n = 6, p = 0.40. After treatment:  $1.30 \pm 0.77$  arbitrary units

representing MMP-9 gelatinolytic activity in CD133-negative cell vs.  $1.14 \pm 0.70$  arbitrary units in CD133-positive cells, corrected to  $\beta$ -actin; n = 6, p = 0.40) (Figure 25). All data are reported as mean  $\pm$  standard error of the mean.



Figure 24: MMP-2 levels in A549 cells. A. Representative zymography and B. Summary bar graph of basal MMP-2 levels in FACS-sorted A549 cells (n = 16, p < 0.05). C & D are representative zymography and summary bar graph of A549 cell MMP-2 expression after 24-hour treatment with washed human platelets in CD133-positive and CD133-negative A549 cell populations (n = 6, p = 0.70).



Figure 25: MMP-9 levels in A549 cells. A. Representative zymography and B. Summary bar graph of basal MMP-9 levels in FACS-sorted A549 cells (n = 6, p = 0.40). C & D are representative zymography and Summary bar graph of A549 cell MMP-9 expression after 24-hour treatment with washed human platelets in CD133-positive and CD133-negative A549 cell populations (n = 6, p = 0.40).

4.2 Real Time PCR

Since MMP-2 is found in platelet cytosol, it was difficult to distinguish whether the increase in MMP-2 protein in the previous experiments was due to the addition of platelets or was the result of a transcriptional up-regulation in MMP-2 expression by the A549 cells. Thus, qPCR was conducted on A549 cells that were sorted based on CD133 surface expression and treated with washed human platelets for 24 hours. Platelets do not contain a nucleus and contain minimal mRNA (Rowley, Schwertz, & Weyrich, 2012). Thus, changes in MMP-2 expression levels would be within A549 cells and not from contributing platelets mRNA. Platelet co-incubation significantly increased MMP-2 mRNA levels in the CD133-negative, but not the CD133-positive A549 subpopulations (CD133-negative cells:  $9.64 \pm 3.9$ -fold change in CD133-negative cell MMP-2 mRNA levels in response to platelet treatment; n = 5, p < 0.05) (Figure 26). All data are reported as mean  $\pm$  standard error of the mean.



Figure 26: MMP-2 mRNA expression in A549 cells. Summary scatter plot of MMP-2 mRNA expression in A. CD133-negative and B. CD133-positive A549 cells before and after 24-hour platelet treatment (A. n = 5, p = 0.15; B. n = 5, p < 0.05).

### Discussion

The first report describing the participation of platelet in malignancy was published in 1865 (Trousseau, 1865). This phenomenon, named Trousseau's syndrome after the physician who first described it, originally described unexpected migratory thrombotic events, which were thought to be predictive of malignancy. The description of Trousseau's syndrome was later expanded to include other forms of thrombosis, including disseminated intravascular coagulation, migratory thrombophlebitis and pulmonary embolism (Gay & Felding-Habermann, 2011). Today, Trousseau's syndrome is used to describe any coagulatory/thrombotic episode in patients with malignancy (Varki, 2007). Compared to healthy individuals, cancer patients are known to have increased occurrence of thrombotic events as well as hyperactive platelets (Jurasz et al., 2004; Jurasz, North, Venner, & Radomski, 2003). Interestingly, the incidences of thrombosis in cancer patients are even higher in patients with metastatic cancers (Khorana & Fine, 2004). The importance of the involvement of circulating platelets in cancer development first became known from animal studies, where decreases in platelet count lead to corresponding decreases in cancer metastasis in mice (G. Gasic & Gasic, 1962; G. J. Gasic et al., 1968). Thereafter, many proteins secreted by platelets such as VEGF, PDGF, ANGPT-1, SDF-1a and MMP-2 have been found to stimulate tumor angiogenesis and cancer metastasis (Holopainen et al., 2009; J.-K. Li et al., 2008; Mendes, Kim, Lungu, & Stoica, 2007; Pietras, Sjoblom, Rubin, Heldin, & Ostman, 2003; Verheul et al., 2000). Animal models were used as well to show the involvement of platelet receptors such as GPIba and GPVI in platelet-supported metastasis (Jain, Russell, & Ware, 2009; Jain et al., 2007). Furthermore, platelets can also promote metastasis via interaction with cancer cells in a process known as TCIPA. During TCIPA, platelets promote the invasion, metastasis and extravasation of cancer cells through both direct physical interactions with the cancer cells as

well as the release of chemokines and growth factors to promote cancer cell growth and survival in a paracrine manner (Jurasz et al., 2004).

Cancer cells utilize the lymphatic system and the vascular system in their metastasis to distant sites. Platelets, as a major component of the vascular system and via the secretion reaction at sites of leaky tumor vessels can communicate with other cells such as endothelial cells and immune cells in the tumor microenvironment to facilitate cancer metastasis (Yan & Jurasz, 2016). One popular theory of a possible mechanism behind cancer metastasis is the seed and soil hypothesis. This theory suggest that metastasis will only form when cancer cells with certain characteristics (the "seeds") are planted in specific microenvironments (the "soil") that are suitable for growth (Paget, 1989). This theory was later refined to suggest that both the anatomy of the circulatory route as well as tumor microenvironment characteristic are important for the metastasis (Fidler, 2003; Langley & Fidler, 2011). One type of cell that fits the characteristics of the "seed" is the CSC. CSCs consists of a small population of highly invasive cancer cells with stem cell-like characteristics (Kreso & Dick, 2014). The defining characteristics of the CSCs is their ability to self-renew by producing two daughter cells, one of which is identical to the parent cell that is able to retain the unlimited capacity to replicate. The other daughter cell will have progenitor cell characteristics, and can give rise to differentiated cells that makes up the bulk of the tumor (Reya et al., 2001). Thus, CSCs are thought to drive cancer metastasis, initiate new tumors, and maintains the tumor bulk (Lobo et al., 2007). Indeed, the existence of CSCs, as identified by the expression of CSC markers, has been linked to increased rates of metastasis and worse prognosis in patients with brain, bone, breast, colorectal, and lung

cancers (Cherciu et al., 2014; Ohi et al., 2011; Sholl et al., 2010; L. Wang et al., 2011; Zeppernick et al., 2008).

Since platelets have been shown to participate in cancer metastasis, it is reasonable to speculate that platelet-supported metastasis may partially be due to platelets' effect on CSCs. One factor that has been found to aid in CSC metastasis and is also found in platelets is SDF-1 $\alpha$ . SDF-1 $\alpha$  is a chemokine that is physiologically involved in the retention of hematopoietic stem cells within the bone marrow through interaction with their receptor CXCR-4 (Stellos & Gawaz, 2007). Under circumstances where malignancies are present, the SDF-1 $\alpha$ : CXCR-4 signalling pathway is associated with the proliferation and invasion by ovarian and pancreatic cancer cells (Q. Guo et al., 2014; Luker et al., 2012; Shakir et al., 2015). SDF-1 $\alpha$  and CXCR-4 interaction was also found to be associated with the proliferation and chemotherapy resistance of both primary and metastatic breast cancer (B. C. Lee, Lee, Avraham, & Avraham, 2004; Sison, McIntyre, Magoon, & Brown, 2013; Smith et al., 2004). Furthermore the SDF-1 $\alpha$ : CXCR-4 signalling pathway can also contribute to the intravasation of cancer cells into the lymphatic system (Hirakawa et al., 2009).

SDF-1 $\alpha$ : CXCR-4 is an important signalling pathway for the motility of CSCs (Lapidot & Kollet, 2002; Massberg et al., 2006; Smith et al., 2004). The of SDF-1 $\alpha$  on cancer cell motility and invasion is partially dependent on MMPs. Specifically, MMP-2 and MMP-9 expression is up-regulated by SDF-1 $\alpha$  and CXCR-4 interaction (Pan et al., 2013; Tang et al., 2008). Moreover, SDF-1 $\alpha$  was found to be able to stimulate platelet activation (Karim et al., 2016). SDF-1 $\alpha$  mediated platelet activation can lead to further release of SDF-1 $\alpha$  from platelet granules (Chatterjee & Gawaz, 2013; Massberg et al., 2006). Thus, it is possible that SDF-1 $\alpha$  stimulate

cancer cell metastasis through platelet activation. Considering that platelets are a major source of SDF-1 $\alpha$  in the vasculature, I hypothesized that platelet-derived SDF-1 $\alpha$  can preferentially stimulate the invasion of CSCs through interaction with CXCR-4 expressed on CSC surfaces. Moreover, this preferential stimulation in invasion is dependent on the up-regulation of MMP-2 and MMP-9 by CSCs. To confirm platelets release SDF-1 $\alpha$  upon stimulation, the concentration of SDF-1 $\alpha$  in collagen-aggregated human platelet releasates was compared to that of resting platelet releasates. The result agreed with previous reports that SDF-1 $\alpha$  is actively secreted by human platelets (Chatterjee & Gawaz, 2013).

Although serial transplant remains the only method for the conformation of self-renewal and tumor initiating abilities of suspected CSC populations, the characterization of CSC markers had greatly simplified the process of CSC identification (Al-Hajj et al., 2003; Eramo et al., 2008; Lapidot et al., 1994; O'Brien et al., 2007; Singh et al., 2004; Z. F. Yang et al., 2008). Common markers that have been used to identify CSCs include CD44, CD24, ALDH-1 and CD133 (Visvader & Lindeman, 2008) (Table 3). Moreover, Hoechst 33342 dye excretion, a method that has been used for the isolation of hematopoietic stem cells, was later found to be also useful for CSCs (Goodell, 2005; Goodell et al., 1996; Goodell et al., 1997). Similar to hematopoietic stem cells, the Hoechst-negative SP cells that were identified based on dye excretion was shown to be a result of ABC transporter overexpression. Moreover, the SP cells possessed characteristics of CSCs, including asymmetrical division, and the ability to sustain colonies (Hirschmann-Jax et al., 2004). Thus, Hoechst 33342-negative SP was utilized as one of the means of CSC identification in my experiments.

The human lung carcinoma cell line A549 has been used in a number of studies investigating the role of platelets in metastasis (Gong, Mi, Zhu, Zhou, & Yang, 2012; Janowska-Wieczorek et al., 2005; Jurasz et al., 2001; Y. Li, Miao, Xiao, Cai, & Zhang, 2014). Importantly, a Hoechst-negative SP with CSC-like characteristics such as asymmetrical differentiation and colony formation were identified in the A549 cell line (Q. Guo et al., 2014; Xie et al., 2011). Following the Goodell protocol, Hoechst 33342 (5µM) and Verapamil (50µM) was used to confirm the presence of SP in A549 cells. The results agreed that a Hoechst-negative SP exist in the A549 cell line.

The effect of platelet releasates on total and SP A549 cell invasion were studied in gelatin-coated Boyden chambers-like assays. In these experiments, the gelatin-coated membrane of the chambers was used to simulate the ECM, while platelet releasates were used because SDF- $1\alpha$  is secreted from platelet granules upon platelet aggregation. The result show that compared to resting platelet releasates, collagen-aggregated platelet releasates preferentially stimulated the invasion of A549 SP cells. This suggested that the aggregated-platelet releasates may contain factors that can promote the invasion by SP cells. Next, the inhibitors AMD3100 and GM6001 were used to determine whether the preferential stimulation by SP cells by collagen-aggregated platelet releasates is dependent on the SDF- $1\alpha$ : CXCR-4: MMP pathway. AMD3100, also known as Plerixafor, is a small non-peptide antagonist of the receptor CXCR-4, whereas GM6001 is a broad spectrum MMP inhibitor (Awasthi, Wang-Su, & Wagner, 2008; Cashen, Nervi, & DiPersio, 2007). Neither AMD3100 nor GM6001 was able to decrease the invasion of Hoechst-negative SP-identified CSC in response to collagen-aggregated platelet releasates. However, AMD3100 was able to decrease total A549 cell invasion in these experiments.

Although non-significant, GM6001 also showed a trend of decrease in total A549 cell invasion. This data supports previous reports of AMD3100 being able to decrease metastasis of colorectal cancer in vitro and head and neck cancers in mouse models (J.-K. Li et al., 2008; Yoon et al., 2007). However, it conflicts the idea that metastasis is driven by SP-identified CSCs. A possible explanation could be that since the SP express higher levels of ABCG2 drug transporters, they are able to excrete the AMD3100, GM6001 as well as the Hoechst dye. Moreover, it is possible that the Hoechst-negative SP may not an accurate representation of CSCs. Tumors contains cells that are highly heterogenic and many of these cells are known to be chemotherapy resistant by expressing higher levels of ABCG2 drug transporter. As a result, the Hoechst negative SP might not only contain cells with stem cell like characteristics, but also cells that are chemo-resistant (You, Morris, & Wang, 2007). For the A549 cell line alone, SP percentage has been reported to be anywhere between less then 1% to 24%, with most also reporting that stem-cell like properties are possessed by these SP cells (Ho et al., 2007; Sung et al., 2008; Xie et al., 2011; Y. Yang et al., 2015). Thus, it is difficult to determine how much of SP cells actually possess stem cell-like characteristics.

Depending on the method of detection the percentage of CSCs vary largely (Ho et al., 2007; Sung et al., 2008; Xie et al., 2011; Y. Yang et al., 2015). This perhaps is an indication that the Hoechst negative SP may not be a specific indicator of CSCs. Especially because many cells within a tumor would also have higher expression levels of drug transporters that may contribute to their drug resistance ability (You et al., 2007). Thus, CD133, a CSC marker that has been extensively used for the identification of CSCs in many tumor types including prostate, liver, lung and skin cancers, was used in an attempt to validate Hoechst-negative SP-identified cells as

CSCs (Kubo et al., 2013; Ma et al., 2007; Monzani et al., 2007; Shepherd et al., 2008). CD133, also known as prominin-1, is a transmembrane glycoprotein (Miraglia et al., 1997). The expression of CD133 on A549 cells has been previously reported, and was confirmed in this study (Roudi et al., 2014; H. Zhang et al., 2014; H. Z. Zhang et al., 2010). Moreover, investigation of CD133 surface expression by the Hoechst-negative SP indicated that the SP is enriched with CD133-positive cells, although CD133-positive cells still represent a minority of SP cells.

Gelatin-coated Boyden chambers were used to investigate the effect of collagenaggregated platelet releasates on the invasion of CD133-positive and CD133-negative A549 cells. Neither AMD3100 or GM6001 caused a decrease in the total number of A549 cells that have invaded, contrary to experiments using Hoechst-negative SP. However, the general trend in both sets of experiments was similar. Since experiments using CD133-identified CSCs only involved three individual experiments, whereas SP-identified CSC experiments had a N number of 13, it is likely that further experiments with CD133-stained cells are required to increase the power of the statistical test.

Neither AMD3100 or GM6001 induced a decrease in SP invasion. However, both inhibitors induced a decrease in CD133-positive cell invasion in response to collagen-aggregated CSCs. Although the A549 SP is enriched with CD133-expressing cells, still only a very small population of A549 cells are positive for CD133 surface expression. Thus, it is possible that any effect of AMD310 and GM6001 on CD133-positive cells in the SP were masked by the much

more abundant CD133-neagtive cells. As a result, no inhibition of invasion would be seen in total A549 cell invasion.

The concept of tumor plasticity has gained much attention within the recent years. Tumor plasticity means that a tumor is capable of transforming itself to a phenotype that is beneficial for its survival (Cabrera, Hollingsworth, & Hurt, 2015). There have been reports of non-CSCs gaining stem cell-like properties and are able to switch between "CSC-like" and non-CSC state in response to different environmental stimuli (Chaffer et al., 2011; Chaffer et al., 2013; Roesch et al., 2010). This change between "CSC-like" and non-CSC state is known as CSC plasticity (Cabrera et al., 2015). The process of EMT has been implicated in playing a role in CSC plasticity where studies have showed the activation of EMT-associated pathway, such as Ras activation, induced stem cell-like traits in cancer cells including growth advantage and tumor generating abilities (Mani et al., 2008; Morel et al., 2008). Physiologically, EMT is an important process that occurs during early development and tissue injury because it allows for the transformation of epithelial cells into progenitor cells with mesenchymal phenotypes, which contribute to the formation of secondary epithelia through progenitor cell differentiation (Kalluri & Weinberg, 2009). Signaling pathways such as TGF $\beta$  and Ras as well as transcription factors such as Snail and Slug, that are known to participate in physiological EMT, are also active during cancer development (Son & Moon, 2010; Thiery, 2003). In fact, some argue that there are no real CSCs, but rather normal cancer cells undergoing EMT and gaining stem cell-like characteristics (Gupta et al., 2009). Since platelets are known to induce EMT in some cancer cells, it could be argued that the preferential effect of platelet releasates on CSC invasion is a result of platelet-induced EMT in these cancer cells (Labelle et al., 2011). To investigate this

possibility, the effect of platelet contact on A549 cell CD133 surface expression was tested. Incubation of A549 cells with either platelet releasates or washed platelets did not affect the level of CD133 surface expression by A549 cells, thus indicating that the preferential stimulation of CD133-identified CSC invasion by collagen-aggregated platelet releasates was not due to platelet induced EMT program that may have caused the conversion of CD133-neagtive cells into CD133-positive cells.

SDF-1 $\alpha$ : CXCR4-induced cellular migration and cancer cell invasion is, at least in part, dependent on up-regulation of MMP-2 and MMP-9 expression, which can lead to basement membrane and ECM degradation (F. Jin et al., 2008; Osman & Osman, 2016; Pan et al., 2013). Moreover, the greater overall invasion by CD133-positive A549 cells and the decrease in CD133-positive cell invasion by GM6001 in platelet-stimulated CSC invasion assay suggested a possible role of MMP-2 and -9 in platelet-stimulated CSC invasion. Gelatin zymography was used to compare MMP-2 and MMP-9 levels in CD133-positive and CD133-neagtive A549 cells. CD133-positve cells had higher basal levels of MMP-2 protein. However, the addition of platelets to the cancer cells increased the MMP-2 levels in CD133-negative cells. To account for the possibility that the increase in MMP-2 originated from platelet granules, qPCR was used to investigate the mRNA expression levels of MMP-2 in CD133-positive and CD133-negative A549 cells. qPCR revealed that platelets caused a significant increase in MMP-2 mRNA expression levels after 24-hour incubation with washed human platelets, indicating that the increase in MMP-2 protein in CD133-negative cells incubated with platelets was a result of increased transcription expression of MMP-2 by the cancer cells. Further, it is likely that CD133positive cells showed higher invasion in response to both resting and collagen-aggregated

platelet releasates due to having higher basal levels of MMP-2. MMP-9 levels were minimal in both CD133-positive and CD133-negative populations and were not significantly affected by coincubation with platelets. These results are in agreement with that of Guo et al whom have suggested that MMP-2 would be a better predictor of metastasis then MMP-9 in lung cancer (C. B. Guo et al., 2007). Contrarily, an increase in pro- and active MMP-9 was previously detected in breast cancer cells after 24 hours of co-incubation with platelets (Alonso-Escolano et al., 2006), suggesting that different forms of cancer may utilize different MMPs during platelet-stimulated invasion.

Although the invasion assays using the AMD3100 and GM6001 suggested that the invasion of CD133-positive cells was dependent on SDF-1 $\alpha$ : CXCR-4 signalling and MMP-2, these inhibitors did not significantly affect CD133-negative cell invasion in invasion assays with CD133-stained A549 cells. However, further experiments are needed since the CXCR-4 inhibitor AMD3100 caused inhibition of total A549 cell invasion, which consists of mostly CD133-negative cells. These results suggest that perhaps other platelet factors may be behind the increase of MMP-2 protein in CD133-negative cells or perhaps that SDF-1 $\alpha$  may have different influence on CD133-positive and CD133-negative A549 cells. Moreover, longer invasion assay durations may be needed to see the effect of increased MMP-2 in the CD133-negative cells.

## **Concluding Remarks & Future Directions**

### **1. Concluding Remarks**

Platelets are a major source of SDF-1 $\alpha$  in the vasculature. Since SDF-1 $\alpha$ : CXCR-4: MMP is a well-known signalling pathway for the mobilization of stem and cancer stem cells, and that cancer stem cells are thought to drive metastasis and initiate tumors, it is reasonable to hypothesize that platelet derived SDF-1 $\alpha$  will have a preferential effect on the invasion of CSCs over the rest of the tumor cell population. In summary, the result of my study suggest that:

1. SDF-1 $\alpha$  is confirmed to be actively secreted from human platelets.

2. The Hoechst-negative SP is enriched with CD133 expressing A549 cells.

3. Collagen-aggregated platelet releasates preferentially stimulated the invasion of Hoechst 33342-negative side population-identified as well as CD133 surface expression-identified CSC in the A549 cell line.

4. Co-incubation of A549 cells with platelets do not affect the expression of CD133 by A549 cells. The preferential stimulation of the collagen-aggregated platelet releasates on the invasion of CD133-positive A549 cells was an effect of platelet releasates acting on true CD133 expressing cells and not CD133-negative cells that may have converted into CD133-positive cells.

5. CD133-positive cells express higher basal levels of MMP-2. However, platelet-cancer cell interaction increases MMP-2 expression in CD133-negative, but not CD133-positive A549 cells. 6. SDF-1 $\alpha$  and CXCR-4 interactions are likely behind platelet-stimulated invasion of CD133-positive A549 cells. It is likely that the SDF-1 $\alpha$  and CXCR-4 interactions may also affect CD133-negative A549 cell invasion. However, further experiments are needed.

### 2. Future Directions

Releasates from collagen-aggregated platelets preferentially stimulated the invasion of both Hoechst-negative SP and CD133-positive A549 cell populations. AMD3100 and GM6001 were able to decrease this preferential invasion of CD133-positive cells induced by platelet releasates. The results imply that the invasion of CD133-positive cells may be dependent on both SDF-1 $\alpha$  signalling and cancer cell MMP expression. To examine whether the same pathways are involved in platelet-induced A549 SP invasion, invasion assay in the presence of AMD3100 and GM6001 in response to collagen-aggregated platelet releasates may be performed after treatment with the ABCG2 inhibitor Verapamil. Since the overexpression of ABCG2 in SP cells contributed to the excretion of Hoechst, it is likely that they also contributed to the excretion of AMD3100 and GM6001 during the invasion assay.

CD133-positive cells have higher basal levels of MMP-2. However, co-incubation of A549 cells with platelets only increased the mRNA expression of MMP-2 in CD133-negative cells. Moreover, even though there was an increase in CD133-negative cell MMP-2 mRNA levels, the addition of AMD3100 did not affect isolated CD133-negative cell subpopulation invasion in response to collagen-aggregated platelet releasates. However, AMD3100 did inhibit total A549 cell invasion in Hoechst-stained invasions. These results suggest that there might be differential pathways regulating the invasion of CD133-positive and CD133-negative A549 cell invasion. However, it is also possible that the low number of experiments (n = 3) resulted in the experiments being underpowered and thus more experiments need to be performed. Moreover, the difference between CD133-positive and CD133-negative A549 subpopulations should be

investigated. For example, the expression of CXCR-4 on CD133-positive in comparison to CD133-negative A549 cells should be investigated. Differential expression of CXCR-4 could contribute to the ineffectiveness of AMD3100 in CD133-negative cells. The platelet aggregating ability, the self-renewal and tumor initiating ability of both populations using serial transplantation can also be investigated. Lastly, whether the current observations extend to other cell line of lung cancer and different types of cancer may be studied.

#### **REFERENCES**

- Al-Hajj, M., Wicha, M. S., Benito-Hernandez, A., Morrison, S. J., & Clarke, M. F. (2003). Prospective identification of tumorigenic breast cancer cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 100(7), 3983-3988. doi:10.1073/pnas.0530291100
- Alonso-Escolano, D., Medina, C., Cieslik, K., Radomski, A., Jurasz, P., Santos-Martinez, M. J., . . . Radomski, M. W. (2006). Protein kinase C delta mediates platelet-induced breast cancer cell invasion. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther*, 318(1), 373-380. doi:10.1124/jpet.106.103358
- Alonso-Escolano, D., Strongin, A. Y., Chung, A. W., Deryugina, E. I., & Radomski, M. W. (2004). Membrane type-1 matrix metalloproteinase stimulates tumour cell-induced platelet aggregation: role of receptor glycoproteins. *Br J Pharmacol*, 141(2), 241-252. doi:10.1038/sj.bjp.0705606
- Amo, L., Tamayo-Orbegozo, E., Maruri, N., Eguizabal, C., Zenarruzabeitia, O., Rinon, M., . . . Larrucea, S. (2014). Involvement of platelet-tumor cell interaction in immune evasion. Potential role of podocalyxin-like protein 1. *Front Oncol, 4*, 245. doi:10.3389/fonc.2014.00245
- Aslan, J. E., Itakura, A., Gertz, J. M., & McCarty, O. J. (2012). Platelet shape change and spreading. *Methods Mol Biol*, 788, 91-100. doi:10.1007/978-1-61779-307-3\_7
- Awasthi, N., Wang-Su, S. T., & Wagner, B. J. (2008). Downregulation of MMP-2 and -9 by proteasome inhibition: a possible mechanism to decrease LEC migration and prevent posterior capsular opacification. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci, 49*(5), 1998-2003. doi:10.1167/iovs.07-0624
- Baramova, E. N., Bajou, K., Remacle, A., L'Hoir, C., Krell, H. W., Weidle, U. H., . . . Foidart, J. M. (1997). Involvement of PA/plasmin system in the processing of pro-MMP-9 and in the second step of pro-MMP-2 activation. *FEBS Lett*, 405(2), 157-162.
- Begonja, A. J., Geiger, J., Rukoyatkina, N., Rauchfuss, S., Gambaryan, S., & Walter, U. (2007). Thrombin stimulation of p38 MAP kinase in human platelets is mediated by ADP and thromboxane A2 and inhibited by cGMP/cGMP-dependent protein kinase. *Blood*, 109(2), 616-618. doi:10.1182/blood-2006-07-038158

- Ben-Porath, I., Thomson, M. W., Carey, V. J., Ge, R., Bell, G. W., Regev, A., & Weinberg, R. A. (2008). An embryonic stem cell-like gene expression signature in poorly differentiated aggressive human tumors. *Nature genetics*, 40(5), 499-507. doi:10.1038/ng.127
- Bernards, R., & Weinberg, R. A. (2002). A progression puzzle. *Nature, 418*(6900), 823. doi:10.1038/418823a
- Bertolini, G., Roz, L., Perego, P., Tortoreto, M., Fontanella, E., Gatti, L., . . . Sozzi, G. (2009). Highly tumorigenic lung cancer CD133+ cells display stem-like features and are spared by cisplatin treatment. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 106(38), 16281-16286. doi:10.1073/pnas.0905653106
- Bevers, E. M., Comfurius, P., & Zwaal, R. F. A. (1983). Changes in membrane phospholipid distribution during platelet activation. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) -Biomembranes*, 736(1), 57-66. doi:<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0005-2736(83)90169-4</u>
- Billroth, T. (1878). Lectures on Surgical Pathology and Therapeutics: A Handbook for Students and Practitionersed. *London: The New Sydenham Society*.
- Birnie, R., Bryce, S. D., Roome, C., Dussupt, V., Droop, A., Lang, S. H., . . . Collins, A. T. (2008). Gene expression profiling of human prostate cancer stem cells reveals a pro-inflammatory phenotype and the importance of extracellular matrix interactions. *Genome Biol*, 9(5), R83. doi:10.1186/gb-2008-9-5-r83
- Bleul, C. C., Farzan, M., Choe, H., Parolin, C., Clark-Lewis, I., Sodroski, J., & Springer, T. A. (1996). The lymphocyte chemoattractant SDF-1 is a ligand for LESTR/fusin and blocks HIV-1 entry. *Nature*, 382(6594), 829-833. doi:10.1038/382829a0
- Bode, W., Grams, F., Reinemer, P., Gomis-Rüth, F.-X., Baumann, U., McKay, D. B., & Stöcker, W. (1996). The Metzincin-Superfamily of Zinc-Peptidases. In K. Suzuki & J. S. Bond (Eds.), *Intracellular Protein Catabolism* (pp. 1-11). Boston, MA: Springer US.
- Borsig, L. (2008). The role of platelet activation in tumor metastasis. *Expert Rev Anticancer Ther*, 8(8), 1247-1255. doi:10.1586/14737140.8.8.1247
- Boulaftali, Y., Hess, P. R., Kahn, M. L., & Bergmeier, W. (2014). Platelet Immunoreceptor Tyrosine-Based Activation Motif (ITAM) Signaling and Vascular Integrity. *Circulation Research*, 114(7), 1174-1184. doi:10.1161/circresaha.114.301611

- Brand, S., Dambacher, J., Beigel, F., Olszak, T., Diebold, J., Otte, J. M., . . . Eichhorst, S. T. (2005). CXCR4 and CXCL12 are inversely expressed in colorectal cancer cells and modulate cancer cell migration, invasion and MMP-9 activation. *Exp Cell Res, 310*(1), 117-130. doi:10.1016/j.yexcr.2005.07.006
- Brass, L. F. (2003). Thrombin and Platelet Activation. *Chest, 124*(3, Supplement), 18S-25S. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1378/chest.124.3 suppl.18S
- Brennecke, P., Arlt, M. J., Muff, R., Campanile, C., Gvozdenovic, A., Husmann, K., . . . Fuchs, B. (2013). Expression of the chemokine receptor CXCR7 in CXCR4-expressing human 143B osteosarcoma cells enhances lung metastasis of intratibial xenografts in SCID mice. *PLoS One*, 8(9), e74045. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0074045
- Brew, K., & Nagase, H. (2010). The tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases (TIMPs): an ancient family with structural and functional diversity. *Biochim Biophys Acta*, 1803(1), 55-71. doi:10.1016/j.bbamcr.2010.01.003
- Burns, J. M., Summers, B. C., Wang, Y., Melikian, A., Berahovich, R., Miao, Z., ... Schall, T. J. (2006). A novel chemokine receptor for SDF-1 and I-TAC involved in cell survival, cell adhesion, and tumor development. J Exp Med, 203(9), 2201-2213. doi:10.1084/jem.20052144
- Cabrera, M. C., Hollingsworth, R. E., & Hurt, E. M. (2015). Cancer stem cell plasticity and tumor hierarchy. *World Journal of Stem Cells*, 7(1), 27-36. doi:10.4252/wjsc.v7.i1.27
- Camerer, E., Qazi, A. A., Duong, D. N., Cornelissen, I., Advincula, R., & Coughlin, S. R. (2004). Platelets, protease-activated receptors, and fibrinogen in hematogenous metastasis. *Blood*, 104(2), 397-401. doi:10.1182/blood-2004-02-0434
- Canadian Cancer Society's Advisory Committee on Cancer Statistics. Canadian Cancer Statistics 2015, 2016(July 18).
- Cangemi, R., Casciaro, M., Rossi, E., Calvieri, C., Bucci, T., Calabrese, C. M., . . . Violi, F. (2014). Platelet Activation Is Associated With Myocardial Infarction in Patients With Pneumonia. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, 64(18), 1917-1925. doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2014.07.985
- Canobbio, I., Reineri, S., Sinigaglia, F., Balduini, C., & Torti, M. (2004). A role for p38 MAP kinase in platelet activation by von Willebrand factor. *Thromb Haemost*, *91*(1), 102-110. doi:10.1160/th03-02-0083

- Cashen, A. F., Nervi, B., & DiPersio, J. (2007). AMD3100: CXCR4 antagonist and rapid stem cell-mobilizing agent. *Future Oncol*, 3(1), 19-27. doi:10.2217/14796694.3.1.19
- Cesarman-Maus, G., & Hajjar, K. A. (2005). Molecular mechanisms of fibrinolysis. Br J Haematol, 129(3), 307-321. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2141.2005.05444.x
- Chaffer, C. L., Brueckmann, I., Scheel, C., Kaestli, A. J., Wiggins, P. A., Rodrigues, L. O., ... Weinberg, R. A. (2011). Normal and neoplastic nonstem cells can spontaneously convert to a stem-like state. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 108(19), 7950-7955. doi:10.1073/pnas.1102454108
- Chaffer, C. L., Marjanovic, N. D., Lee, T., Bell, G., Kleer, C. G., Reinhardt, F., . . . Weinberg, R. A. (2013). Poised chromatin at the ZEB1 promoter enables breast cancer cell plasticity and enhances tumorigenicity. *Cell*, *154*(1), 61-74. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2013.06.005
- Chambers, A. F., Groom, A. C., & MacDonald, I. C. (2002). Dissemination and growth of cancer cells in metastatic sites. *Nat Rev Cancer*, *2*(8), 563-572. doi:10.1038/nrc865
- Chambers, A. F., MacDonald, I. C., Schmidt, E. E., Morris, V. L., & Groom, A. C. (2000). Clinical targets for anti-metastasis therapy. *Adv Cancer Res*, *79*, 91-121.
- Chatterjee, M., & Gawaz, M. (2013). Platelet-derived CXCL12 (SDF-1alpha): basic mechanisms and clinical implications. *J Thromb Haemost*, 11(11), 1954-1967. doi:10.1111/jth.12404
- Chatterjee, M., Huang, Z., Zhang, W., Jiang, L., Hultenby, K., Zhu, L., . . . Li, N. (2011). Distinct platelet packaging, release, and surface expression of proangiogenic and antiangiogenic factors on different platelet stimuli. *Blood*, 117(14), 3907-3911. doi:10.1182/blood-2010-12-327007
- Chen, Y. J., Huang, W. C., Wei, Y. L., Hsu, S. C., Yuan, P., Lin, H. Y., . . . Hung, M. C. (2011). Elevated BCRP/ABCG2 expression confers acquired resistance to gefitinib in wild-type EGFR-expressing cells. *PLoS One, 6*(6), e21428. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0021428
- Cherciu, I., Barbalan, A., Pirici, D., Margaritescu, C., & Saftoiu, A. (2014). Stem cells, colorectal cancer and cancer stem cell markers correlations. *Curr Health Sci J*, 40(3), 153-161. doi:10.12865/chsj.40.03.01

Chinni, S. R., Sivalogan, S., Dong, Z., Deng, X., Bonfil, R. D., & Cher, M. L. (2006). CXCL12/CXCR4 signaling activates Akt - 1 and MMP - 9 expression in prostate cancer cells: the role of bone microenvironment - associated CXCL12. *Prostate*, 66(1), 32-48.

Cohnheim, J. (1867). Ueber entzundung und eiterung. Path Anat Physiol Klin Med, 40, 1-79.

- Colamussi, M. L., Secchiero, P., Gonelli, A., Marchisio, M., Zauli, G., & Capitani, S. (2001). Stromal derived factor-1 alpha (SDF-1 alpha) induces CD4+ T cell apoptosis via the functional up-regulation of the Fas (CD95)/Fas ligand (CD95L) pathway. *J Leukoc Biol*, 69(2), 263-270.
- Coppinger, J. A., Cagney, G., Toomey, S., Kislinger, T., Belton, O., McRedmond, J. P., ... Maguire, P. B. (2004). Characterization of the proteins released from activated platelets leads to localization of novel platelet proteins in human atherosclerotic lesions. *Blood*, 103(6), 2096-2104. doi:10.1182/blood-2003-08-2804
- Daniel, J. L., Molish, I. R., Rigmaiden, M., & Stewart, G. (1984). Evidence for a role of myosin phosphorylation in the initiation of the platelet shape change response. *J Biol Chem*, 259(15), 9826-9831.
- Desrivieres, S., Lu, H., Peyri, N., Soria, C., Legrand, Y., & Menashi, S. (1993). Activation of the 92 kDa type IV collagenase by tissue kallikrein. *J Cell Physiol*, 157(3), 587-593. doi:10.1002/jcp.1041570319
- Djellas, Y., Manganello, J. M., Antonakis, K., & Le Breton, G. C. (1999). Identification of Galpha13 as one of the G-proteins that couple to human platelet thromboxane A2 receptors. *J Biol Chem*, 274(20), 14325-14330.
- Doggett, T. A., Girdhar, G., Lawshe, A., Schmidtke, D. W., Laurenzi, I. J., Diamond, S. L., & Diacovo, T. G. (2002). Selectin-like kinetics and biomechanics promote rapid platelet adhesion in flow: the GPIb(alpha)-vWF tether bond. *Biophys J, 83*(1), 194-205. doi:10.1016/s0006-3495(02)75161-8
- Donati, M. B., & Lorenzet, R. (2012). Thrombosis and cancer: 40 years of research. *Thromb Res*, 129(3), 348-352. doi:10.1016/j.thromres.2011.12.022
- Dormehl, I., Kilian, J., Maree, M., & Jacobs, L. (1989). Investigation by scintigraphic methods of platelet kinetics under normal and septic shock conditions in the experimental baboon model. *American journal of physiologic imaging*, 5(2), 75-79.

- Drukker, C. A., Elias, S. G., Nijenhuis, M. V., Wesseling, J., Bartelink, H., Elkhuizen, P., . . . Rutgers, E. J. (2014). Gene expression profiling to predict the risk of locoregional recurrence in breast cancer: a pooled analysis. *Breast Cancer Res Treat*, 148(3), 599-613. doi:10.1007/s10549-014-3188-z
- Durante, W., Kroll Mh Fau Vanhoutte, P. M., Vanhoutte Pm Fau Schafer, A. I., & Schafer, A. I. (1992). Endothelium-derived relaxing factor inhibits thrombin-induced platelet aggregation by inhibiting platelet phospholipase C. (0006-4971 (Print)).
- Eramo, A., Lotti, F., Sette, G., Pilozzi, E., Biffoni, M., Di Virgilio, A., . . . De Maria, R. (2008). Identification and expansion of the tumorigenic lung cancer stem cell population. *Cell Death Differ, 15*(3), 504-514. doi:10.1038/sj.cdd.4402283
- Escolar, G., & White, J. G. (1991). The platelet open canalicular system: a final common pathway. *Blood Cells*, 17(3), 467-485; discussion 486-495.
- Falcinelli, E., Guglielmini G Fau Torti, M., Torti M Fau Gresele, P., & Gresele, P. (2005). Intraplatelet signaling mechanisms of the priming effect of matrix metalloproteinase-2 on platelet aggregation. (1538-7933 (Print)).
- Farina, A. R., & Mackay, A. R. (2014). Gelatinase B/MMP-9 in Tumour Pathogenesis and Progression. *Cancers*, 6(1), 240-296. doi:10.3390/cancers6010240
- Fernandez-Patron, C., Martinez-Cuesta, M. A., Salas, E., Sawicki, G., Wozniak, M., Radomski, M. W., & Davidge, S. T. (1999). Differential regulation of platelet aggregation by matrix metalloproteinases-9 and -2. *Thromb Haemost*, 82(6), 1730-1735.
- Fidler, I. J. (2003). The pathogenesis of cancer metastasis: the 'seed and soil' hypothesis revisited. *Nat Rev Cancer*, *3*(6), 453-458. doi:10.1038/nrc1098
- Fidler, I. J., & Kripke, M. L. (1977). Metastasis results from preexisting variant cells within a malignant tumor. *Science*, 197(4306), 893-895.
- Foukakis, T., Lovrot, J., Sandqvist, P., Xie, H., Lindstrom, L. S., Giorgetti, C., . . . Bergh, J. (2015). Gene expression profiling of sequential metastatic biopsies for biomarker discovery in breast cancer. *Mol Oncol, 9*(7), 1384-1391. doi:10.1016/j.molonc.2015.03.011

- Gaarder, A., Jonsen, J., Laland, S., Hellem, A., & Owren, P. A. (1961). Adenosine diphosphate in red cells as a factor in the adhesiveness of human blood platelets. *Nature*, 192, 531-532.
- Gailani, D., & Renné, T. (2007). Intrinsic Pathway of Coagulation and Arterial Thrombosis. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology, 27*(12), 2507-2513. doi:10.1161/atvbaha.107.155952
- Galt, S. W., Lindemann, S., Allen, L., Medd, D. J., Falk, J. M., McIntyre, T. M., . . . Weyrich, A. S. (2002). Outside-in signals delivered by matrix metalloproteinase-1 regulate platelet function. *Circ Res*, 90(10), 1093-1099.
- Gasic, G., & Gasic, T. (1962). Removal of sialic acid from the cell coat in tumor cells and vascular endothelium, and its effects on metastasis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 48, 1172-1177.
- Gasic, G. J., Gasic, T. B., & Stewart, C. C. (1968). Antimetastatic effects associated with platelet reduction. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, *61*(1), 46-52.
- Gay, L. J., & Felding-Habermann, B. (2011). Contribution of platelets to tumour metastasis. *Nat Rev Cancer*, *11*(2), 123-134. doi:10.1038/nrc3004
- Gazdar, A. F. (2009). Activating and resistance mutations of EGFR in non-small-cell lung cancer: role in clinical response to EGFR tyrosine kinase inhibitors. *Oncogene, 28 Suppl 1*, S24-31. doi:10.1038/onc.2009.198
- Gebremeskel, S., LeVatte, T., Liwski, R. S., Johnston, B., & Bezuhly, M. (2015). The reversible P2Y12 inhibitor ticagrelor inhibits metastasis and improves survival in mouse models of cancer. *Int J Cancer*, *136*(1), 234-240. doi:10.1002/ijc.28947
- Ginestier, C., Hur, M. H., Charafe-Jauffret, E., Monville, F., Dutcher, J., Brown, M., . . . Dontu, G. (2007). ALDH1 is a marker of normal and malignant human mammary stem cells and a predictor of poor clinical outcome. *Cell Stem Cell, 1*(5), 555-567. doi:10.1016/j.stem.2007.08.014
- Ginsberg, M. H., Loftus, J. C., & Plow, E. F. (1988). Cytoadhesins, integrins, and platelets. *Thromb Haemost*, 59(1), 1-6.

- Gong, L., Mi, H. J., Zhu, H., Zhou, X., & Yang, H. (2012). P-selectin-mediated platelet activation promotes adhesion of non-small cell lung carcinoma cells on vascular endothelial cells under flow. *Mol Med Rep*, 5(4), 935-942. doi:10.3892/mmr.2012.760
- Goodell, M. A. (2005). Stem cell identification and sorting using the Hoechst 33342 side population (SP). *Curr Protoc Cytom, Chapter 9*, Unit9.18. doi:10.1002/0471142956.cy0918s34
- Goodell, M. A., Brose, K., Paradis, G., Conner, A. S., & Mulligan, R. C. (1996). Isolation and functional properties of murine hematopoietic stem cells that are replicating in vivo. J Exp Med, 183(4), 1797-1806.
- Goodell, M. A., Rosenzweig, M., Kim, H., Marks, D. F., DeMaria, M., Paradis, G., . . . Johnson, R. P. (1997). Dye efflux studies suggest that hematopoietic stem cells expressing low or undetectable levels of CD34 antigen exist in multiple species. *Nat Med*, *3*(12), 1337-1345.
- Goubran, H. A., Stakiw, J., Radosevic, M., & Burnouf, T. (2014). Platelet-cancer interactions. Semin Thromb Hemost, 40(3), 296-305. doi:10.1055/s-0034-1370767
- Graves, D. T., & Jiang, Y. (1995). Chemokines, a family of chemotactic cytokines. *Crit Rev Oral Biol Med*, *6*(2), 109-118.
- Greaves, M., & Maley, C. C. (2012). Clonal evolution in cancer. *Nature*, 481(7381), 306-313. doi:10.1038/nature10762
- Greenberg, D. (2012). Platelet Structure, Function, and Disorders. In A. Y. Elzouki, H. A. Harfi, H. M. Nazer, F. B. Stapleton, W. Oh, & R. J. Whitley (Eds.), *Textbook of Clinical Pediatrics* (pp. 3067-3077). Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer Berlin Heidelberg.
- Grozovsky, R., Begonja, A. J., Liu, K., Visner, G., Hartwig, J. H., Falet, H., & Hoffmeister, K. M. (2015). The Ashwell-Morell receptor regulates hepatic thrombopoietin production via JAK2-STAT3 signaling. *Nat Med*, 21(1), 47-54. doi:10.1038/nm.3770 http://www.nature.com/nm/journal/v21/n1/abs/nm.3770.html - supplementary-information
- Guo, C. B., Wang, S., Deng, C., Zhang, D. L., Wang, F. L., & Jin, X. Q. (2007). Relationship between matrix metalloproteinase 2 and lung cancer progression. *Mol Diagn Ther*, 11(3), 183-192.
- Guo, Q., Gao, B. L., Zhang, X. J., Liu, G. C., Xu, F., Fan, Q. Y., . . . Wu, X. H. (2014). CXCL12-CXCR4 Axis Promotes Proliferation, Migration, Invasion, and Metastasis of Ovarian Cancer. *Oncol Res*, 22(5-6), 247-258. doi:10.3727/096504015x14343704124430
- Gupta, P. B., Chaffer, C. L., & Weinberg, R. A. (2009). Cancer stem cells: mirage or reality? *Nat Med*, *15*(9), 1010-1012. doi:10.1038/nm0909-1010
- Hanahan, D., & Weinberg, R. A. (2000). The hallmarks of cancer. Cell, 100(1), 57-70.
- Hanahan, D., & Weinberg, R. A. (2011). Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. *Cell*, 144(5), 646-674. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2011.02.013
- Hara, Y., Steiner, M., & Baldini, M. G. (1980). Platelets as a source of growth-promoting factor(s) for tumor cells. *Cancer Res, 40*(4), 1212-1216.
- Harrell, M. I., Iritani, B. M., & Ruddell, A. (2007). Tumor-induced sentinel lymph node lymphangiogenesis and increased lymph flow precede melanoma metastasis. *Am J Pathol*, 170(2), 774-786. doi:10.2353/ajpath.2007.060761
- Hartwig, J. H., & Italiano, J. E., Jr. (2006). Cytoskeletal mechanisms for platelet production. (1079-9796 (Print)).
- He, S., Nakada, D., & Morrison, S. J. (2009). Mechanisms of stem cell self-renewal. *Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol*, 25, 377-406. doi:10.1146/annurev.cellbio.042308.113248
- Heemskerk, J. W., Siljander, P., Vuist, W. M., Breikers, G., Reutelingsperger, C. P., Barnes, M. J., . . . Farndale, R. W. (1999). Function of glycoprotein VI and integrin alpha2beta1 in the procoagulant response of single, collagen-adherent platelets. *Thromb Haemost*, 81(5), 782-792.
- Hess, K. R., Varadhachary, G. R., Taylor, S. H., Wei, W., Raber, M. N., Lenzi, R., & Abbruzzese, J. L. (2006). Metastatic patterns in adenocarcinoma. *Cancer*, 106(7), 1624-1633. doi:10.1002/cncr.21778
- Hirakawa, S., Detmar, M., Kerjaschki, D., Nagamatsu, S., Matsuo, K., Tanemura, A., . . . Hashimoto, K. (2009). Nodal lymphangiogenesis and metastasis: Role of tumor-induced lymphatic vessel activation in extramammary Paget's disease. *Am J Pathol*, 175(5), 2235-2248. doi:10.2353/ajpath.2009.090420

- Hirschmann-Jax, C., Foster, A. E., Wulf, G. G., Nuchtern, J. G., Jax, T. W., Gobel, U., . . . Brenner, M. K. (2004). A distinct "side population" of cells with high drug efflux capacity in human tumor cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 101(39), 14228-14233. doi:10.1073/pnas.0400067101
- Ho, M. M., Ng, A. V., Lam, S., & Hung, J. Y. (2007). Side Population in Human Lung Cancer Cell Lines and Tumors Is Enriched with Stem-like Cancer Cells. *Cancer Res*, 67(10), 4827-4833.
- Holopainen, T., Huang, H., Chen, C., Kim, K. E., Zhang, L., Zhou, F., . . . He, Y. (2009). Angiopoietin-1 overexpression modulates vascular endothelium to facilitate tumor cell dissemination and metastasis establishment. *Cancer Res, 69*(11), 4656-4664. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.can-08-4654
- Hunter, K. W., Crawford, N. P., & Alsarraj, J. (2008). Mechanisms of metastasis. *Breast Cancer Res, 10 Suppl 1*, S2. doi:10.1186/bcr1988
- Ikejiri, M., Bernardo, M. M., Bonfil, R. D., Toth, M., Chang, M., Fridman, R., & Mobashery, S. (2005). Potent mechanism-based inhibitors for matrix metalloproteinases. *J Biol Chem*, 280(40), 33992-34002. doi:10.1074/jbc.M504303200
- Italiano, J. E., Jr., Lecine, P., Shivdasani, R. A., & Hartwig, J. H. (1999). Blood platelets are assembled principally at the ends of proplatelet processes produced by differentiated megakaryocytes. *J Cell Biol*, 147(6), 1299-1312.
- Jain, S., Russell, S., & Ware, J. (2009). Platelet glycoprotein VI facilitates experimental lung metastasis in syngenic mouse models. J Thromb Haemost, 7(10), 1713-1717. doi:10.1111/j.1538-7836.2009.03559.x
- Jain, S., Zuka, M., Liu, J., Russell, S., Dent, J., Guerrero, J. A., . . . Ware, J. (2007). Platelet glycoprotein Ib alpha supports experimental lung metastasis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 104(21), 9024-9028. doi:10.1073/pnas.0700625104
- Janowska-Wieczorek, A., Wysoczynski, M., Kijowski, J., Marquez-Curtis, L., Machalinski, B., Ratajczak, J., & Ratajczak, M. Z. (2005). Microvesicles derived from activated platelets induce metastasis and angiogenesis in lung cancer. *Int J Cancer*, 113(5), 752-760. doi:10.1002/ijc.20657
- Jansen, A. J., Josefsson, E. C., Rumjantseva, V., Liu, Q. P., Falet, H., Bergmeier, W., . . . Hoffmeister, K. M. (2012). Desialylation accelerates platelet clearance after refrigeration

and initiates GPIbalpha metalloproteinase-mediated cleavage in mice. *Blood*, 119(5), 1263-1273. doi:10.1182/blood-2011-05-355628

- Jin, D. K., Shido, K., Kopp, H. G., Petit, I., Shmelkov, S. V., Young, L. M., . . . Rafii, S. (2006). Cytokine-mediated deployment of SDF-1 induces revascularization through recruitment of CXCR4+ hemangiocytes. *Nat Med*, 12(5), 557-567. doi:10.1038/nm1400
- Jin, F., Zhai, Q., Qiu, L., Meng, H., Zou, D., Wang, Y., ... Zhou, B. (2008). Degradation of BM SDF-1 by MMP-9: the role in G-CSF-induced hematopoietic stem/progenitor cell mobilization. *Bone Marrow Transplant*, 42(9), 581-588. doi:10.1038/bmt.2008.222
- Jin, J., Quinton, T. M., Zhang, J., Rittenhouse, S. E., & Kunapuli, S. P. (2002). Adenosine diphosphate (ADP)-induced thromboxane A(2) generation in human platelets requires coordinated signaling through integrin alpha(IIb)beta(3) and ADP receptors. *Blood*, 99(1), 193-198.
- Jung, S. M., & Moroi, M. (2000). Signal-transducing Mechanisms Involved in Activation of the Platelet Collagen Receptor Integrin α2β1. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 275(11), 8016-8026. doi:10.1074/jbc.275.11.8016
- Jung, S. M., & Moroi, M. (2008). Platelet glycoprotein VI. (0065-2598 (Print)).
- Jurasz, P., Alonso-Escolano, D., & Radomski, M. W. (2004). Platelet--cancer interactions: mechanisms and pharmacology of tumour cell-induced platelet aggregation. *Br J Pharmacol*, 143(7), 819-826. doi:10.1038/sj.bjp.0706013
- Jurasz, P., North, S., Venner, P., & Radomski, M. W. (2003). Matrix metalloproteinase-2 contributes to increased platelet reactivity in patients with metastatic prostate cancer: a preliminary study. *Thromb Res, 112*(1-2), 59-64. doi:10.1016/j.thromres.2003.10.012
- Jurasz, P., Sawicki, G., Duszyk, M., Sawicka, J., Miranda, C., Mayers, I., & Radomski, M. W. (2001). Matrix metalloproteinase 2 in tumor cell-induced platelet aggregation: regulation by nitric oxide. *Cancer Res, 61*(1), 376-382.
- Kahn, M. L., Zheng, Y. W., Huang, W., Bigornia, V., Zeng, D., Moff, S., . . . Coughlin, S. R. (1998). A dual thrombin receptor system for platelet activation. *Nature*, 394(6694), 690-694. doi:10.1038/29325

- Kalluri, R., & Weinberg, R. A. (2009). The basics of epithelial-mesenchymal transition. *J Clin Invest, 119*(6), 1420-1428. doi:10.1172/jci39104
- Kang, Y., Siegel, P. M., Shu, W., Drobnjak, M., Kakonen, S. M., Cordon-Cardo, C., . . . Massague, J. (2003). A multigenic program mediating breast cancer metastasis to bone. *Cancer Cell*, 3(6), 537-549.
- Karim, Z. A., Alshbool, F. Z., Vemana, H. P., Conlon, C., Druey, K. M., & Khasawneh, F. T. (2016). CXCL12 regulates platelet activation via the regulator of G-protein signaling 16. *Biochim Biophys Acta*, 1863(2), 314-321. doi:10.1016/j.bbamcr.2015.11.028
- Kauffman, E. C., Robinson, V. L., Stadler, W. M., Sokoloff, M. H., & Rinker-Schaeffer, C. W. (2003). Metastasis suppression: the evolving role of metastasis suppressor genes for regulating cancer cell growth at the secondary site. J Urol, 169(3), 1122-1133. doi:10.1097/01.ju.0000051580.89109.4b
- Kawata, M., Kikuchi, A., Hoshijima, M., Yamamoto, K., Hashimoto, E., Yamamura, H., & Takai, Y. (1989). Phosphorylation of smg p21, a ras p21-like GTP-binding protein, by cyclic AMP-dependent protein kinase in a cell-free system and in response to prostaglandin E1 in intact human platelets. *J Biol Chem*, 264(26), 15688-15695.
- Kazes, I., Elalamy, I., Sraer, J. D., Hatmi, M., & Nguyen, G. (2000). Platelet release of trimolecular complex components MT1-MMP/TIMP2/MMP2: involvement in MMP2 activation and platelet aggregation. *Blood*, *96*(9), 3064-3069.
- Kelly, P. N., Dakic, A., Adams, J. M., Nutt, S. L., & Strasser, A. (2007). Tumor growth need not be driven by rare cancer stem cells. *Science*, 317(5836), 337. doi:10.1126/science.1142596
- Khorana, A. A., & Fine, R. L. (2004). Pancreatic cancer and thromboembolic disease. *Lancet Oncol, 5*(11), 655-663. doi:10.1016/s1470-2045(04)01606-7
- Klinger, M. H., & Jelkmann, W. (2002). Role of blood platelets in infection and inflammation. J Interferon Cytokine Res, 22(9), 913-922. doi:10.1089/10799900260286623
- Knezevic, I., Borg, C., & Le Breton, G. C. (1993). Identification of Gq as one of the G-proteins which copurify with human platelet thromboxane A2/prostaglandin H2 receptors. *J Biol Chem*, 268(34), 26011-26017.

- Knudson, A. G., Jr. (1971). Mutation and cancer: statistical study of retinoblastoma. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 68(4), 820-823.
- Kollet, O., Shivtiel, S., Chen, Y. Q., Suriawinata, J., Thung, S. N., Dabeva, M. D., ... Lapidot, T. (2003). HGF, SDF-1, and MMP-9 are involved in stress-induced human CD34+ stem cell recruitment to the liver. *J Clin Invest*, *112*(2), 160-169. doi:10.1172/jci17902
- Kreso, A., & Dick, John E. (2014). Evolution of the Cancer Stem Cell Model. *Cell Stem Cell,* 14(3), 275-291. doi:10.1016/j.stem.2014.02.006
- Kubo, T., Takigawa, N., Osawa, M., Harada, D., Ninomiya, T., Ochi, N., . . . Kiura, K. (2013). Subpopulation of small-cell lung cancer cells expressing CD133 and CD87 show resistance to chemotherapy. *Cancer Sci*, 104(1), 78-84. doi:10.1111/cas.12045
- Kuijpers, M. J., Schulte, V., Bergmeier, W., Lindhout, T., Brakebusch, C., Offermanns, S., . . . Nieswandt, B. (2003). Complementary roles of glycoprotein VI and alpha2beta1 integrin in collagen-induced thrombus formation in flowing whole blood ex vivo. *Faseb j*, 17(6), 685-687. doi:10.1096/fj.02-0381fje
- Labelle, M., Begum, S., & Hynes, R. O. (2011). Direct signaling between platelets and cancer cells induces an epithelial-mesenchymal-like transition and promotes metastasis. *Cancer Cell*, 20(5), 576-590. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2011.09.009
- Langley, R. R., & Fidler, I. J. (2011). The seed and soil hypothesis revisited--the role of tumorstroma interactions in metastasis to different organs. *Int J Cancer, 128*(11), 2527-2535. doi:10.1002/ijc.26031
- Lapidot, T., & Kollet, O. (2002). The essential roles of the chemokine SDF-1 and its receptor CXCR4 in human stem cell homing and repopulation of transplanted immune-deficient NOD/SCID and NOD/SCID/B2m(null) mice. *Leukemia*, 16(10), 1992-2003. doi:10.1038/sj.leu.2402684
- Lapidot, T., Sirard, C., Vormoor, J., Murdoch, B., Hoang, T., Caceres-Cortes, J., . . . Dick, J. E. (1994). A cell initiating human acute myeloid leukaemia after transplantation into SCID mice. *Nature*, 367(6464), 645-648. doi:10.1038/367645a0
- Lee, A. Y., & Levine, M. N. (2003). Venous thromboembolism and cancer: risks and outcomes. *Circulation*, 107(23 Suppl 1), I17-21. doi:10.1161/01.cir.0000078466.72504.ac

- Lee, B. C., Lee, T. H., Avraham, S., & Avraham, H. K. (2004). Involvement of the chemokine receptor CXCR4 and its ligand stromal cell-derived factor 1alpha in breast cancer cell migration through human brain microvascular endothelial cells. *Mol Cancer Res, 2*(6), 327-338.
- Lee, Y. M., Lee, J. J., Shen, M. Y., Hsiao, G., & Sheu, J. R. (2006). Inhibitory mechanisms of activated matrix metalloproteinase-9 on platelet activation. *Eur J Pharmacol*, 537(1-3), 52-58. doi:10.1016/j.ejphar.2006.03.031
- Leytin, V. (2012). Apoptosis in the anucleate platelet. *Blood Rev, 26*(2), 51-63. doi:10.1016/j.blre.2011.10.002
- Li, J.-K., Yu, L., Shen, Y., Zhou, L.-S., Wang, Y.-C., & Zhang, J.-H. (2008). Inhibition of CXCR4 activity with AMD3100 decreases invasion of human colorectal cancer cells in vitro. *World Journal of Gastroenterology : WJG*, 14(15), 2308-2313. doi:10.3748/wjg.14.2308
- Li, N., Wallen, N. H., Ladjevardi, M., & Hjemdahl, P. (1997). Effects of serotonin on platelet activation in whole blood. *Blood Coagul Fibrinolysis*, 8(8), 517-523.
- Li, Y., Miao, L. Y., Xiao, Y. L., Cai, H. R., & Zhang, D. P. (2014). Elevated platelets enhance cancer cell migration, promote hematogenous metastasis and associate with a poor prognosis in advanced non-small cell lung cancer cases. *Asian Pac J Cancer Prev, 15*(1), 139-143.
- Li, Z., Zhang, G., Feil, R., Han, J., & Du, X. (2006). Sequential activation of p38 and ERK pathways by cGMP-dependent protein kinase leading to activation of the platelet integrin alphaIIb beta3. *Blood*, *107*(3), 965-972. doi:10.1182/blood-2005-03-1308
- Lobo, N. A., Shimono, Y., Qian, D., & Clarke, M. F. (2007). The biology of cancer stem cells. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol, 23, 675-699. doi:10.1146/annurev.cellbio.22.010305.104154
- Loeb, L. A., Springgate, C. F., & Battula, N. (1974). Errors in DNA replication as a basis of malignant changes. *Cancer Res*, 34(9), 2311-2321.
- Loffek, S., Schilling, O., & Franzke, C. W. (2011). Series "matrix metalloproteinases in lung health and disease": Biological role of matrix metalloproteinases: a critical balance. *Eur Respir J*, 38(1), 191-208. doi:10.1183/09031936.00146510

- Luker, K. E., Lewin, S. A., Mihalko, L. A., Schmidt, B. T., Winkler, J. S., Coggins, N. L., . . . Luker, G. D. (2012). Scavenging of CXCL12 by CXCR7 promotes tumor growth and metastasis of CXCR4-positive breast cancer cells. *Oncogene*, 31(45), 4750-4758. doi:10.1038/onc.2011.633
- Ma, S., Chan, K. W., Hu, L., Lee, T. K., Wo, J. Y., Ng, I. O., . . . Guan, X. Y. (2007). Identification and characterization of tumorigenic liver cancer stem/progenitor cells. *Gastroenterology*, 132(7), 2542-2556. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2007.04.025
- Mackman, N. (2009). The Role of Tissue Factor and Factor VIIa in Hemostasis. *Anesthesia and analgesia*, 108(5), 1447-1452. doi:10.1213/ane.0b013e31819bceb1
- Mani, S. A., Guo, W., Liao, M.-J., Eaton, E. N., Ayyanan, A., Zhou, A. Y., . . . Weinberg, R. A. (2008). The Epithelial-Mesenchymal Transition Generates Cells with Properties of Stem Cells. *Cell*, 133(4), 704-715. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2008.03.027
- Marcus, A. J., Weksler, B. B., Jaffe, E. A., & Broekman, M. J. (1980). Synthesis of Prostacyclin from Platelet-derived Endoperoxides by Cultured Human Endothelial Cells. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 66(5), 979-986.
- Mason, K. D., Carpinelli, M. R., Fletcher, J. I., Collinge, J. E., Hilton, A. A., Ellis, S., . . . Kile, B. T. (2007). Programmed anuclear cell death delimits platelet life span. *Cell*, 128(6), 1173-1186. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2007.01.037
- Massberg, S., Konrad, I., Schurzinger, K., Lorenz, M., Schneider, S., Zohlnhoefer, D., . . . Gawaz, M. (2006). Platelets secrete stromal cell-derived factor 1alpha and recruit bone marrow-derived progenitor cells to arterial thrombi in vivo. J Exp Med, 203(5), 1221-1233. doi:10.1084/jem.20051772
- Medema, J. P. (2013). Cancer stem cells: the challenges ahead. *Nat Cell Biol*, 15(4), 338-344. doi:10.1038/ncb2717
- Mehlen, P., & Puisieux, A. (2006). Metastasis: a question of life or death. *Nat Rev Cancer*, 6(6), 449-458. doi:10.1038/nrc1886
- Mendes, O., Kim, H. T., Lungu, G., & Stoica, G. (2007). MMP2 role in breast cancer brain metastasis development and its regulation by TIMP2 and ERK1/2. *Clin Exp Metastasis*, 24(5), 341-351. doi:10.1007/s10585-007-9071-0

- Menter, D. G., Tucker, S. C., Kopetz, S., Sood, A. K., Crissman, J. D., & Honn, K. V. (2014). Platelets and cancer: a casual or causal relationship: revisited. *Cancer Metastasis Rev*, 33(1), 231-269. doi:10.1007/s10555-014-9498-0
- Minn, A. J., Gupta, G. P., Siegel, P. M., Bos, P. D., Shu, W., Giri, D. D., . . . Massague, J. (2005). Genes that mediate breast cancer metastasis to lung. *Nature*, 436(7050), 518-524. doi:10.1038/nature03799
- Miraglia, S., Godfrey, W., Yin, A. H., Atkins, K., Warnke, R., Holden, J. T., . . . Buck, D. W. (1997). A novel five-transmembrane hematopoietic stem cell antigen: isolation, characterization, and molecular cloning. *Blood*, *90*(12), 5013-5021.
- Momi, S., Falcinelli E Fau Giannini, S., Giannini S Fau Ruggeri, L., Ruggeri L Fau Cecchetti, L., Cecchetti L Fau Corazzi, T., Corazzi T Fau Libert, C., . . . Gresele, P. (2009). Loss of matrix metalloproteinase 2 in platelets reduces arterial thrombosis in vivo. (1540-9538 (Electronic)). doi:D NLM: PMC2768852 EDAT- 2009/10/08 06:00 MHDA- 2009/11/17 06:00 CRDT- 2009/10/08 06:00 PHST- 2009/10/05 [aheadofprint] PHST- 2009/10/06 [aheadofprint] AID jem.20090687 [pii] AID 10.1084/jem.20090687 [doi] PST ppublish
- Moncada, S., Gryglewski, R., Bunting, S., & Vane, J. R. (1976). An enzyme isolated from arteries transforms prostaglandin endoperoxides to an unstable substance that inhibits platelet aggregation. *Nature*, 263(5579), 663-665.
- Moncada, S., & Higgs, E. A. (2006). Nitric oxide and the vascular endothelium. *Handb Exp Pharmacol*(176 Pt 1), 213-254.
- Monzani, E., Facchetti, F., Galmozzi, E., Corsini, E., Benetti, A., Cavazzin, C., . . . La Porta, C. A. (2007). Melanoma contains CD133 and ABCG2 positive cells with enhanced tumourigenic potential. *Eur J Cancer*, 43(5), 935-946. doi:10.1016/j.ejca.2007.01.017
- Morel, A. P., Lievre, M., Thomas, C., Hinkal, G., Ansieau, S., & Puisieux, A. (2008). Generation of breast cancer stem cells through epithelial-mesenchymal transition. *PLoS One*, *3*(8), e2888. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0002888
- Murugappa, S., & Kunapuli, S. P. (2006). The role of ADP receptors in platelet function. *Front Biosci, 11*, 1977-1986.
- Nagase, H. (1997). Activation mechanisms of matrix metalloproteinases. *Biol Chem*, 378(3-4), 151-160.

- Nakashima S Fau Tohmatsu, T., Tohmatsu T Fau Hattori, H., Hattori H Fau Okano, Y., Okano Y Fau - Nozawa, Y., & Nozawa, Y. (1986). Inhibitory action of cyclic GMP on secretion, polyphosphoinositide hydrolysis and calcium mobilization in thrombinstimulated human platelets. (0006-291X (Print)).
- National Cancer Institute Cancer Stastics. Retrieved from <u>http://www.cancer.gov/about-</u> <u>cancer/understanding/statistics</u>
- Neer, E. J. (1995). Heterotrimeric G proteins: organizers of transmembrane signals. *Cell*, 80(2), 249-257.
- Nemenoff, R. A., Simpson, P. A., Furgeson, S. B., Kaplan-Albuquerque, N., Crossno, J., Garl, P. J., . . Weiser-Evans, M. C. (2008). Targeted deletion of PTEN in smooth muscle cells results in vascular remodeling and recruitment of progenitor cells through induction of stromal cell-derived factor-1alpha. *Circ Res, 102*(9), 1036-1045. doi:10.1161/circresaha.107.169896
- Ni, H., & Freedman, J. (2003). Platelets in hemostasis and thrombosis: role of integrins and their ligands. *Transfus Apher Sci, 28*(3), 257-264. doi:10.1016/s1473-0502(03)00044-2
- Nieswandt, B., Brakebusch, C., Bergmeier, W., Schulte, V., Bouvard, D., Mokhtari-Nejad, R., . . . Fassler, R. (2001). Glycoprotein VI but not alpha2beta1 integrin is essential for platelet interaction with collagen. *Embo j, 20*(9), 2120-2130. doi:10.1093/emboj/20.9.2120
- Nieswandt, B., & Watson, S. P. (2003). Platelet-collagen interaction: is GPVI the central receptor? *Blood*, 102(2), 449-461.

Nordling, C. O. (1953). A new theory on cancer-inducing mechanism. Br J Cancer, 7(1), 68-72.

Nowell, P. C. (1976). The clonal evolution of tumor cell populations. Science, 194(4260), 23-28.

- Nuyttens, B. P., Thijs, T., Deckmyn, H., & Broos, K. (2011). Platelet adhesion to collagen. *Thromb Res, 127 Suppl 2*, S26-29. doi:10.1016/S0049-3848(10)70151-1
- O'Brien, C. A., Pollett, A., Gallinger, S., & Dick, J. E. (2007). A human colon cancer cell capable of initiating tumour growth in immunodeficient mice. *Nature*, 445(7123), 106-110. doi:10.1038/nature05372

- Offermanns, S. (2006). Activation of Platelet Function Through G Protein–Coupled Receptors. *Circulation Research*, 99(12), 1293-1304. doi:10.1161/01.res.0000251742.71301.16
- Offermanns, S., Laugwitz, K. L., Spicher, K., & Schultz, G. (1994). G proteins of the G12 family are activated via thromboxane A2 and thrombin receptors in human platelets. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, *91*(2), 504-508.
- Ohi, Y., Umekita, Y., Yoshioka, T., Souda, M., Rai, Y., Sagara, Y., . . . Tanimoto, A. (2011). Aldehyde dehydrogenase 1 expression predicts poor prognosis in triple-negative breast cancer. *Histopathology*, *59*(4), 776-780. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2559.2011.03884.x
- Osman, N. M., & Osman, W. M. (2016). SDF-1 and MMP2 cross talk in cancer cells and tumor microenvironment in non-small cell lung cancer. *Egyptian Journal of Chest Diseases and Tuberculosis*, 65(2), 517-525. doi:<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ejcdt.2016.01.001</u>
- Paget, S. (1989). The distribution of secondary growths in cancer of the breast. 1889. *Cancer Metastasis Rev, 8*(2), 98-101.
- Palta, S., Saroa, R., & Palta, A. (2014). Overview of the coagulation system. *Indian Journal of Anaesthesia, 58*(5), 515-523. doi:10.4103/0019-5049.144643
- Pan, F., Ma, S., Cao, W., Liu, H., Chen, F., Chen, X., & Shi, R. (2013). SDF-1α upregulation of MMP-2 is mediated by p38 MAPK signaling in pancreatic cancer cell lines. *Molecular Biology Reports*, 40(7), 4139-4146. doi:10.1007/s11033-012-2225-4
- Pang, L., Weiss, M. J., & Poncz, M. (2005). Megakaryocyte biology and related disorders. J Clin Invest, 115(12), 3332-3338. doi:10.1172/jci26720
- Park, C. H., Bergsagel, D. E., & McCulloch, E. A. (1971). Mouse myeloma tumor stem cells: a primary cell culture assay. *J Natl Cancer Inst, 46*(2), 411-422.
- Patzelt, J., & Langer, H. F. (2012). Platelets in angiogenesis. Curr Vasc Pharmacol, 10(5), 570-577.
- Paul, B. Z., Jin, J., & Kunapuli, S. P. (1999). Molecular mechanism of thromboxane A(2)induced platelet aggregation. Essential role for p2t(ac) and alpha(2a) receptors. J Biol Chem, 274(41), 29108-29114.

Pease, D. C. (1956). An electron microscopic study of red bone marrow. Blood, 11(6), 501-526.

- Petit, I., Jin, D., & Rafii, S. (2007). The SDF-1-CXCR4 signaling pathway: a molecular hub modulating neo-angiogenesis. *Trends Immunol, 28*(7), 299-307. doi:10.1016/j.it.2007.05.007
- Petit, I., Szyper-Kravitz, M., Nagler, A., Lahav, M., Peled, A., Habler, L., . . . Lapidot, T. (2002). G-CSF induces stem cell mobilization by decreasing bone marrow SDF-1 and upregulating CXCR4. *Nat Immunol*, 3(7), 687-694. doi:10.1038/ni813
- Phatharajaree, W., Phrommintikul, A., & Chattipakorn, N. (2007). Matrix metalloproteinases and myocardial infarction. *Can J Cardiol*, *23*(9), 727-733.
- Pietras, K., Sjoblom, T., Rubin, K., Heldin, C. H., & Ostman, A. (2003). PDGF receptors as cancer drug targets. *Cancer Cell*, 3(5), 439-443.
- Powell, G. J., Southby, J., Danks, J. A., Stillwell, R. G., Hayman, J. A., Henderson, M. A., . . . Martin, T. J. (1991). Localization of parathyroid hormone-related protein in breast cancer metastases: increased incidence in bone compared with other sites. *Cancer Res*, 51(11), 3059-3061.
- Puri, R. N., & Colman, R. W. (1997). ADP-induced platelet activation. Crit Rev Biochem Mol Biol, 32(6), 437-502. doi:10.3109/10409239709082000
- Purvis, J. E., Chatterjee, M. S., Brass, L. F., & Diamond, S. L. (2008). A molecular signaling model of platelet phosphoinositide and calcium regulation during homeostasis and P2Y(1) activation. *Blood*, 112(10), 4069-4079. doi:10.1182/blood-2008-05-157883
- Radisky, E. S., & Radisky, D. C. (2010). Matrix metalloproteinase-induced epithelialmesenchymal transition in breast cancer. *J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia*, 15(2), 201-212. doi:10.1007/s10911-010-9177-x
- Radomski, M., & Moncada, S. (1983). An improved method for washing of human platelets with prostacyclin. *Thromb Res, 30*(4), 383-389.
- Radomski, M. W., Palmer Rm Fau Moncada, S., & Moncada, S. (1987a). The anti-aggregating properties of vascular endothelium: interactions between prostacyclin and nitric oxide. (0007-1188 (Print)). doi:D NLM: PMC1853691 EDAT- 1987/11/01 MHDA-1987/11/01 00:01 CRDT- 1987/11/01 00:00 PST ppublish

- Radomski, M. W., Palmer Rm Fau Moncada, S., & Moncada, S. (1987b). Comparative pharmacology of endothelium-derived relaxing factor, nitric oxide and prostacyclin in platelets. (0007-1188 (Print)). doi:D - NLM: PMC1853617 EDAT- 1987/09/01 MHDA-1987/09/01 00:01 CRDT- 1987/09/01 00:00 PST - ppublish
- Radomski, M. W., Palmer Rm Fau Moncada, S., & Moncada, S. (1987c). Endogenous nitric oxide inhibits human platelet adhesion to vascular endothelium. (0140-6736 (Print)).
- Radomski, M. W., Palmer Rm Fau Moncada, S., & Moncada, S. (1987d). The role of nitric oxide and cGMP in platelet adhesion to vascular endothelium. (0006-291X (Print)).
- Radomski, M. W., Palmer Rm Fau Moncada, S., & Moncada, S. (1990a). Characterization of the L-arginine:nitric oxide pathway in human platelets. (0007-1188 (Print)). doi:D - NLM: PMC1917694 EDAT- 1990/10/01 MHDA- 1990/10/01 00:01 CRDT- 1990/10/01 00:00 PST - ppublish
- Radomski, M. W., Palmer Rm Fau Moncada, S., & Moncada, S. (1990b). An L-arginine/nitric oxide pathway present in human platelets regulates aggregation. (0027-8424 (Print)). doi:D NLM: PMC54288 EDAT- 1990/07/01 MHDA- 1990/07/01 00:01 CRDT-1990/07/01 00:00 PST ppublish
- Radziwon-Balicka, A., Moncada de la Rosa, C., Zielnik, B., Doroszko, A., & Jurasz, P. (2013). Temporal and pharmacological characterization of angiostatin release and generation by human platelets: implications for endothelial cell migration. *PLoS One*, 8(3), e59281. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0059281
- Radziwon-Balicka, A., Santos-Martinez, M. J., Corbalan, J. J., O'Sullivan, S., Treumann, A., Gilmer, J. F., . . . Medina, C. (2014). Mechanisms of platelet-stimulated colon cancer invasion: role of clusterin and thrombospondin 1 in regulation of the P38MAPK-MMP-9 pathway. *Carcinogenesis*, 35(2), 324-332. doi:10.1093/carcin/bgt332
- Renan, M. J. (1993). How many mutations are required for tumorigenesis? Implications from human cancer data. *Mol Carcinog*, 7(3), 139-146.
- Reya, T., Morrison, S. J., Clarke, M. F., & Weissman, I. L. (2001). Stem cells, cancer, and cancer stem cells. *Nature*, 414(6859), 105-111. doi:10.1038/35102167
- Richardson, J. L., Shivdasani, R. A., Boers, C., Hartwig, J. H., & Italiano, J. E., Jr. (2005). Mechanisms of organelle transport and capture along proplatelets during platelet production. *Blood*, 106(13), 4066-4075. doi:10.1182/blood-2005-06-2206

- Rickles, F. R., Levine, M. N. and Dvorak, H. F. . (2001). Abnormalities of hemostasis in malignancy. *Hemostasis and Thrombosis*, 1131-1152.
- Riess, L. (1872). Zur pathologischen Anatomie des Blutes. Arch Anat Physiol Wissensch Med, 39, 237-249.
- Rittenhouse, S. E. (1996). Phosphoinositide 3-kinase activation and platelet function. *Blood*, 88(12), 4401-4414.
- Roberts, D. E., McNicol, A., & Bose, R. (2004). Mechanism of collagen activation in human platelets. *J Biol Chem*, 279(19), 19421-19430. doi:10.1074/jbc.M308864200
- Rodriguez, D., Morrison, C. J., & Overall, C. M. (2010). Matrix metalloproteinases: what do they not do? New substrates and biological roles identified by murine models and proteomics. *Biochim Biophys Acta*, 1803(1), 39-54. doi:10.1016/j.bbamcr.2009.09.015
- Roesch, A., Fukunaga-Kalabis, M., Schmidt, E. C., Zabierowski, S. E., Brafford, P. A., Vultur, A., . . . Herlyn, M. (2010). A temporarily distinct subpopulation of slow-cycling melanoma cells is required for continuous tumor growth. *Cell*, 141(4), 583-594. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2010.04.020
- Rosenkilde, M. M., Gerlach, L. O., Jakobsen, J. S., Skerlj, R. T., Bridger, G. J., & Schwartz, T. W. (2004). Molecular mechanism of AMD3100 antagonism in the CXCR4 receptor: transfer of binding site to the CXCR3 receptor. *J Biol Chem*, 279(4), 3033-3041. doi:10.1074/jbc.M309546200
- Roudi, R., Madjd, Z., Ebrahimi, M., Samani, F. S., & Samadikuchaksaraei, A. (2014). CD44 and CD24 cannot act as cancer stem cell markers in human lung adenocarcinoma cell line A549. Cell Mol Biol Lett, 19(1), 23-36. doi:10.2478/s11658-013-0112-1
- Rowley, J. W., Schwertz, H., & Weyrich, A. S. (2012). Platelet mRNA: the meaning behind the message. *Curr Opin Hematol*, 19(5), 385-391. doi:10.1097/MOH.0b013e328357010e
- Rumjantseva, V., Grewal, P. K., Wandall, H. H., Josefsson, E. C., Sorensen, A. L., Larson, G., . . . Hoffmeister, K. M. (2009). Dual roles for hepatic lectin receptors in the clearance of chilled platelets. *Nat Med*, 15(11), 1273-1280. doi:10.1038/nm.2030
- Sahlberg, S. H., Spiegelberg, D., Glimelius, B., Stenerlow, B., & Nestor, M. (2014). Evaluation of cancer stem cell markers CD133, CD44, CD24: association with AKT isoforms and

radiation resistance in colon cancer cells. *PLoS One*, 9(4), e94621. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0094621

- Sakai, H., Suzuki, T., Takahashi, Y., Ukai, M., Tauchi, K., Fujii, T., . . . Takeguchi, N. (2006). Upregulation of thromboxane synthase in human colorectal carcinoma and the cancer cell proliferation by thromboxane A2. *FEBS Lett*, 580(14), 3368-3374. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.febslet.2006.05.007
- Sakariassen, P. O., Immervoll, H., & Chekenya, M. (2007). Cancer stem cells as mediators of treatment resistance in brain tumors: status and controversies. *Neoplasia*, 9(11), 882-892.
- Samuelsson, B. (1987). An elucidation of the arachidonic acid cascade. Discovery of prostaglandins, thromboxane and leukotrienes. *Drugs, 33 Suppl 1*, 2-9.
- Sanchez-Martin, L., Estecha, A., Samaniego, R., Sanchez-Ramon, S., Vega, M. A., & Sanchez-Mateos, P. (2011). The chemokine CXCL12 regulates monocyte-macrophage differentiation and RUNX3 expression. *Blood*, 117(1), 88-97. doi:10.1182/blood-2009-12-258186
- Santagata, S., Ligon, K. L., & Hornick, J. L. (2007). Embryonic stem cell transcription factor signatures in the diagnosis of primary and metastatic germ cell tumors. *Am J Surg Pathol*, 31(6), 836-845. doi:10.1097/PAS.0b013e31802e708a
- Savage, B., Saldivar, E., & Ruggeri, Z. M. (1996). Initiation of platelet adhesion by arrest onto fibrinogen or translocation on von Willebrand factor. *Cell*, 84(2), 289-297.
- Sawicki, G., Salas, E., Murat, J., Miszta-Lane, H., & Radomski, M. W. (1997). Release of gelatinase A during platelet activation mediates aggregation. *Nature*, 386(6625), 616-619. doi:10.1038/386616a0
- Sawicki, G., Sanders Ej Fau Salas, E., Salas E Fau Wozniak, M., Wozniak M Fau Rodrigo, J., Rodrigo J Fau - Radomski, M. W., & Radomski, M. W. (1998). Localization and translocation of MMP-2 during aggregation of human platelets. (0340-6245 (Print)).
- Schatton, T., Murphy, G. F., Frank, N. Y., Yamaura, K., Waaga-Gasser, A. M., Gasser, M., . . . Frank, M. H. (2008). Identification of cells initiating human melanomas. *Nature*, 451(7176), 345-349. doi:10.1038/nature06489

- Schumacher, D., Strilic, B., Sivaraj, K. K., Wettschureck, N., & Offermanns, S. (2013). Plateletderived nucleotides promote tumor-cell transendothelial migration and metastasis via P2Y2 receptor. *Cancer Cell*, 24(1), 130-137. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2013.05.008
- Shakir, M., Tang, D., Zeh, H. J., Tang, S. W., Anderson, C. J., Bahary, N., & Lotze, M. T. (2015). The chemokine receptors CXCR4/CXCR7 and their primary heterodimeric ligands CXCL12 and CXCL12/high mobility group box 1 in pancreatic cancer growth and development: finding flow. *Pancreas*, 44(4), 528-534. doi:10.1097/mpa.0000000000298
- Shattil, S. J., Budzynski, A., & Scrutton, M. C. (1989). Epinephrine induces platelet fibrinogen receptor expression, fibrinogen binding, and aggregation in whole blood in the absence of other excitatory agonists. *Blood*, *73*(1), 150-158.
- Shen, X., Wang, S., Wang, H., Liang, M., Xiao, L., & Wang, Z. (2009). The role of SDF-1/CXCR4 axis in ovarian cancer metastasis. J Huazhong Univ Sci Technolog Med Sci, 29(3), 363-367. doi:10.1007/s11596-009-0320-0
- Shenker, A., Goldsmith, P., Unson, C. G., & Spiegel, A. M. (1991). The G protein coupled to the thromboxane A2 receptor in human platelets is a member of the novel Gq family. *J Biol Chem*, 266(14), 9309-9313.
- Shepherd, C. J., Rizzo, S., Ledaki, I., Davies, M., Brewer, D., Attard, G., . . . Hudson, D. L. (2008). Expression profiling of CD133+ and CD133- epithelial cells from human prostate. *Prostate*, 68(9), 1007-1024. doi:10.1002/pros.20765
- Sheu, J. R., Fong, T. H., Liu, C. M., Shen, M. Y., Chen, T. L., Chang, Y., . . . Hsiao, G. (2004). Expression of matrix metalloproteinase-9 in human platelets: regulation of platelet activation in in vitro and in vivo studies. *Br J Pharmacol*, 143(1), 193-201. doi:10.1038/sj.bjp.0705917
- Shmelkov, S. V., Butler, J. M., Hooper, A. T., Hormigo, A., Kushner, J., Milde, T., ... Rafii, S. (2008). CD133 expression is not restricted to stem cells, and both CD133+ and CD133- metastatic colon cancer cells initiate tumors. *J Clin Invest*, 118(6), 2111-2120. doi:10.1172/jci34401
- Sholl, L. M., Barletta, J. A., Yeap, B. Y., Chirieac, L. R., & Hornick, J. L. (2010). Sox2 protein expression is an independent poor prognostic indicator in stage I lung adenocarcinoma. *Am J Surg Pathol*, 34(8), 1193-1198. doi:10.1097/PAS.0b013e3181e5e024

- Singh, S. K., Hawkins, C., Clarke, I. D., Squire, J. A., Bayani, J., Hide, T., . . . Dirks, P. B. (2004). Identification of human brain tumour initiating cells. *Nature*, 432(7015), 396-401. doi:10.1038/nature03128
- Sison, E. A., McIntyre, E., Magoon, D., & Brown, P. (2013). Dynamic chemotherapy-induced upregulation of CXCR4 expression: a mechanism of therapeutic resistance in pediatric AML. *Mol Cancer Res*, 11(9), 1004-1016. doi:10.1158/1541-7786.mcr-13-0114
- Smith, M. C., Luker, K. E., Garbow, J. R., Prior, J. L., Jackson, E., Piwnica-Worms, D., & Luker, G. D. (2004). CXCR4 regulates growth of both primary and metastatic breast cancer. *Cancer Res*, 64(23), 8604-8612. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.can-04-1844
- Smolenski, A. (2012). Novel roles of cAMP/cGMP-dependent signaling in platelets. J Thromb Haemost, 10(2), 167-176. doi:10.1111/j.1538-7836.2011.04576.x
- Somarelli, J. A., Shelter, S., Jolly, M. K., Wang, X., Bartholf Dewitt, S., Hish, A. J., . . . Garcia-Blanco, M. A. (2016). Mesenchymal-epithelial transition in sarcomas is controlled by the combinatorial expression of miR-200s and GRHL2. LID - MCB.00373-16 [pii]. (1098-5549 (Electronic)).
- Son, H., & Moon, A. (2010). Epithelial-mesenchymal Transition and Cell Invasion. *Toxicol Res*, 26(4), 245-252. doi:10.5487/tr.2010.26.4.245
- Sopova, K., Tatsidou, P., & Stellos, K. (2012). Platelets and platelet interaction with progenitor cells in vascular homeostasis and inflammation. *Curr Vasc Pharmacol*, 10(5), 555-562.
- Spalding, A., Vaitkevicius, H., Dill, S., MacKenzie, S., Schmaier, A., & Lockette, W. (1998). Mechanism of epinephrine-induced platelet aggregation. *Hypertension*, *31*(2), 603-607.
- Sperger, J. M., Chen, X., Draper, J. S., Antosiewicz, J. E., Chon, C. H., Jones, S. B., . . . Thomson, J. A. (2003). Gene expression patterns in human embryonic stem cells and human pluripotent germ cell tumors. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 100(23), 13350-13355. doi:10.1073/pnas.2235735100
- Stafford, J. L. (1964). THE FIBRINOLYTIC MECHANISM IN HAEMOSTASIS: A REVIEW. *J Clin Pathol*, 17, 520-530.
- Stellos, K., Bigalke, B., Langer, H., Geisler, T., Schad, A., Kogel, A., . . . Gawaz, M. (2009). Expression of stromal-cell-derived factor-1 on circulating platelets is increased in patients

with acute coronary syndrome and correlates with the number of CD34+ progenitor cells. *Eur Heart J, 30*(5), 584-593. doi:10.1093/eurheartj/ehn566

- Stellos, K., & Gawaz, M. (2007). Platelets and stromal cell-derived factor-1 in progenitor cell recruitment. *Semin Thromb Hemost*, 33(2), 159-164. doi:10.1055/s-2007-969029
- Stellos, K., Gnerlich, S., Kraemer, B., Lindemann, S., & Gawaz, M. (2008). Platelet interaction with progenitor cells: vascular regeneration or inquiry? *Pharmacol Rep, 60*(1), 101-108.
- Stellos, K., Langer, H., Daub, K., Schoenberger, T., Gauss, A., Geisler, T., ... Gawaz, M. (2008). Platelet-derived stromal cell-derived factor-1 regulates adhesion and promotes differentiation of human CD34+ cells to endothelial progenitor cells. *Circulation*, 117(2), 206-215. doi:10.1161/circulationaha.107.714691
- Sung, J. M., Cho, H. J., Yi, H., Lee, C. H., Kim, H. S., Kim, D. K., . . . Shin, H. C. (2008). Characterization of a stem cell population in lung cancer A549 cells. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 371(1), 163-167. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2008.04.038
- Tamamis, P., & Floudas, C. A. (2014). Elucidating a key component of cancer metastasis: CXCL12 (SDF-1alpha) binding to CXCR4. *J Chem Inf Model*, 54(4), 1174-1188. doi:10.1021/ci500069y
- Tang, C. H., Tan, T. W., Fu, W. M., & Yang, R. S. (2008). Involvement of matrix metalloproteinase-9 in stromal cell-derived factor-1/CXCR4 pathway of lung cancer metastasis. *Carcinogenesis*, 29(1), 35-43. doi:10.1093/carcin/bgm220
- Thiery, J. P. (2003). Epithelial-mesenchymal transitions in development and pathologies. *Curr Opin Cell Biol, 15*(6), 740-746.
- Thiery, J. P. (2009). [Epithelial-mesenchymal transitions in cancer onset and progression]. *Bull Acad Natl Med*, *193*(9), 1969-1978; discussion 1978-1969.
- Tomlinson, I., Sasieni, P., & Bodmer, W. (2002). How many mutations in a cancer? *Am J Pathol*, *160*(3), 755-758. doi:10.1016/s0002-9440(10)64896-1
- Trivedi, V., Boire, A., Tchernychev, B., Kaneider, N. C., Leger, A. J., O'Callaghan, K., . . . Kuliopulos, A. (2009). Platelet matrix metalloprotease-1 mediates thrombogenesis by activating PAR1 at a cryptic ligand site. *Cell*, 137(2), 332-343. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2009.02.018

- Trousseau, A. (1865). Clinique Medicale de L'Hotel-Dieu Paris. *London: New Sydenham Society*, 94-96.
- Tseng, D., Vasquez-Medrano, D. A., & Brown, J. M. (2011). Targeting SDF-1/CXCR4 to inhibit tumour vasculature for treatment of glioblastomas. Br J Cancer, 104(12), 1805-1809. doi:10.1038/bjc.2011.169
- Ushikubi, F., Nakajima, M., Hirata, M., Okuma, M., Fujiwara, M., & Narumiya, S. (1989). Purification of the thromboxane A2/prostaglandin H2 receptor from human blood platelets. *J Biol Chem*, 264(28), 16496-16501.
- Ushikubi, F., Nakamura, K., & Narumiya, S. (1994). Functional reconstitution of platelet thromboxane A2 receptors with Gq and Gi2 in phospholipid vesicles. *Mol Pharmacol*, *46*(5), 808-816.
- Valastyan, S., & Weinberg, R. A. (2011). Tumor metastasis: molecular insights and evolving paradigms. *Cell*, 147(2), 275-292. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2011.09.024
- van 't Veer, L. J., Dai, H., van de Vijver, M. J., He, Y. D., Hart, A. A., Mao, M., . . . Friend, S. H. (2002). Gene expression profiling predicts clinical outcome of breast cancer. *Nature*, 415(6871), 530-536. doi:10.1038/415530a
- van der Wal, D. E., Du, V. X., Lo, K. S., Rasmussen, J. T., Verhoef, S., & Akkerman, J. W. (2010). Platelet apoptosis by cold-induced glycoprotein Ibalpha clustering. *J Thromb Haemost*, 8(11), 2554-2562. doi:10.1111/j.1538-7836.2010.04043.x
- van der Wal, D. E., Verhoef, S., Schutgens, R. E., Peters, M., Wu, Y., & Akkerman, J. W. (2010). Role of glycoprotein Ibalpha mobility in platelet function. *Thromb Haemost*, 103(5), 1033-1043. doi:10.1160/th09-11-0751
- van Rhenen, A., Feller N Fau Kelder, A., Kelder A Fau Westra, A. H., Westra Ah Fau Rombouts, E., Rombouts E Fau Zweegman, S., Zweegman S Fau van der Pol, M. A., . . . Schuurhuis, G. J. (2005). High stem cell frequency in acute myeloid leukemia at diagnosis predicts high minimal residual disease and poor survival. (1078-0432 (Print)).
- Varki, A. (2007). Trousseau's syndrome: multiple definitions and multiple mechanisms. *Blood*, *110*(6), 1723-1729. doi:10.1182/blood-2006-10-053736

- Verheul, H. M., Hoekman, K., Lupu, F., Broxterman, H. J., van der Valk, P., Kakkar, A. K., & Pinedo, H. M. (2000). Platelet and coagulation activation with vascular endothelial growth factor generation in soft tissue sarcomas. *Clin Cancer Res, 6*(1), 166-171.
- Verma, R. P., & Hansch, C. (2007). Matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs): chemical-biological functions and (Q)SARs. *Bioorg Med Chem*, 15(6), 2223-2268. doi:10.1016/j.bmc.2007.01.011
- Vissers, M. C., & Winterbourn, C. C. (1988). Activation of human neutrophil gelatinase by endogenous serine proteinases. *Biochem J*, 249(2), 327-331.
- Visvader, J. E. (2011). Cells of origin in cancer. *Nature*, 469(7330), 314-322. doi:10.1038/nature09781
- Visvader, J. E., & Lindeman, G. J. (2008). Cancer stem cells in solid tumours: accumulating evidence and unresolved questions. *Nat Rev Cancer, 8*(10), 755-768. doi:10.1038/nrc2499
- Vu, T. K., Hung, D. T., Wheaton, V. I., & Coughlin, S. R. (1991). Molecular cloning of a functional thrombin receptor reveals a novel proteolytic mechanism of receptor activation. *Cell*, 64(6), 1057-1068.
- Walker, T. R., & Watson, S. P. (1993). Synergy between Ca2+ and protein kinase C is the major factor in determining the level of secretion from human platelets. *Biochem J, 289 (Pt 1)*, 277-282.
- Wang, G. R., Zhu Y Fau Halushka, P. V., Halushka Pv Fau Lincoln, T. M., Lincoln Tm Fau -Mendelsohn, M. E., & Mendelsohn, M. E. (1998). Mechanism of platelet inhibition by nitric oxide: in vivo phosphorylation of thromboxane receptor by cyclic GMP-dependent protein kinase. (0027-8424 (Print)). doi:D - NLM: PMC20183 EDAT- 1998/06/06 MHDA- 1998/06/06 00:01 CRDT- 1998/06/06 00:00 PST - ppublish
- Wang, J., Sakariassen, P. O., Tsinkalovsky, O., Immervoll, H., Boe, S. O., Svendsen, A., . . . Enger, P. O. (2008). CD133 negative glioma cells form tumors in nude rats and give rise to CD133 positive cells. *Int J Cancer*, *122*(4), 761-768. doi:10.1002/ijc.23130
- Wang, L., Park, P., Zhang, H., La Marca, F., & Lin, C. Y. (2011). Prospective identification of tumorigenic osteosarcoma cancer stem cells in OS99-1 cells based on high aldehyde dehydrogenase activity. *Int J Cancer*, 128(2), 294-303. doi:10.1002/ijc.25331

- Weidner, N. (2002). New paradigm for vessel intravasation by tumor cells. *Am J Pathol, 160*(6), 1937-1939. doi:10.1016/s0002-9440(10)61141-8
- Weinstein, I. B., & Joe, A. K. (2006). Mechanisms of disease: Oncogene addiction--a rationale for molecular targeting in cancer therapy. *Nat Clin Pract Oncol*, 3(8), 448-457. doi:10.1038/ncponc0558
- Weiss, L., Orr Fw Fau Honn, K. V., & Honn, K. V. (1988). Interactions of cancer cells with the microvasculature during metastasis. (0892-6638 (Print)).
- Whiteheart, S. W. (2011). Platelet granules: surprise packages. *Blood*, *118*(5), 1190-1191. doi:10.1182/blood-2011-06-359836
- Wolberg, A. S., & Campbell, R. A. (2008). Thrombin Generation, Fibrin Clot Formation and Hemostasis. Transfusion and apheresis science : official journal of the World Apheresis Association : official journal of the European Society for Haemapheresis, 38(1), 15-23. doi:10.1016/j.transci.2007.12.005
- Wong, C. W., Song C Fau Grimes, M. M., Grimes Mm Fau Fu, W., Fu W Fau Dewhirst, M. W., Dewhirst Mw Fau Muschel, R. J., Muschel Rj Fau Al-Mehdi, A.-B., & Al-Mehdi, A. B. (2002). Intravascular location of breast cancer cells after spontaneous metastasis to the lung. (0002-9440 (Print)). doi:D NLM: PMC1867251 EDAT- 2002/09/06 10:00 MHDA- 2002/09/28 04:00 CRDT- 2002/09/06 10:00 AID S0002-9440(10)64233-2 [pii] AID 10.1016/S0002-9440(10)64233-2 [doi] PST ppublish
- Woulfe, D. S. (2010). Akt signaling in platelets and thrombosis. *Expert review of hematology*, 3(1), 81-91. doi:10.1586/ehm.09.75
- Wu, C., Wei, Q., Utomo, V., Nadesan, P., Whetstone, H., Kandel, R., . . . Alman, B. A. (2007). Side population cells isolated from mesenchymal neoplasms have tumor initiating potential. *Cancer Res*, 67(17), 8216-8222. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.can-07-0999
- Wu, W., Shu, X., Hovsepyan, H., Mosteller, R. D., & Broek, D. (2003). VEGF receptor expression and signaling in human bladder tumors. *Oncogene*, 22(22), 3361-3370. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1206285
- Xie, T., Li, L., Li, D. R., Mao, N. Q., Liu, D. S., Zuo, C. T., . . . Huang, D. M. (2011). [Isolation and identification of side population cells in human lung adenocarcinoma cell line A549]. *Zhonghua Zhong Liu Za Zhi*, 33(2), 84-90.

- Yan, M., & Jurasz, P. (2016). The role of platelets in the tumor microenvironment: From solid tumors to leukemia. *Biochim Biophys Acta*, 1863(3), 392-400. doi:10.1016/j.bbamcr.2015.07.008
- Yan, M., Lesyk, G., Radziwon-Balicka, A., & Jurasz, P. (2014). Pharmacological regulation of platelet factors that influence tumor angiogenesis. *Semin Oncol*, 41(3), 370-377. doi:10.1053/j.seminoncol.2014.04.007
- Yang, F., Xu, J., Tang, L., & Guan, X. (2016). Breast cancer stem cell: the roles and therapeutic implications. (1420-9071 (Electronic)).
- Yang, Y., Fan, Y., Qi, Y., Liu, D., Wu, K., Wen, F., & Zhao, S. (2015). Side population cells separated from A549 lung cancer cell line possess cancer stem cell-like properties and inhibition of autophagy potentiates the cytotoxic effect of cisplatin. Oncol Rep, 34(2), 929-935. doi:10.3892/or.2015.4057
- Yang, Z. F., Ho, D. W., Ng, M. N., Lau, C. K., Yu, W. C., Ngai, P., . . . Fan, S. T. (2008). Significance of CD90+ cancer stem cells in human liver cancer. *Cancer Cell*, 13(2), 153-166. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2008.01.013
- Yao, D., Dai, C., & Peng, S. (2011). Mechanism of the Mesenchymal–Epithelial Transition and Its Relationship with Metastatic Tumor Formation. *Molecular Cancer Research*, 9(12), 1608.
- Yoon, Y., Liang, Z., Zhang, X., Choe, M., Zhu, A., Cho, H. T., . . . Shim, H. (2007). CXC chemokine receptor-4 antagonist blocks both growth of primary tumor and metastasis of head and neck cancer in xenograft mouse models. *Cancer Res, 67*(15), 7518-7524. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.can-06-2263
- You, G., Morris, M. E., & Wang, B. (2007). Drug Transporters: Molecular Characterization and Role in Drug Disposition: Wiley.
- Zeppernick, F., Ahmadi, R., Campos, B., Dictus, C., Helmke, B. M., Becker, N., . . . Herold-Mende, C. C. (2008). Stem cell marker CD133 affects clinical outcome in glioma patients. *Clin Cancer Res, 14*(1), 123-129. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.ccr-07-0932
- Zernecke, A., Schober, A., Bot, I., von Hundelshausen, P., Liehn, E. A., Mopps, B., . . . Weber, C. (2005). SDF-1alpha/CXCR4 axis is instrumental in neointimal hyperplasia and recruitment of smooth muscle progenitor cells. *Circ Res, 96*(7), 784-791. doi:10.1161/01.res.0000162100.52009.38

- Zhang, H., Yang, N., Sun, B., Jiang, Y., Hou, C., Ji, C., ... Zuo, P. (2014). CD133 positive cells isolated from A549 cell line exhibited high liver metastatic potential. *Neoplasma*, *61*(2), 153-160. doi:10.4149/neo\_2014\_021
- Zhang, H. Z., Lin, X. G., Hua, P., Wang, M., Ao, X., Xiong, L. H., . . . Guo, J. J. (2010). The study of the tumor stem cell properties of CD133+CD44+ cells in the human lung adenocarcinoma cell line A549. *Cell Mol Biol (Noisy-le-grand), 56 Suppl*, Ol1350-1358.
- Zhang, L., Orban, M., Lorenz, M., Barocke, V., Braun, D., Urtz, N., . . . Massberg, S. (2012). A novel role of sphingosine 1-phosphate receptor S1pr1 in mouse thrombopoiesis. J Exp Med, 209(12), 2165-2181. doi:10.1084/jem.20121090
- Zhang, X. H., Wang, Q. M., Zhang, J. M., Feng, F. E., Wang, F. R., Chen, H., . . . Huang, X. J. (2015). Desialylation is associated with apoptosis and phagocytosis of platelets in patients with prolonged isolated thrombocytopenia after allo-HSCT. *J Hematol Oncol*, 8, 116. doi:10.1186/s13045-015-0216-3
- Zucchella, M., Dezza, L., Pacchiarini, L., Meloni, F., Tacconi, F., Bonomi, E., . . . Notario, A. (1989). Human tumor cells cultured "in vitro" activate platelet function by producing ADP or thrombin. *Haematologica*, 74(6), 541-545.